



Thèse de doctorat

de l'Université Sorbonne Paris Cité

Préparée à l'Université Paris Diderot

Ecole doctorale BioSPC-562

Functional Genetics of Infectious Diseases Unit – Institut Pasteur

Role of T and B cells in long lasting immunity against dengue

and Zika virus infections

Par Félix Giovanni DELGADO TIRIA

Thèse de doctorat d'Immunologie

Dirigée par Claude ROTH

Présentée et soutenue publiquement à Paris le 30/05/2018

Présidente du jury :	Sylvie Van Der Werf, Professeur, Université Paris Diderot
Rapporteurs :	Alessandro Sette, Center Head, Division Head, and Professor Center for
	Infectious Disease, Division of Vaccine Discovery, La Jolla Institute for Allergy and Immunology
	Daniel Dunia, Directeur de Recherche CNRS, INSERM UMR 1043 CNRS UMR
	5282, Univerité de Toulouse
Examinateurs :	Arnaud Moris, Directeur de Recherche CNRS, CIMI, Université Pierre et Marie Curie
	Nolwen Jouvenet, Chargée de Recherche CNRS, Institut Pasteur
Directeur de thèse :	Claude Roth, Chargé de Recherche, Institut Pasteur







Résumé

Le virus Zika est un virus émergent, appartenant à la famille des Flaviviridae, qui est transmis par le moustique de l'espèce Aedes. La forte séroprévalence de la dengue dans les régions où le virus Zika circule et la présence d'une immunité croisée entre ces deux virus, soulèvent des inquiétudes sur l'augmentation du risque des formes cliniques sévères pouvant apparaître chez les individus préalablement infectés par le virus de la dengue. Des études récentes ont notamment montré que la présence d'anticorps contre le virus de la dengue peut augmenter l'infection et la sévérité de la maladie induite par le virus Zika. Néanmoins, peu de données sont disponibles sur la capacité de ces anticorps préexistants à neutraliser et/ou potentialiser l'infection par le virus Zika chez ces individus. De plus, il n'existe à ce jour que très peu de données sur le rôle des cellules T dans le contrôle de l'infection par le virus Zika. En dépit de nombreux efforts pour prédire les épitopes potentiels pouvant se lier aux molécules d'histocompatibilité de classe I ou de classe II chez l'homme, l'identification précise de ces épitopes T, soit spécifiques du virus Zika, soit partagés par les virus le la dengue et Zika est encore incomplète. Pour déterminer le rôle de l'immunité préexistante contre la dengue dans l'infection par le virus Zika, notre objectif a consisté à analyser la spécificité et l'intensité des réponses des cellules T et B contre le virus Zika. En utilisant des cellules mononuclées du sang périphérique de donneurs ayant été infectés soit par les virus de la dengue et Zika, soit par le virus Zika seulement, nous avons identifié les épitopes du virus Zika en analysant les réponses cellulaires T en production d'interféron gamma (IFN- γ) contre des peptides chevauchants couvrant l'ensemble du virus Zika, par la technique dite de « Enzyme-linked Immunospot » (ELISpot). Nos résultats révèlent que les protéines non-structurales NS1, NS3 et NS5 contiennent la plupart des épitopes immunodominants capables d'induire une forte réponse des cellules T. De façon intéressante, chez les donneurs ayant préalablement été infectés par le virus de la dengue, certains peptides identifiés correspondent à des peptides dérivés du virus de la dengue, reconnus par les cellules T CD8+, et les plus fortes réponses ont été obtenues contre des séquences de peptides présentant une forte identité de séquences avec les quatre sérotypes du virus de la dengue. Ces résultats suggèrent fortement l'activation de cellules T cross-réactives chez ces donneurs. Dans cette étude, nous avons aussi quantifié par cytométrie de flux les activités neutralisantes et facilitantes des anticorps contre ces deux virus, chez ces mêmes individus. Nous avons pu montrer ainsi in vitro que les anticorps induits lors de l'infection par le virus de la dengue peuvent faciliter l'infection par le virus Zika, et que tous les échantillons provenant de l'infection par le virus Zika ne peuvent que neutraliser le virus Zika, à l'exception d'un échantillon provenant d'un donneur infecté par Zika, qui facilite l'infection par le virus de la dengue de sérotype 4. De plus, la plus forte activité neutralisante contre l'infection par le virus Zika a été observée chez les donneurs préalablement infectés par les deux virus de la dengue et Zika, ce qui suggère fortement l'induction d'anticorps cross-réactifs chez les individus infectés séquentiellement par ces deux virus. Ces résultats, qui présentent un intérêt majeur pour de futures stratégies vaccinales, devraient permettre en outre d'envisager l'analyse du rôle des sous-populations de cellules T spécifiques de chacun de ces virus dans l'induction des anticorps à large spectre neutralisant suite à des infections séquentielles par les flavivirus, pouvant moduler les formes sévères de la maladie.

Mots clefs : Virus Zika, virus de la dengue, épitopes T, cellules T cross-réactives, anticorps neutralisants, ADE, anticorps cross-réactifs.

Abstract

Zika virus (ZIKV) is an emerging virus of the Flaviviridae family, transmitted by Aedes species mosquitoes. The high level of dengue virus (DENV) seroprevalence in areas where ZIKV is circulating and the immunological cross reactivity between both viruses have raised concerns on the risk of increased disease severity for patients with a history of previous DENV infection. Indeed, recent studies have shown that anti-DENV pre-existing antibodies may enhance ZIKV infection and increase disease severity. However, little has been shown about the ability of these antibodies to neutralize or to facilitate ZIKV infection in the same context. In addition, little is known regarding the role of T cells in the control of ZIKV infection. Despite important efforts in predicting potential epitopes that could bind to different HLA class I or class II alleles, the precise identification of human T-cell epitopes that are either unique to ZIKV or shared with DENV is still lacking. Given these facts, to determine the role of DENV pre-immunity in ZIKV infection and disease outcome, the aim of this project was to analyze the specificity and strengths of T and B cell responses against ZIKV. Using PBMC from blood donors with previous history of DENV/ZIKV or ZIKV infection, we have identified ZIKV epitopes by screening T-cell responses against 15-mer overlapping peptides spanning the ZIKV proteome by IFN-gamma enzyme-linked immunospot (ELISPOT) analysis. Our results show that the non-structural proteins NS1, NS3 and NS5 contain most of the immunodominant peptides that induce a strong T-cell response. Interestingly, in donors with a history of DENV infection, specific peptides were also identified as DENV CD8+ T-cell epitopes and the strongest T-cell responses observed in these donors corresponded to sequences with a high level of amino acid identity with the four serotypes of DENV. These results strongly support the activation of cross-reactive T-cells in this context. We also developed a flow cytometry-based assay to quantify the neutralizing and enhancing activities of antibodies against DENV and ZIKV infections. Using plasma samples from the same donors, we have shown that DENV-induced antibodies can enhance ZIKV infection. In addition, all samples from ZIKVinfected donors exhibited neutralizing activity only against ZIKV, and one donor showed enhancing activity for DENV4 infection. The highest neutralizing activity against ZIKV infection was observed in samples from donors with previous DENV and ZIKV infection, strongly suggesting the induction of cross-reacting antibodies induced upon sequential DENV and ZIKV infection. These data have crucial implications for future ZIKV and DENV vaccines and provide new opportunities to study the role of subsets of DENV- or ZIKV-specific T cells in the induction of broadly neutralizing antibodies in the context of sequential flavivirus infections, which could modulate disease severity.

Keywords: Zika virus, dengue virus, T-cell epitopes, cross-reactive T cells, neutralizing antibodies, ADE, cross-reactive antibodies.

Acknowledgements

I want to express my gratitude to all the institutions and people who made possible the development of this project, especially to the Institut Pasteur, BioSPC Doctoral School (Paris Diderot University), El Bosque University, Fundación Hematológica Colombia and the Colombian Department of Science, Technology and Innovation (COLCIENCIAS) for the doctoral scholarship program (Nb. 679). To my supervisor Dr. Claude Roth infinite thanks for your patience, trust and guidance. To Dr. Anavaj Sakuntabhai for giving me the opportunity of doing my PhD at the Institut Pasteur. Thanks to all the past and present members of the Functional Genetics of Infectious Diseases Unit: working with you has been a truly amazing experience, both from the scientific and human sides. Special thanks to Karina Torres, Dr. Jaime Castellanos, Dr. Miguel Otero and Dr. Consuelo Romero for their advices and valuable assistance. And last, but not least, I want to thank my wife and my beloved son for being always my support despite the distance.

Table of contents

Acknowledgements	4
Declaration	7
INTRODUCTION	8
ARBOVIRUSES: NOMENCLATURE AND DESCRIPTION	8
ZIKA VIRUS INFECTION	9
Epidemiology	9
Pathogenesis and disease	11
STRUCTURE AND GENOME ORGANIZATION	13
Structural proteins	14
Non-structural proteins	16
IMMUNE RESPONSE TO ZIKV INFECTION	18
The Innate response	18
The B cell response	19
The T-cell response	21
AIM OF THE THESIS	22
MATERIALS AND METHODS	24
Human blood samples	24
DENV and ZIKV serology	24
RT-PCR assays for detection of DENV and ZIKV	25
HLA typing	25
Viruses	26
Cell lines	26
Peptides	26
Ex vivo IFN-γ ELISPOT assay	27
Immunogenicity and HLA restrictions prediction	27
Titration of viral infectivity	27
Virus neutralization and antibody-dependent enhancement (ADE) assay	28
Flow cytometry	29
Statistics	29

RESULTS	30
CHAPTER 1. ANALYSIS OF T-CELL RESPONSE AGAINST ZIKV	32
Characteristics of blood sample donors	32
Identification of immunodominant regions of the ZIKV proteome	35
Broader responses with a higher magnitude in donors with previous DENV infection	42
DENV/ZIKV-cross-reactive T cells mainly target the NS5 protein	44
CHAPTER 2. ANALYSIS OF ANTIBODY RESPONSE AGAINST ZIKV	46
Sample selection and development of the <i>in vitro</i> assays	46
Neutralizing activity against ZIKV infection is higher in donors with previous DENV infection	48
Modulation of the ADE activity against ZIKV following sequential DENV and ZIKV infection	53
The specific case of ZIKV-reactive antibodies with ADE activity against DENV4	58
Impact of a secondary ZIKV infection on the level of neutralizing and enhancing activity agains	t
DENV	61
ZIKV donors with previous DENV infection showing a high ZIKV neutralizing activity have a	
strong T-cell response against ZIKV.	63
DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION	66
BIBLIOGRAPHY	76
Appendix 1	86
Appendix 2	87

Declaration

I hereby declare that except where specific reference is made to the work of others, the contents of this dissertation are original and have not been submitted in whole or in part for consideration for any other degree or qualification in this, or any other university. This dissertation is my own work and contains nothing which is the outcome of work done in collaboration with others, except as specified in the text and Acknowledgements.

Félix Giovanni DELGADO TIRIA May 2018

ARBOVIRUSES: NOMENCLATURE AND DESCRIPTION

The term arbovirus, which results from a contraction of arthropod-borne virus, does not refer to a taxonomic classification per se, but to a large number of viruses that are transmitted to a susceptible vertebrate host by a hematophagous arthropod such as a mosquito. There are more than 500 viruses forming this group, of which approximately 150 members can cause diseases to the human being (1). First classified according to serological criteria (2, 3), they are now classified following a new molecular taxonomy (4, 5). The three most representative families in the arbovirus group are Bunyaviridae, Togaviridae and Flaviviridae. The genus Flavivirus, which is the most important genus in the Flaviviridae family, is composed of 53 virus species, placed in three clusters: mosquito-borne viruses, tick-borne viruses, and viruses with no known vectors (6-8). Within the Flavivirus genus, Zika virus (ZIKV) is a mosquito-borne virus that is phylogenetically related to other mosquitoborne flaviviruses medically important, such as Japanese encephalitis (JEV), West Nile (WNV), dengue (DENV) and yellow fever (YFV) viruses (9, 10). For ZIKV, two distinct transmission cycles have been identified (9): a sylvatic cycle which allows the maintenance of ZIKV between non-human primates and arboreal mosquitoes in forests, and an urban cycle involved in the transmission of ZIKV between humans and urban mosquitoes in towns. In some cases, however, the virus can be transmitted to humans by arboreal mosquitoes, when they are in close proximity. Concerning the vector, this virus was isolated from different species of mosquitoes of the genus Aedes, such as the A. aegypti, A. africanus, A. albopictus, and more rarely A. hensilli and A. polynesiensis (11, 12).

Flaviviruses, which are single positive-stranded RNA viruses, represent more than 70 species of virus, many of them being pathogenic for humans, inducing encephalitis, such as Japanese encephalitis, West Nile encephalitis, Murray Valley encephalitis, tick-borne encephalitis, Zika fever or dengue fever (<u>13</u>). Most infections are asymptomatic and are only detected by serology or using molecular tools. When symptoms occur, they start with an acute febrile

syndrome, which could be confused with a cold and usually resolves itself in a few days. When the virus induces a disease with clinical symptoms, four types of diseases can be identified depending on the infectious virus, the physiological and genetic features of the host and the environment: diseases of the central nervous system, mild febrile diseases, arthritis and hemorrhagic fever (1).

ZIKA VIRUS INFECTION

In its natural environment in the forests of Africa and Asia, the ZIKV circulates among mosquitoes of the genus *Aedes* and non-human primates (<u>14</u>). In Uganda, the virus was isolated for the first time in a monkey host (*Macaca mulata*), and in a mosquito vector (*Ae. Africanus*) (<u>15</u>). Subsequently, the virus was detected through viral isolation and serological studies in infected humans, mosquitoes and animals in Africa and Asia (<u>16-19</u>). Initially, the ZIKV was isolated from various species of mosquitoes collected in diverse ecosystems or natural landscapes, suggesting a wide viral circulation through mosquitos, even if there was no clear demonstration that these vectors were the main vectors of virus transmission in this region. This is only several years later, when the virus was isolated in Latin America, that the mosquito *Aedes aegypti*, was shown to be the main vector for urban transmission (<u>20</u>, <u>21</u>).

Epidemiology

The epidemiology of Flaviviruses is directed by a complex interplay of climatic, entomologic, viral, and host factors that are not completely understood (22). ZIKV has been identified as a single serotype with 2 different lineages (African and Asian) having >95% amino acid identity. Initially isolated in the Zika forest in Uganda in 1947 (23), it caused an explosive outbreak for the first time in Yap Island, Federated States of Micronesia in 2007 (24). Subsequent outbreaks with higher number of cases occurred in 2013-2014 in French Polynesia and other South Pacific Islands and more recently in the Americas (12, 25-28). Brazil was the most affected country of the Latin American region with approximately 440,000 to 1,300,000 ZIKV cases since March 2015 (29). Afterward, numerous outbreaks occurred in different American countries to reach more recently the USA (30). Phylogenetic analyses revealed that the ZIKV strains circulating in Latin America are homologous and constitute a new American clade within the Asian lineage (31).

During the recent outbreak, several alternative modes of virus transmission have been reported. For instance, the ZIKV can be transmitted by blood transfusion, as already shown in the case of dengue transmission through this pathway, with the identification of DENV viral RNA in platelets and red blood cells or other flaviviruses in the blood of human donors (32-34). This mode of transmission by transfusion in the case of Zika virus has been observed in French Polynesia during the 2013-2014 outbreak, where 2.8% of asymptomatic blood donors were tested positive for Zika virus RNA, and in Brazil with two possible cases of transfusion-transmitted Zika virus infections (35). To prevent this way of transmission, several actions have been undertaken by the World Health Organization, which include temporary deferral of blood donors in epidemic zones, donor self-reporting of symptoms after donation and pathogen inactivation of blood products, among other recommendations (36).

The transmission of Zika through sexual contact has been also evidenced (<u>37</u>). During the latest outbreak in the Americas, the ability for Zika to be transmitted sexually has attracted much more attention, and an increasing number of reports of sexual transmission have been documented (<u>38-42</u>). The reported cases range usually from individuals who have exhibited clinical symptoms, however, sexual transmission has also been shown from individuals that are asymptomatic at the time of sexual contact (<u>43</u>). The increasing number of cases of sexual transmission have led to a recommendation for abstinence or barrier protection during sexual contact for an extended period of time after infection with Zika virus.

Finally, the route of transmission that received the greatest attention, due to the high impact in safe motherhood and child health is vertical transmission during pregnancy. Even though the infection at any time point during pregnancy has been associated with adverse fetal outcomes, the first-trimester infection appears to be the highest risk for fetal injury (44, 45) when transmission across the developing placenta and into the amniotic or yolk sacs may occur (46). Despite the recent progress on the identification of different target organs and cells for ZIKV infection of the neuronal system, (47, 48), little is known regarding the mechanism of ZIKV vertical transmission.

Pathogenesis and disease

Both dengue and Zika viruses are transmitted by female mosquitoes of the genus *Aedes* (species *aegypti* and *albopictus*), currently distributed in all the tropical and subtropical countries around the world, allowing both virus and mosquito to circulate with less ecological restrictions. Flavivirus circulation between humans and mosquitoes occurs when the mosquito feeds on the blood of a viremic individual. Thus, the mosquito, by ingesting infected human blood, allows infection of the epithelial cells of its intestine; then, the viral particles produced in these cells are released into the hemocele and infect other mosquito's organs such as the salivary glands, which become reservoir organs for the virus. The infection in the human occurs when an infected mosquito bites again to feed itself, releasing saliva and virus in a healthy individual (49). For Zika infection, the clinical signs typically include a combination of fever, headache, retro-orbital pain, conjunctivitis, a maculopapular rash, myalgia (muscle pain), and/or arthralgia (joint pain). Symptoms generally last 2-7 days, but the rash and arthralgias may last two weeks or longer (27, 50) and the virus can be detected in blood until 10 days after infection, or in other biological fluids (urine, semen, saliva) and organs (prostate) several weeks after the infection (51-53).

Colombia, the second Latin American country with the highest numbers of cases of Zika disease, is also endemic for dengue virus. In 2010, a dengue epidemic was described and 157,152 dengue cases were reported. 94% (147,670) of cases were classical dengue fever and the remaining 6% (9,482) were severe dengue, with a mortality of 2.28 % (217 fatal cases). During this time, the four DENV serotypes were identified with DENV1 and DENV2 being the most frequent viruses identified (54). In 2016, the national health authorities reported a total of 103,822 cases of dengue, of which 1,047 were severe dengue. Between August 9, 2015, to April 2, 2016 (during the Zika outbreak) a total of 65,726 cases of Zika virus disease (defined by the presence of clinical symptoms) were reported in Colombia, of which 2,485 (4%) were confirmed by means of reverse-transcriptase–polymerase-chain reaction (RT-PCR) assay. Among the total number of patients who were reported with symptomatic disease, only 4% were hospitalized at the time of report, including 938 of the 11,944 pregnant women (28).

Although initially believed to only cause mild, self-limiting disease, a causal relationship between ZIKV infection and neurological complications has been now established (55-58). The more serious effects of ZIKV infection in humans include Guillain–Barré syndrome (GBS) in adults and congenital malformations in fetuses. In a case–control study, among 42 patients diagnosed with GBS, 41 (98%) had anti-ZIKV immunoglobulin M (IgM) or immunoglobulin G (IgG), and all patients had ZIKV neutralizing antibodies. None of the patients died, but about 50% were still unable to walk without assistance at 3 months after discharge. No association was observed between the occurrence of GBS and a history of DENV infection in these patients, thus suggesting that a previous DENV infection probably did not provide cross-protection nor pose a risk of immune enhancement of ZIKV infection (56). In addition, vertical transmission associated with several sequelae, including microcephaly and other neurologic abnormalities, ocular abnormalities, fetal growth restriction, hydrops, and fetal loss has been also described (59-62).

The human placenta has several lines of defense against viral infections, ranging from a physical barrier of multinucleated syncytia to an innate and adaptive immune response. The association between Zika and fetal abnormalities has required rigorous studies and there is now evidence suggesting that, such as cytomegalovirus (CMV), ZIKV may have developed different ways to overcome the trophoblastic defense, with a unique predilection to attack the neural tissue of the fetus, causing abnormalities in neuro-development (<u>63</u>). The activation of the maternal immune system by infections, toxic and environmental factors can affect pregnancy and increase the risk of developing fetal problems (<u>64</u>).

Different studies have found that Zika virus would not affect the fetus at the end of pregnancy, due to the production of type III interferons (INF- λ) by the human trophoblast, which plays a protective role against infection by ZIKV (<u>65</u>, <u>66</u>). Based on these observations, infection of the fetus must occur during the first trimester of pregnancy when the trophoblast is more permissive to ZIKV infection, due to the immaturity of the trophoblast villi. The reason why fetal neuronal cells are targeted by the virus may be related to the presence of receptors that allow the virus to enter the cell. Based on the knowledge of CMV infection, whose neuroinvasion is mediated by integrin and the EGFR (Endothelial Growth

12

Factor Receptor) in radial glial cells (67), it has been hypothesized that these same cells could selectively express proteins that promote the entry of ZIKV and infection during neurogenesis (68). As with DENV, it has been found that DC-SIGN (dendritic cell- specific intercellular adhesion molecule-3 grabbing non- integrin) receptors, TAM (Tyro3, Axl, and Mer) receptors and, to a lesser extent, TIM-1 (T cell immunoglobulin and mucin domain 1) receptors, could also mediate ZIKV viral entry (68).

Studies in mice have demonstrated an association between neurologic outcomes and ZIKV in fection. Intracerebral inoculation of MP 1751 strain (isolated from *A. africanus*) of ZIKV in newborn and 5-week old Webster Swiss white mice resulted in enlargement of astroglial cells and destruction of pyriform cells of Ammon's horn (69). Other studies in mice have shown a correlation between neurologic disease signs in the form of hindlimb paralysis, and high levels of ZIKV RNA in brain and spinal cord tissue (69-71). When pregnant Swiss Jim Lambert (SJL) mice were infected intravenously with a Brazilian strain of the virus between days 10 and 13 of gestation, ZIKV RNA was detected in pup brain tissue. Though microcephaly could not be reproduced, cortical malformation with reduced cell numbers and thickness and morphology suggestive of cellular death, was reported (72).

STRUCTURE AND GENOME ORGANIZATION

As a member of the flavivirus genus, genome organization of ZIKV is similar to those of other members of this genus (73, 74). In general, flaviviruses are small (40-60 nm approximately), spherical particles containing an electron-dense core surrounded by a lipid envelope. Their genome consists of a single-stranded, positive sense RNA of approximately 11 Kb in length with a single open reading frame encoding 10 viral proteins (Figure 1A) that are cleaved co-and post-translationally from a polyprotein (75). Concerning the structural features of the viral particles, several conformational changes have been identified, which take place during life cycle in the cell, defining important features in the viral infectivity. Such structural changes have classified the viral particle in mature or immature viral forms, which are similar between flavivirus (76, 77). In this regard, the cryo-EM (cryo-electron microscopy) structure of the mature ZIKV particle revealed that the ZIKV structure is quite similar to the DENV structure (78, 79).



FIGURE 1 (modified from Rey et al., 2018) (<u>80</u>**). Flavivirus particle assembly**. (A) The flavivirus open-reading frame coding for a single precursor polyprotein. (B–E) Sketches representing the flavivirus particle at different maturation stages.

Structural proteins

The virion consists of three structural proteins, the capsid protein (C), the envelope glycoprotein (E) and the membrane protein (M). The C protein is relatively small compared

to other flavivirus proteins, containing about 114 amino acids. It is cleaved at the C-terminal hydrophobic sequence by the viral NS2B-NS3 protease, in a mature form containing approximately 100 residues (81, 82). An important feature of this structural protein is related to its physico-chemical properties, which are well conserved among flaviviruses despite the low amino acid homology between members of this genus (83). The main function of this protein during viral assembly is the conformation of the nucleoprotein core of the virion (Figure 1B left panel). This structure called nucleocapsid is formed by an array of C protein subunits complexed with the single-stranded RNA, packaging and protecting the virial genome (77).

The glycoprotein prM is the precursor of the M protein, and it is present only in the immature virion. Upon assembly of virions in the endoplasmic reticulum (ER), all virus particles are transported to the Golgi apparatus (84). Within the acidic environment of Golgi, the virion undergoes a surface conformational change where the trimeric spikes are dissociated and the 180 prM/E heterodimers re-associate into 90 prM/E dimers (Figure 1B and C). This change allows Furin, a calcium-dependent serine endoprotease, to cleave the prM protein into the M protein and a "pr" peptide forming the mature virion (Figure 1D and E) (85). This furin-mediated proteolytic transformation of prM has been described as an inefficient process, as viral particles maintaining uncleaved prM proteins at the viral surface can be detected after viral release and can thereafter reorganize again to conform E/prM heterodimers and remain as an immature virus in the extracellular milieu. This structural modification has a great influence in the virus ability to infect the target cell, as only mature virions can infect cells; however, some studies have shown that the complete cleavage of the prM protein is not a substantial prerequisite for viral infectivity (86, 87). The entire structural requirements for flavivirus infectivity in relation to the surface features of infectious virions are not well understood yet.

In addition, even though the M and E proteins are integral part of the lipid envelope of flavivirus, it has been suggested that the E protein plays a crucial role in the viral-host cell interaction during viral entry into the human cells (<u>88</u>). In this sense, the E protein is considered as the most important structural viral protein from a functional point of view.

15

Although it remains to identify the specific receptor(s) for Flaviviruses on target cells, several reports have identified ubiquitous cell surface molecules as potential candidate receptors expressed in various cell types (89). The flavivirus E proteins are class II viral fusion proteins which have three structurally distinct domains, and are distributed on the surface of the virus, forming prefusion head-to-tail homodimers (75). These domains are described as a central β-barrel domain I (DI), an elongated finger-like domain II (DII), and a C-terminal immunoglobulin-like domain III (DIII) (Figure 1B right panel). The domains II and III of each of the homodimer proteins are determinants for the interactions between the virus and the receptors of the susceptible cells. In addition, upon entry into target cells, the acidic endosomal environment triggers an irreversible conformational change in this protein inducing the formation of E protein trimers, which mediate membrane fusion events, allowing the viral genome to have access to the cellular machinery and to initiate virus replication (90). Importantly, the E glycoprotein is a strong antigen, which can trigger humoral immune responses, leading to either the production of neutralizing and crossreactive antibodies or to sub-neutralizing antibodies with enhancing activity, facilitating virus infection (91, 92).

Non-structural proteins

This group of proteins, which are not part of the viral particle, includes the non-structural protein 1 (NS1), NS2A, NS2B, NS3, NS4A, NS4B and NS5. After virus replication, the NS1 glycoprotein is expressed at the cell membrane of infected cells as head-to-head dimers and it is also secreted into the extracellular milieu as hexamers (93). It has been shown that the intracellular NS1 along with other non-structural proteins and viral RNA are targeted towards ER, forming a replication complex (84), which plays an important role in viral replication. In addition, intracellular NS1 interacts with various host proteins to assist the viral translation and virion production (94-96); Strikingly, NS1 was also shown to induce the activation of TLRs, leading to endothelial permeability and vascular leak, but also to elicit a strong antibody response that could mediate protection against these deleterious effects (97-99). Importantly, the secreted NS1 protein in serum has been used as a diagnostic marker in flavivirus infections and an NS1 antigen-based ELISA has been used as a diagnostic

tool in JEV, WNV and DENV infections (<u>100-102</u>). For ZIKV diagnosis, different approaches are currently being evaluated (<u>103</u>, <u>104</u>).

The NS3 protein is highly conserved among flaviviruses. This viral protease has also helicase and triphosphatase functions. NS3 is a multidomain protein, with an N-terminal domain with serine protease activity (NS3Pro), and a C-terminal portion containing the RNA triphosphatase (NS3RTPase) and RNA helicase (NS3Hel) activities involved in capping and viral RNA synthesis, respectively (105, 106). The activity of NS3Pro is strongly dependent on the association of a 40-mer region of NS2B acting as a cofactor, resulting in the formation of a heterodimeric complex. Additionally, this protein contains an important number of T-cell epitopes of importance in the protection and pathogenesis of flavivirus infections (107-109).

The NS5 protein is the largest and the most conserved protein among the flaviviruses. It consists of an N-terminal methyltransferase (NS5MTase) domain and an C-terminal RNA-dependent RNA polymerase (NS5RdRp) domain (<u>110</u>, <u>111</u>). The NS5MTase activity is involved in the RNA capping process, transferring a methyl group from the cofactor S-adenosyl-I-methionine (AdoMet) onto the N7 atom of the cap guanine and onto the 2'OH group of the ribose moiety of the first RNA nucleotide (<u>112</u>). The NS5RdRp domain is responsible for the replication of the positive-strand RNA genome in an asymmetric and semi-conservative process, in which the antigenome is only present in a double-stranded RNA replication intermediate (<u>113</u>). As NS3, this protein contains an important number of T-cell epitopes (<u>107-109</u>). Additionally, ZIKV NS5 was identified as an antagonist of type I interferon signaling. It has been shown that the NS5 protein of ZIKV or DENV binds and degrades human STAT2 (Signal transducer and activator of transcription 2), but contrarily to DENV NS5, it does not use UBR4 (ubiquitin protein ligase E3 component n-recognin 4), following an unknown mechanism to degrade STAT2 (<u>114</u>).

Little is known about the functions of the NS2A, NS2B, NS4A and NS4B proteins. NS2A is a small protein (22 kDa), which was shown to promote viral assembly and replication *in vitro*. It appears that NS2A coordinates the usage of viral RNA produced in each cycle of replication as a new template to generate replicative intermediates or its association with the

nucleocapsid core during viral assembly (<u>115</u>). NS2B protein (14 kDa) has a hydrophobic region that anchors the NS2B/NS3 complex to the ER membrane and then, by proteolytic processing, a newly released hydrophilic domain of NS2B interacts with the protease domain of the NS3 protein to act as a cofactor (<u>105</u>). The data on the roles of NS4A and NS4B proteins on the viral life cycle are very limited, mainly due to their physico-chemical features related with a high hydrophobicity (<u>116</u>). These proteins seem to be involved in the host's immune system evasion and immune response, affecting several pathways mediating viral clearance (<u>89</u>, <u>117</u>). In particular, DENV NS2A, NS4A, NS4B, NS2B3, and the noncoding subgenomic flavivirus RNA (sfRNA) have been shown to target distinct intermediates of the RIG-I (retinoic acid-inducible gene I)/MDA5 (melanoma differentiation-associated gene 5) signaling cascade responsible of inhibiting type I interferon (IFN) production (<u>118</u>, <u>119</u>).

IMMUNE RESPONSE TO ZIKV INFECTION

While in dengue, it has been well established that a secondary heterotypic infection is the main risk factor for severe disease, through antibody-dependent enhancement (ADE) of virus infection, the exact role of cross-reactive T cells induced after heterotypic DENV infections is still a question of debate. In this scenario, termed "original antigenic sin" (120-122), there is an expansion of cross-reactive T cells with higher avidity for the previous infecting serotype that would mask the specific T cell response against secondary infection with a different serotype, resulting in less efficient elimination of DENV-infected cells. However, in the case of ZIKV, the exact mechanisms that drive severe outcomes of ZIKV infection remain largely unknown. In this respect, due to the strong amino acid sequence identity between several DENV and ZIKV proteins, and the co-circulation of these two viruses in the same endemic areas, many studies have focused on the potential impact of the immunological cross-reactivity between ZIKV and other flaviviruses on infection and disease outcome (123-125).

The Innate response

The initial events following ZIKV infection in humans are not well understood. However, concerning the early phases of viral infection and host immune responses, it was shown that human dermal fibroblasts, epidermal keratinocytes, and monocyte-derived dendritic cells

are targets for ZIKV (126, 127). The antiviral gene expression profile in infected primary human fibroblasts revealed an upregulation of transcripts coding for TLR3 (Toll-like receptor 3), RIG-I and MDA5 (127). Furthermore, several *in vitro* studies using both primary human cells and human-derived cell lines infected with ZIKV have highlighted the role of IFN response during ZIKV infection. The substantial production of type I (α , β), type II (γ), and type III (λ) IFNs as well as the activation of IFN-stimulated genes following ZIKV infection was clearly demonstrated on various cell types (65, 127, 128). In one recent study, Zika virus infection was shown to trigger the RIG-I and IRF3 (Interferon regulatory factor 3) pathways, resulting in type I IFN secretion, and MHC class I upregulation and inhibition of natural killer (NK) cell killing of infected cells (<u>129</u>). In addition to IFN secretion, other cytokines have been detected during human ZIKV infection. Indeed, human ZIKV infection was correlated with the induction of pro-inflammatory cytokines (IL-1 β , IL-6, MIP1 α), chemokines (IP-10 and RANTES) and cytokines that promote polyfunctional T cell responses (IL-2, IL-4, IL-9 and IL-17) (130). Finally, the IL-1β secretion in human PBMCs and macrophages from infected individuals, as well as from mouse bone marrow dendritic cells (BMDCs), was shown be induced by the NLRP3 inflammasome through a mechanism that depends on the synthesis of NS5 (<u>131</u>).

The B cell response

While ZIKV-infected individuals with no previous flavivirus exposure generally display ZIKVspecific serum antibodies, sera from subjects with prior flavivirus infection were shown to cross-react with other flaviviruses besides ZIKV (<u>123</u>, <u>132</u>). This cross-reactivity has been shown to decrease over time after the initial infection. Indeed, while sera from patients in acute or early convalescent phase of dengue disease can potently neutralize ZIKV infection (<u>124</u>, <u>133</u>), sera from patients in late convalescent phase after DENV infection, revealed a limited cross-reactivity to ZIKV and a decreased neutralizing potential (<u>134</u>, <u>135</u>). Thus, while it is clear that DENV infections can induce the production of cross-reactive antibodies that recognize the four DENV serotypes, and to a lesser extent ZIKV, in most cases, they do not induce durable, high level ZIKV cross-neutralizing antibodies (Figure 2) (<u>135</u>). In addition to the cross-neutralization activity of DENV-specific antibodies, anti-DENV preexisting antibodies were shown also to enhance ZIKV infection and increase disease severity (Figure 2) (123, 124, 133, 136, 137). Depending of the recognition of a specific antigen, crossreactive antibodies have been shown to have different effects on ZIKV or DENV infections *in vitro*. For instance, plasma samples immune to DENV and human monoclonal antibodies specific for DENV envelope, especially those binding to epitopes in the fusion loop epitope, were shown to cross-react with ZIKV and to induce enhancement of ZIKV infection *in vitro* (124, 133). The same ADE effect has been also observed with sub-neutralizing antibodies against the EDI/EDII domains of ZIKV E protein, these antibodies inducing enhancement of DENV infection. In both situations, the strong antigenic similarity between these viruses, with amino acid sequences differing by 30-35% between the different DENV serotypes and by 41-46% between DENV and ZIKV, provides an explanation for the induction of crossreactive or sub-neutralizing antibodies (123).



FIGURE 2 (modified from Culshaw et al., 2017) (<u>138</u>). Cross-reactive DENV/ZIKV-specific immune responses.

Contrarily to these EDI/EDII-specific and sub-neutralizing antibodies, monoclonal antibodies have been characterized that potently neutralize ZIKV infection *in vitro* and *in vivo*, and induce protection of susceptible mice from lethal ZIKV infection (<u>123</u>, <u>134</u>, <u>139</u>, <u>140</u>). These neutralizing antibodies target epitopes located in the EDIII domain of ZIKV E protein and quaternary epitopes displayed on infectious virions (<u>123</u>, <u>140</u>). Finally, different monoclonal antibodies derived from blood samples of DENV patients that target quaternary epitopes at the interface between two subunits of the E protein dimer were also shown to potently cross-neutralize ZIKV and to be protective against lethal infection in mice (<u>134</u>, <u>139</u>). Altogether, these findings highlight the possibility of inducing broadly neutralizing antibodies against DENV and ZIKV, in future vaccine strategies against these closely related viruses.

The T cell response

Although the exact role of T cells during DENV infection and disease is still a matter of debate (Figure 2) (<u>138</u>), there is currently a growing body of evidence supporting a protective role for T cells in DENV infection, both in mice and in humans (<u>141</u>, <u>142</u>). It has been demonstrated notably that CD8+ T cells can control viral infection through different mechanisms, including direct cytotoxicity of infected cells and production of proinflammatory cytokines such as IFN γ and TNF α (<u>143</u>). Similarly, CD4+ T cells were shown also to control viral infection through the production of cytokines with proinflammatory or antiviral activity and through the activation of antigen-specific B cell responses (<u>144</u>).

Concerning dengue virus infection, both CD4+ and CD8+ T cells contribute to the protection of individuals against infection. The first studies on dengue-specific CD4+ and CD8+ T cells responses highlighted the ability of these cells to proliferate, to produce IFN γ and induce the death of infected cells, in response to serotype-specific DENV antigens, suggesting that these cells are functional in individuals who have undergone primary dengue infections (<u>145-147</u>). More recently, DENV-specific CD4+ and CD8+ T cells were analyzed in a group of children who suffered after secondary infections with varying clinical outcomes. In this study, the frequencies of polyfunctional DENV-specific T cells were higher in children who developed subclinical secondary infections, in comparison with children who had symptomatic secondary infections (<u>148</u>). This report was the first to establish a significant correlation between the cellular immune response and subclinical or non-apparent forms of disease. Additionally, studies using murine models have also shown that both CD4+ T cells and CD8+ T cells may contribute to protection against infection with dengue virus (<u>149</u>, <u>150</u>). More recently, a higher activation of NK cells and T cells, with a higher proliferation and cytotoxic activity was detected in asymptomatic dengue viral infections, compared to individuals with symptoms during DENV infection (<u>151</u>).

Likewise, several HLA alleles were shown to be associated with a lower or weaker CD8+ T cell response and a higher risk of developing severe dengue disease, whereas an efficient T cell activation against DENV immunodominant epitopes was shown to be associated with specific HLA alleles and a better protection against severe disease (108). Finally, in addition to their protective role against severe dengue disease, T cells were also shown to prevent the ADE induced by sub-neutralizing antibodies (152, 153). Altogether, these arguments strongly argue for a beneficial role of T cells in inducing an immune protection against severe dengue disease.

AIM OF THE THESIS

As noted above, DENV and ZIKV are two flavivirus antigenically related to various degrees, and immunological cross-reactions have been identified. Recent evidence has shown that pre-existing antibodies from a prior DENV infection may enhance ZIKV infection and may increase disease severity. In addition, a high level of DENV seroprevalence has been observed in areas where ZIKV is circulating and more clinical cases of disease severity, including neurological complications, have been also reported during the most recent ZIKV outbreaks across the Americas.

Given this situation, and knowing the very limited number of reports on the role of ZIKVspecific T cells in ZIKV infection and disease, a new research opportunity has emerged and the study of the impact of previous DENV infection on the specificity and magnitude of T and B cell responses against ZIKV is therefore urgently needed. The objective of this study was to analyze the humoral and cellular immune responses against ZIKV. Knowing that we have selected human blood donors from endemic areas where DENV and ZIKV are circulating, this study offered a good opportunity to analyze in the same donors both the T cell and the B cell responses against these closely related viruses, in order to determine the impact of previous DENV infection on the strength of T and B cell responses against ZIKV.

In this context, the first goal was to identify the immunodominant regions and epitopes of ZIKV polyprotein recognized by T cells, that can be used in future research to explore the protective or pathological role of T cell responses; the second goal was to quantify in the same human samples, the neutralizing and enhancing activities of antibodies induced after ZIKV infection in a context of previous DENV infection. This overall approach should provide new opportunities to study the respective role of different subsets of DENV- or ZIKV-specific T cells in the induction of broadly neutralizing antibodies following sequential flavivirus infections, and should help to define correlates of protection in natural immunity and vaccination.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Human blood samples

A total of 92 blood samples were obtained from different DENV- and ZIKV-endemic areas of two departments of Colombia (Cundinamarca and Meta). Eleven of the 92 samples had to be excluded from the study due to poor cell viability. The characteristics of all samples used are shown in the Table 1. The first 71 samples listed were collected over a time course of three months between September and November 2016 from healthy adult blood bank donors from the Fundación Hematológica Colombia (Bogotá D.C., Colombia) in an anonymous manner. The last 10 samples (identified with the letter R before identification number) were obtained in February 2014, before ZIKV was introduced in Colombia, from individuals who were enrolled in a cohort study from Anapoima and Apulo, two Cundinamarca's municipalities. From these 81 donors, 38 plasma samples were analyzed for their neutralizing or enhancing activity against DENV and ZIKV infection, which include 20 blood samples tested for T cell reactivity against ZIKV-derived peptides (Table 1). All protocols were approved by the institutional review board of the EL Bosque University, Colombia (IRB-00010617; FWA-00024353). PBMCs were purified by density gradient centrifugation (Lymphoprep[™]; STEMCELL technologies) and resuspended in FBS (Gibco) containing 10% dimethyl sulfoxide and cryopreserved in liquid nitrogen. Plasma samples were heatinactivated at 56°C for 30 minutes and stored at -80°C thereafter.

DENV and ZIKV serology

ZIKV seropositivity was determined using a recombinant antigen-based (EDIII antigen) indirect ELISA, as previously described (<u>154</u>). Briefly, 96-well plates (Nunc, Life Technologies, Rochester, NY) were coated overnight at 4°C with 50 ng of EDIII-antigen in PBS. After three washes, the wells were saturated with 200µl PBS containing 3% skimmed milk and 0.1% Tween-20 for 1hr at 37°C. The blocking solution was replaced by 100µl of plasma diluted 1:500 in PBS containing 1.5% BSA and 0.1% Tween-20, and plates were incubated at 37°C for 60 min. After three washes, bound antibodies were detected using horseradish peroxidase-

conjugated goat anti-human IgG immunoglobulin (ROCKLAND). Following incubation at 37ºC for 1hr and three washes, 100µl of a substrate solution containing TMB (KPL, Eurobio) were added. After 15 min incubation, the optical density (OD) was determined at 650 nm with an automated plate reader (Tecan infinite 200 pro). Each plasma sample was tested in duplicate. Plasma samples obtained from individuals with positive DENV IgG serology collected before the ZIKV outbreak were used as negative controls. The cut-off was calculated from the negative controls and was 0.196. DENV seropositivity was determined by indirect ELISA for IgGs (Panbio; Alere) and by capture ELISA for IgM (Tecnosuma) following the manufacturer's instructions. Anti-DENV-EDIII antibodies were also quantified by ELISA using 96-well plates coated with recombinant EDIII proteins from DENV1, DENV2, DENV3 or DENV4 as previously described (155), with some modifications: bound antibodies were detected using horseradish peroxidase-conjugated goat anti-human IgG immunoglobulin (ROCKLAND) and plasma samples from DENV- and ZIKV-seronegative donors were used as negative controls. A total of 9 samples from ZIKV-seropositive individuals and 11 samples from DENV/ZIKV-seropositive individuals were selected for RT-PCR assay, HLA typing and ELISPOT analysis (Table 1 and Table 2).

RT-PCR assays for detection of DENV and ZIKV

RNA was extracted from plasma using the QIAamp Viral RNA Mini kit (Qiagen) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Samples were tested for ZIKV and/or DENV using a specific nested-PCR assay, as previously described (<u>156</u>). Detection of ZIKV was confirmed in 3 samples from the 9 ZIKV-seropositive individuals and in 6 samples from the 11 DENV/ZIKV-seropositive individuals, whereas DENV was detected in 2 samples from the 11 DENV/ZIKV-seropositive individuals (Table 2).

HLA typing

Genomic DNA isolated from PBMCs of the study subjects by standard techniques (QIAmp; Qiagen) was used for HLA typing. High resolution Luminex-based typing for HLA class I (alleles A, B and C) and HLA class II (allele DRB1) was used according to the manufacturer's protocol (Sequence-Specific Oligonucleotides (SSO) typing; INMUCOR, Lifecodes). The full list of the 20 HLA-typed blood donors is listed in Table 2.

Viruses

For the identification of ZIKV T cell epitopes, the identical amino acid sequence of Zika virus from Colombia (KX087102 and KU820897) was used as a reference for the set of overlapping 15-mer peptides. A total of 50 full-length protein coding DENV sequences from Colombia (serotype 1: 14 sequences; serotype 2: 16 sequences; serotype 3: 13 sequences; serotype 4: 7 sequences) were identified from GenBank and used for pairwise sequence identity comparisons. The *in vitro* assays were conducted using the DENV1 KDH0026A (provided by Dr L. Lambrecht, Institut Pasteur, Paris), DENV2 R0712259 (provided by Dr. A. Failloux, Institut Pasteur, Paris), DENV3 KDH0010A (provided by Dr. L. Lambrecht, Institut Pasteur, Paris), DENV4 CRBIP10.4VIMFH4 (from the Institut Pasteur Collection) and ZIKV KU312312 (provided by Dr. Dominique Rousset, Institut Pasteur, Cayenne). All viruses were grown using the *Aedes Albopictus* mosquito cell line C6/36.

Cell lines

U937 cells expressing dendritic cell-specific intercellular adhesion molecule 3-grabbing nonintegrin (DC-SIGN; U937-DC-SIGN) and K562 cells, were cultured in RPMI 1640 medium (GIBCO) supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS), 100 units/ml penicillin and 100 µg/ml streptomycin. Vero cells (clone E6) were cultured in Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium (DMEM; GIBCO) supplemented with 10% FBS, 100 units/ml penicillin and 100 µg/ml streptomycin. C6/36 cells were cultured in Leibovitz's L-15 medium supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS), 100 units/ml penicillin, 100 µg/ml streptomycin, 0.1 mM non-essential amino acids and 1X tryptose phosphate broth. Cell cultures were incubated in a humidified atmosphere of 5% CO2 at 37°C (for U937-DC-SIGN, K562 and Vero) or 28°C (for C6/36). Vero-E6 cells and DC-SIGN-expressing U937 were kindly provided by Dr M. Flamand and Dr B. Jacquelin (Institut Pasteur, Paris), respectively. The K562 cell line was kindly provided by F. Porrot (Institut Pasteur, Paris).

Peptides

All peptides were synthesized by Mimotopes (Victoria, Australia). A total of 853 15-mer peptides overlapping by 11 amino acids and 197 9-mer peptides overlapping by 8 amino

acids were tested by ELISPOT assay. For the identification of T cell epitopes, 15-mer peptides were combined into pools of 12 peptides, and individual peptides from the positive pools were tested in a second ELISPOT assay. Following the identification of the positive 15-mer peptides, and according to their HLA class I or class II restriction potential (predicted or shared between at least two donors), 9-mer peptides were synthesized and tested individually.

Ex vivo IFN- γ ELISPOT assay

PBMCs ($2x10^{5}$) were incubated in 96-well flat bottom plates (MSIPS 4510, Millipore, Bedford, MA) coated with anti-IFN- γ mAb (clone 1-D1K, Mabtech, Sweden) with 0.2ml of complete RPMI containing 10% human AB serum with pools of 12 peptides ($2\mu g/ml$, final concentration) or individual peptides ($1\mu g/ml$ final concentration) for 20 hours. Following a 20h-incubation at 37°C, the wells were washed with PBS/0.05% Tween 20 and then incubated with biotinylated anti-IFN- γ mAb (clone 7-B6-1, Mabtech) for 1h 30mn. The spots were revealed using Streptavidin-alkaline phosphatase (Mabtech) and BCIP/NBT substrate (Promega, France) and counted using an automated ELISPOT reader (Immunospot, Cellular Technology Limited, Germany). The number of IFN- γ -producing cells was expressed as spot forming cells (SFC) relative to 1 x 10⁶ PBMCs. Values were calculated by subtracting the number of spots detected in the non-stimulated control wells. Values were stimulated with cells were equal to or greater than 20 spots and at least three times above the means of the unstimulated control wells. As a positive control, cells were stimulated with CEF peptide pool (Mabtech).

Immunogenicity and HLA restrictions prediction

The evaluation of the binding potential of peptides to MHC class I and class II alleles was analyzed using the NetMHCpan3.0 and NetMHCIIpan3.1 servers, respectively (<u>157</u>, <u>158</u>).

Titration of viral infectivity

For the neutralization and antibody-dependent enhancement (ADE) assays, DENV1-4 and ZIKV were titrated on Vero cells and on U937-DC-SIGN and K562 cells, as previously

described (92, 159). Briefly, 2-fold serial dilutions of virus stock solutions (from 1:2 to 1:2048) were incubated with an equivalent volume of media at 37°C for 1h before mixing with 5x10⁴ cells (Vero, U937-DC-SIGN or K562). After incubation of the virus–cell mixture at 37°C for 2h, the medium was replaced with fresh medium and cells were incubated at 37°C for 24h. The cells were then fixed/permeabilized and stained with Alexa Fluor 488-coupled anti-Flavivirus E protein (4G2) antibody to detect infected cells by flow cytometry (MACSQuant Analyzer 10). The percentage of infected cells was measured using the FlowJo X software. The infectivity plots for each virus (in each different cell line) were used to define the dilutions inducing 7-15% infection and 0.5-2% infection, in the neutralization and the antibody-dependent enhancement (ADE) assays, respectively.

Virus neutralization and antibody-dependent enhancement (ADE) assay

The quantification of neutralizing and enhancing activities of antibodies against DENV and ZIKV infections was determined using a flow cytometry-based assay, as already described (92, 159). Briefly, 10-fold serial dilutions of heat-inactivated plasma samples were incubated at 37°C with either a dilution of virus inducing 7-15% of infection (for neutralization assay) or a dilution of virus inducing between 0.5 and 2% of infection (ADE assay) as defined in the titration assay. One hour later, the virus-antibody mixture was incubated with 5x10⁴ cells (Vero or U937-DC-SIGN for neutralization assay and K562 for ADE assay) at 37°C for 2h and the media from the wells were replaced with fresh media. Twenty four hours later, the cells were fixed/permeabilized and stained with Alexa Fluor 488-coupled anti-Flavivirus E protein (4G2) antibody to detect infected cells by flow cytometry (MACSQuant Analyzer 10). The percentage of infected cells was defined using the FlowJo X software. The neutralizing antibody titer was expressed as the sample dilution giving 50% reduction of infection (Neut₅₀), as previously described (159). For the ADE assay, two different parameters were measured (160): the peak titer (or the sample dilution at which the percentage of infection is maximal) and the percentage of infection in the peak (or the maximum percentage of infection obtained in the assay).

Flow cytometry

For intracellular detection of DENV and ZIKV, the cells were washed with PBS then fixed and permeabilized using Cytofix/Cytoperm (BD Biosciences) for 20 min at 4°C. The cells were then washed once with Perm/Wash 1X (Pharmingen) and incubated with Alexa Fluor 488-coupled anti-Flavivirus E protein (4G2) antibody (diluted 1/800) for 30 min at 4°C and finally washed twice with Perm/Wash 1X and suspended in 150 μ l of PBS. The analysis of stained cells was performed using a MACSQuant Analyzer 10 flow cytometer (Miltenyi Biotec). 10,000 gated events were acquired and the percentage of infected cells was defined using the FlowJo X software.

Statistics

All data were analysed with Prism software version 7.0 (GraphPad Software). Statistical significance was determined using the nonparametric two-tailed Mann-Whitney test to compare two independent groups. Correlations between the neutralizing and ADE results were calculated using the non-parametric Spearman correlation test. Differences were considered significant at p < 0.05.

RESULTS

In order to gain a better understanding of the role of DENV pre-immunity in ZIKV infection, we first analyzed the specificity and strength of T and B cell responses against ZIKV in blood samples obtained of individuals from different DENV- and ZIKV-endemic areas in Colombia. Samples from all study participants were tested for the presence of Zika virus IgG and dengue virus IgM and IgG and 20 samples from ZIKV-seropositive individuals were selected for the analysis of ZIKV-specific T cell responses (Table 1). In addition to these 20 samples, 14 samples from ZIKV-naive DENV-immune donors and 4 samples from DENV/ZIKV-naive donors were further selected for the evaluation of the neutralizing/enhancing activity of antibodies on DENV and ZIKV infection (Table 1). The results obtained are presented in two different chapters: In the first chapter, we report on the analysis of T cell responses against ZIKV to determine the most immunogenic regions of the ZIKV polyprotein with potential ZIKV-specific or ZIKV/DENV-shared epitopes; In the second chapter, we study the antibody response against ZIKV and evaluate the potential cross-reactivity of these antibodies against ZIKV and the four DENV serotypes in the context of a DENV/ZIKV sequential infection.

				Se	rologic	al test	Immune res	ponse analysis
Donor ^a	Age	Gender	Origin	DE	NV	ZIKV	T asll	Antihadiaa
	(yr)			IgM	IgG	IgG	I-cen	Antibodies
01	41	Male	Cundinamarca	-	-	+	Х	Х
02	37	Male	Cundinamarca	-	-	-		
03	19	Male	Meta	-	+	-		
06	21	Female	Cundinamarca	-	-	-		
07	23	Male	Meta	-	+	-		Х
08	41	Female	Meta	+	+	-		Х
09	20	Female	Cundinamarca	-	+	-		
10	33	Female	Meta	+	+	-		
12	30	Male	Cundinamarca	-	+	-		
14	41	Male	Meta	-	+	-		Х
15	26	Female	Cundinamarca	-	+	-		Х
16	20	Female	Meta	-	+	+	Х	Х
17	56	Male	Meta	+	+	+		
18	22	Male	Cundinamarca	-	+	+		
20	28	Female	Meta	+	+	+	Х	Х
21	26	Male	Cundinamarca	_	_	+	Х	х
2.2	36	Male	Cundinamarca	+	+	_		
23	38	Female	Cundinamarca	-	_	-		Х
	00		_ unumunu vu					

Fable 1. Characteristics of the donor coho
--

Continued

				Se	erologic	al test	Immune res	ponse analysis
Donor ^a	Age	Gender	Origin	DE	NV	ZIKV	ТЦ	A 41h 11
	(yr)		_	IgM	IgG	IgG	I-cell	Antibodies
24	18	Female	Cundinamarca	-	-	-		
25	20	Male	Meta	-	+	-		
26	29	Male	Meta	-	+	+	Х	Х
28	35	Female	Meta	-	+	+	Х	Х
29	25	Male	Cundinamarca	-	+	-		
30	22	Male	Meta	+	+	-		
33	32	Female	Cundinamarca	-	+	+	Х	Х
34	19	Female	Cundinamarca	-	-	-		
35	39	Female	Cundinamarca	-	-	+	Х	Х
36	55	Male	Cundinamarca	-	-	-		Х
37	34	Male	Cundinamarca	-	-	+	Х	Х
38	22	Male	Cundinamarca	-	-	-		
39	34	Male	Cundinamarca	+	-	-		
40	36	Male	Cundinamarca	-	-	-		
41	22	Male	Cundinamarca	-	+	-		
42	40	Male	Cundinamarca	_	_	+	Х	Х
43	21	Male	Cundinamarca	-	-	-		
44	19	Male	Cundinamarca	_	_	_		
45	24	Male	Cundinamarca	_	-	_		Х
46	2.5	Male	Cundinamarca	_	_	+	х	X
47	28	Male	Cundinamarca	_	-	-		11
48	23	Female	Cundinamarca	_	_	_		
49	21	Male	Meta		+	+		
50	28	Male	Meta		+			
52	42	Male	Meta	_	+	_		
53	54	Female	Meta		+	+	x	x
54	21	Male	Meta		+		Λ	1
55	23	Male	Meta	_	+	+	x	x
56	23	Female	Meta		+	, +	X	X
57	20	Female	Meta	_	+		Λ	Λ
58	57	Female	Meta	_	-	_		x
50	26	Mala	Meta	-	-	-	v	X V
59 60	20	Female	Meta	-	-			
61	20	Female	Meta	-	-	т	Λ	Λ
62	21	Female	Meta	-	т -	-		
62	24	Female	Meta	-	т -	-	v	v
64	24	Mala	Meta	-	- T	т	Λ	Λ
65	21	Male	Meta	-	т -	-		
66	20	Fomala	Meta	-	т -	-	v	v
67	21	Female	Meta	-	+	Ŧ	Λ	Λ
0/	33 26	Famala	Meta	-	+	-		
08	26	Female	Meta	-	+	-	V	V
09	25	Male	M	+	+	+	Λ	Λ
/0	32 26	Male	ivieta	+	+	-		
/1	20	Male	ivieta	-	+	-		
12	27		ivieta	-	+	+		
/5	22	remaie	Meta	-	+	-		
74	26	Female	Meta	-	+	+		
15	32	Male	Meta	+	+	-		
/6	25	Male	Meta	-	+	-		

Table 1. Characteristics of the donor cohort - cont'd

Continued

				Se	erologic	al test	Immune res	ponse analysis
Donor ^a	Age	Gender	Origin	DE	NV	ZIKV	Taall	Antibadias
	(yr)		_	IgM	IgG	IgG	I-cell	Antibodies
77	18	Female	Meta	-	-	+	Х	Х
78	28	Female	Meta	-	+	+		
79	19	Female	Meta	-	+	+		
80	29	Female	Meta	-	+	+		
R19	10	Female	Cundinamarca	-	+	-		Х
R51	13	Female	Cundinamarca	-	+	-		Х
R64	13	Male	Cundinamarca	-	+	-		Х
R80	14	Female	Cundinamarca	-	+	-		Х
R106	8	Male	Cundinamarca	-	+	-		Х
R152	8	Male	Cundinamarca	-	+	-		Х
R176	10	Female	Cundinamarca	-	+	-		Х
R206	9	Female	Cundinamarca	-	+	-		Х
R213	9	Female	Cundinamarca	-	+	-		Х
R221	12	Female	Cundinamarca	-	+	-		Х

Table 1. Characteristics of the donor cohort - cont'd

^a The shaded rows show donors selected for immune response analysis

CHAPTER 1. ANALYSIS OF T CELL RESPONSES AGAINST ZIKV

Characteristics of blood sample donors

Among ZIKV-seropositive individuals selected in this study, 45% were male and 55% female with an average age of 29 years, between 18 and 54 years of age. All samples were collected between September and November 2016, one year after the beginning of Zika virus outbreak in Colombia in October 2015. All donors were asymptomatic for ZIKV disease. For 2 out of 11 DENV/ZIKV-seropositive subjects, serological evidence of a recent secondary DENV infection before blood sampling was detected (positive for IgM and IgG test; donors 20 and 69, Table 1). As with the other donors, these two individuals remained asymptomatic one week before and after blood drawn. The three DENV-seropositive donors 16, 26 and 33 (3 of out 11 DENV/ZIKV-seropositive donors) were the only donors who exhibited mild symptoms of dengue disease 1.5, 2 and 25 years ago, respectively. The 20 samples from ZIKV-seropositive donors were further HLA-typed and analyzed for the presence of DENV- and ZIKV-specific neutralizing antibodies and viral RNA in their plasma (Table 2).

		ου v In			Se	rological	test		Nontrolini	a attiniter	N		100	
Donor ^a		BALL	andybung		DEI	٨V	ZIKV			ng acuvity ((nennavi)		2	~
-	HLA-A	HLA-B	HLA-C	DRB1	IgM	IgG	IgG	DENV1	DENV2	DENV3	DENV4	ZIKV	DENV	ZIKV
1	02:01:01	35:43:01	01:02:01	04:07:01			+	17	23	16	25	311		
	24:02:01	51:01:01	01:02:01	12:01:01										
16	01:01:01	15:17:01	07:01:01	13:01:01	ŀ	+	+	158	62	47	357	2270		+
	03:01:01	38:01:01	12:03:01	13:02:01										
20	01:01:01	07:02:01	07:02:01	04:11:01	+	+	+	2049	452	214	438	2470	+	+
	31:01:02	39:05:01	07:02:01	15:01:01										
21	31^{b}	35:01	$01^{\rm b}$	04:01:01	ı	ī	+	13	13	19	14	566		+
	03:01	18:01	17:02	03:01										
26	02:01:01	07:02:01	01:02:01	14:02:01	ŀ	+	+	5397	601	735	235	2476		+
	24:02:01	48:01:01	07:02:57	15:01:01										
28	02:17:01	40:02:01	03:05	04:11:01	ı	+	+	75	39	24	67	5587	ı	ı
	29:02:01	44:03:01	16:01:01	07:01:01										
33	24:02:01	15:46	01:02:01	04:07:01		+	+	306	114	63	51	829		•
	24:02:01	35:31	03:05	04:07:01										
35	24:02:01	14:01:01	03:05	01:03		·	+	11	13	10	<10	340	•	ı
	68:01:02	40:02:01	05:129	08:02:01										
37	02:45	35:01:01	04:01:01	01:03			+	18	12	35	12	280	•	•
	11:01:01	50:01:01	06:02:01	13:01:01										

50:01:01 35:01:01 38:01:01

02:45 11:01:01 26:01:01 26:01:01

4

ï

ī

1689

12

25

12

11

+

ī

ī

04:02:01 11:04:01

06:76:02 04:01:01

+

ī

3081

543

29

116

464

+

+

ı.

ī

ī

3196

301

222

612

2395

+

+

÷.

08:02:01 01:01:01 07:01:01

35:01:01 51:01:01

04:01:01 04:11:01 15:02:01

44:03:01

23:01:01 31:01:02 03:01:01 11:01:01

55

01:10

40:02:01

53

ī

ī.

903

11

12

Ξ

14

+

ī.

ī.

04:07:01 07:01:01 07:01:01

06:02:01 07:02:01

39:01:01

32:01:01

46

50:01:01

68:01:02

ble 2 Characteristics of the Zika virus patient cohort used for the epitope reactivity s	study
ble 2 Characteristics of the Zika virus patient cohort used for the epitope 1	eactivity :
ble 2 Characteristics of the Zika virus patient cohort used for the	epitope 1
ble 2 Characteristics of the Zika virus patient cohort used for	r the
ble 2 Characteristics of the Zika virus patient cohort use	d fo
ble 2 Characteristics of the Zika virus patient cohort	nse
ble 2 Characteristics of the Zika virus patient	cohort
ble 2 Characteristics of the Zika virus	patient
ble 2 Characteristics of the Zika	virus
ble 2 Characteristics of the	Zika
ble 2 Characteristics of	the
ble 2 Characteristic	jo s
ble 2 Characte	eristic
ble 2 C	haracte
ble 2	U
ble	2
3	able

DELGADO TIRIA Félix Giovanni - Thèse de doctorat - 2018

Continued

~
_
t
- =
0
ు
1
5
1
Ξ
5
5
- 1 2'
-E
_≥
Ξ.
್ರ
ğ
e.
1
e
q
0
::
6
- 6-
Ę
8
-
1
2
_
Ð
e e
2
þ
÷
7
2
4
2
2
t
_ <u>H</u>
e.
1
3
d
S
_
5
iru
viru
a viru
ka viru
ika viru
Zika viru
e Zika viru
ne Zika viru
the Zika viru
f the Zika viru
of the Zika viru
of the Zika viru
s of the Zika viru
ics of the Zika viru
stics of the Zika viru
istics of the Zika viru
ristics of the Zika viru
eristics of the Zika viru
cteristics of the Zika viru
acteristics of the Zika viru
racteristics of the Zika viru
aracteristics of the Zika viru
haracteristics of the Zika viru
Characteristics of the Zika viru
Characteristics of the Zika viru
Characteristics of the Zika viru
2 Characteristics of the Zika viru
• 2 Characteristics of the Zika viru
le 2 Characteristics of the Zika viru
ble 2 Characteristics of the Zika viru
able 2 Characteristics of the Zika viru

					Ser	ological	test							
Donor ^a		HLA GE	notyping	•	DEN	٧	ZIKV		Neutralizi	ng acuvity ((neinen)		2	~
-	HLA-A	HLA-B	HLA-C	DRB1	IgM	IgG	IgG	DENV1	DENV2	DENV3	DENV4	ZIKV	DENV	ZIKV
56	02:01:01	15:17:01	05:01:01	03:01:01		+	+	215	55	<10	156	110		+
	02:01:01	18:01:01	07:01:01	11:01:01										
59	03:01:01	35:43:01	01:02:01	04:01:01		ı	+	31	30	16	24	194		+
	24:02:01	40:01:01	03:04:01	04:07:01										
60	02:05:01	55:01:01	01:02:01	11:01:01		ı	+	11	<10	10	10	514		+
	69:01	58:01:01	07:01:01	13:03:01										
63	02:01:01	07:02:01	07:02:01	15:01:01		+	+	666	187	126	144	4057		ī
	23:01:01	51:08:01	17:02:01	15:03:01										
99	02:01:01	39:01:01	03:02:01	08:02:01		+	+	2572	471	1386	167	2905		ī
	03:01:01	40:02:01	07:29:01	15:01:01										
69	01:01:01	35:01:01	01:02:01	04:07:01	+	+	+	749	463	961	92	1205	+	+
	24:02:01	35:43:01	04:01:01	13:05:01										
77	02:01:01	40:02:01	04:01:01	13:01:01	·	ı	+	17	12	15	33	110	·	ı
	02:01:01	51:01:01	07:01:01	14:02:01										

^a The shaded rows show donors with previous DENV infection ^b Allelic variant was not determined

^c The values in each cell are the 50% neutralization titers determined from two replicates of one experiment. The highest titers for each sample is indicated in boldface

As shown in Table 2, all ZIKV-immune plasma samples revealed the presence of ZIKV-specific neutralizing antibodies whereas DENV-specific neutralizing antibodies were detected only in DENV-seropositive donors (more detailed information is provided in chapter 2). In addition, recent ZIKV infection was confirmed by PCR in 3 out of 9 plasma samples from ZIKV-seropositive individuals, and in 6 out of 11 plasma samples from DENV/ZIKV-seropositive individuals, whereas recent DENV infection was confirmed by PCR in 2 out of 11 plasma samples from DENV/ZIKV-seropositive individuals (Table 2). The HLA typing for these donors revealed that the most frequent alleles were the HLA-A*02 (27.5%) and -A*24 (17.5%) for the HLA-A locus; the HLA-B*35 (22.5%) and -B*40 (15%) for the HLA-B locus; the HLA-C*07 (25%) and -C*01 (22.5%) for the HLA-C locus; and the HLA-DRB1*04 (27.5%) and DRB1*13 (15%) for the HLA-DRB1 locus (Table 2), which corresponds to the allele frequency expected in this country (<u>161</u>).

Identification of immunodominant regions of the ZIKV proteome

Following the recent identification of ZIKV epitopes targeted by CD4 and CD8 T cells (<u>162</u>), to examine further the immune response induced after ZIKV infection, we analyzed for each of these donors the T cell response against ZIKV using gamma interferon (IFN- γ)-specific enzyme-linked immunosorbent spot (ELISPOT) assay. PBMCs from ZIKV-seropositive donors were screened for T cell reactivity against pools of 15-mer peptides (overlapping by 11 amino acids) spanning the entire ZIKV proteome. Analysis of the response magnitude (as spot forming cells (SFC) per 10⁶ cells) and frequency of responding donors revealed that the non-structural (NS) proteins NS1, NS3 and NS5 were the most vigorously and frequently recognized proteins, and accounted for 69% of the total response (Figure 1A).

Strikingly, these NS1, NS3 and NS5 proteins represent 15%, 19% and 35% of the total response, respectively, in ZIKV donors, whereas the NS3, NS4B and NS5 proteins have been reported to account for 31%, 15% and 22% of the DENV-specific T cell response, respectively (<u>108</u>, <u>121</u>, <u>163</u>, <u>164</u>). As these donors were selected in DENV- and ZIKV-endemic areas, and as these viruses share an overall 43% protein sequence identity (with up to 68% for the non-structural proteins), we sought to distinguish between the ZIKV-specific epitopes and those shared by both viruses.

35



FIGURE 1 | ZIKV-specific response magnitude and frequency of responding donors. Cumulative IFN- γ responses (as spot-forming cells (SFCs) per million cells) for each overlapping peptide spanning the ZIKV proteome is shown for (A) all donors, (B) ZIKV donors or (C) DENV/ZIKV donors. The heat map indicates the number of donors with a positive IFN- γ response to each peptide within each protein (C, capsid; M, membrane; E, envelope, NS1, NS2A, NS2B, NS3, NS4A, NS4B, and NS5). The numbers below each graph represent percentages of the total response for each protein.
Among the 20 ZIKV-seropositive blood donors, 11 individuals had both anti-DENV and anti-ZIKV IgG antibodies whereas 9 individuals did not reveal any detectable anti-DENV antibodies (Table 2). The presence of virus-specific antibodies detected by ELISA was further confirmed by the analysis of the neutralization activity of each plasma sample on DENV or ZIKV infection of U937-DC-SIGN or VERO cells, respectively (Table 2). We thus analyzed separately T cell responses from donors having only a history of ZIKV infection (ZIKV donors) and those from donors having a history of DENV and ZIKV infection (DENV/ZIKV donors). The NS1, NS3 and NS5 proteins accounted for 13%, 31% and 32% of the responses in ZIKV donors, respectively, whereas they accounted for 15%, 16% and 36% of the responses in DENV/ZIKV donors (Figure 1B, C). These results confirm that NS1, NS3 and NS5 are the main targets for T cells in ZIKV-infected donors, regardless of a previous infection with DENV. Interestingly, these data do not coincide with the recent identification of structural proteins E, prM and C as the main targets for CD4 and CD8 T cell responses in ZIKV donors (<u>162</u>).

From the 853 peptides spanning the entire ZIKV proteome, 410 peptides elicited a significant T cell response, some of which being recognized by multiple donors. For most antigenic peptides, the HLA class I and class II alleles of the responding donors coincide with the alleles predicted to bind to this epitope (157, 158). Among the epitopes inducing a strong response in ZIKV and DENV/ZIKV donors, several 15-mer peptides contained short sequences predicted to bind strongly to at least one allele expressed by the responding donors (Table 3). For instance, the NS2B₁₁₇₋₁₃₁ peptide contains a 10-mer sequence predicted to bind strongly to the HLA-A*0301 and HLA-A*1101 molecules expressed by the responding donor 55. In other cases, multiple responding donors express at least one common allele with strong potential for binding to the stimulating peptide. This holds for the E455-469 peptide in the envelope that contains the 9-mer and the 10-mer sequences predicted to bind to the HLA-B*5101 and HLA-A*0201 alleles, both alleles being expressed by the responding donors 1 and 77. This also applies to the NS5₁₃₋₂₇ peptide, which induced a strong response in donors 55 and 69 that share the HLA-B*3501 allele, this allele being predicted to bind to the 9-mer peptide MSALEFYSY with a high affinity. Interestingly, this epitope was also shown to induce a significant response in transgenic mice carrying the HLA-A*0101 molecule, which is expressed by donor 69 (165).

B, Litter	q	Donoue	,	SFC/m	d مolllion	Duadiated anitona	Predicted	Score
repuae	Sequence	SIDIIOU	ИЛА	rbw 15-mer	9-mer	r renreren ebrenbe	HLA	(rank) ^e
C ₁₃₋₂₇	IVNM <mark>LKRGVARVS</mark> PF	28 60	A <u>02</u> ,29; B40,44; C03,16; DRB104,07 A <u>02</u> ,69; B55,58; C01,07; DRB111,13	170 50	<20 60	MLKRGVARV	A0217 A0205	1.9 1.3
C ₈₅₋₉₉	KKDL <u>aamlriina</u> rk K <mark>KDLaamlri</mark> inark	26 60 28	A <u>02</u> ,24; B07,48; C01,07; DRB114,15 A <u>02</u> ,69; B55,58; C01,07; DRB111,13 A <u>02</u> ,29; B40,44; C03,16; DRB104,07	100 <20 230	<20 75 65	AAMLRIINA KDLAAMLRI	A0201 B5501 B4002	4.5 1.4 2.0
E ₄₅₅₋₄₆₉	GMSWFSQILIGTLLM	1 77	A <mark>02</mark> ,24; B35 ,51 ; C01,01; DRB104,12 A <u>02,02</u> ; B40, <u>51</u> ; C04,07; DRB113,14	120 35	LN N	GMSWFSQILI MSWFSQILI	A0201 B5101	0.9 0.12
NS1 ₆₃₋₇₇	MEN <u>IMWRSVEGE</u> LNA MENIM <u>WRSVEGELN</u> A	21 28 56	A31,03; B35,18; C01,17; DRB1 <u>04</u> ,03 A <u>02</u> ,29; B40,44; C03,16; DRB1 <u>04</u> ,07 A <u>02,02</u> ; B15,18; C05,07; DRB103,11	65 245 70	50 58 148	MENIMWRSVEGELNA IMWRSVEGEL	DRB10405 A0217 A0201	50 0.5 1.2
NS1 ₈₃₋₉₇	BADELTVVVGSVKNPM	26 28	A <u>02</u> ,24; B07,48; C01,07; DRB114,15 A <u>02</u> ,29; B40,44; C03,16; DRB104,07	145 165	23 35	VQLTVVVGSV	A0201 A0217	1.7 3
NS1 ₁₆₃₋₁₇₇	FHTS <mark>VWLKVREDY</mark> SL FHTSV <u>WLKVREDYS</u> L	28 55 20	A02,29; B40,44; C03,16; DRB1 <u>04</u> ,07 A03,11; B35,51; C04,15; DRB101,07 A32,68; B39,50; C06,07; DRB1 <u>04</u> ,07 A01,31; B07,39; C07,07; DRB1 <u>04</u> ,15	230 110 50 310	75 125 32 105	HTSVWLKVREDY HTSVWLKVR VWLKVREDY FHTSVWLKV	A0101 A3101 A6801 A2902 B3905 B3901	0.4 0.6 0.4 0.4 0.4
NS1 ₂₇₅₋₂₈₉	IRFEE <u>CPGTKVHVE</u> E	33 55	A24,24; B15, <u>35;</u> C01,03; DRB104,04 A03,11; B <u>35</u> ,51; C04,15; DRB101,07	215 130	55 115	CPGTKVHVE	B3501 B3531	8.5 6.5

Table 3. Characteristics of antigenic peptides from ZIKV identified in this study

DELGADO TIRIA Félix Giovanni - Thèse de doctorat - 2018

Continued

Peptide ^a	Sequence ^b	Donors	HLA ^c	PBN PBN	nllion IC ^d	Predicted epitope	Predicted HI A	Score
				15-mer	9-mer			(Lauk)
NS2B ₁₁₇₋₁₃₁	AAGAWYVYVKTGKRS	55	A03,11; B35,51; C04,15; DRB101,07	445	NT	AAGAWYVYVK	A0301	0.6
						YVYVKTGKR	A1101 A0301	1.8
NS3 ₂₁₉₋₂₃₃	TVILAPTRVVAAEME	53 66	A23,31; B <u>40</u> ,44; C01,04; DRB107, <u>08</u> A02,03; B39, <u>40</u> ; C03,07; DRB1 <u>08</u> ,15	100 65	LN N	TVILAPTRVVAAEME ILAPTRVVAA	DRB10802 A0201	1.5 1.6
$NS3_{271-285}$	LQPIRVPNYNLYIMD	42	A26,26; B35,38; C05,06; DRB104,11	165	NT	ΜΙΑΊΝΑΝΑ	B3501	0.06
NS3 ₃₁₁₋₃₂₅	AAI <u>FMTATPPGT</u> RDA	28	A02,29; B40,44; C03,16; DRB1 <u>04</u> ,07	255	85	AAIFMTATPPGTRDA	DRB10401	4 3
	AA <u>IFMTATPPG</u> TRDA	33	A24,24; B15,35; C01,03; DRB1 <u>04</u> ,04	215	30	IFMTATPPG	A0217 A2402	c.c 3
$NS4A_{86-100}$	VTLGASAWLMWLSEI	55 60	A03,11; B35,51; C04,15; DRB101,07 A02,69; B55,58; C01,07; DRB111,13	178 125	NT N	SAWLMWLSEI VTLGASAWL LGASAWLMW	B5101 A6901 B5801	0.9 1.3 0.07
NS4B ₁₁₂₋₁₂₆	<u>АНЦLVАНҮ</u> МҮLIPG	28	A02,29; B40,44; C03,16; DRB104,07	09 25	58	AIILLVAHY	A2902	0.6 3.5
	AIILVAHYMYLIPG AIILVAHYMYLIPG	60 60	A <u>02</u> ,69; B55,58; C01,07; DRB111,13 A <u>02</u> ,69; B55,58; C01,07; DRB111,13 A <u>02</u> ,69; B55,58; C01,07; DRB111,13	c/ 100	50 68 35	LLVAHYMYL LVAHYMYLI	A1101 A0205 A6901 A0205	0.3 0.3 0.15 0.2
NS5 ₁₃₋₂₇	KARLNQMSALEFYSY	55 69	A03,11; B <u>35,</u> 51; C04,15; DRB101,07 A01,24; B <u>35,35</u> ; C01,04; DRB104,13	260 145	TN TN	MSALEFYSY	B3501 A0101	0.15 0.09

Table 3. Characteristics of antigenic peptides from ZIKV identified in this study - cont'd

DELGADO TIRIA Félix Giovanni - Thèse de doctorat - 2018

Continued

Dantida ^a	Sociation	Donors	HI V _C	SFC/m PRM	illion C ^d	Predicted enitone	Predicted	Score
annda r	A HANNA			15-mer	9-mer		HLA	(rank)
NS5 ₂₉₃₋₃₀₇	WFFDEN HPYRTWAYH W <mark>FFDENHPYR</mark> TWAYH	55 69	A03,11; B <u>35</u> ,51; C04,15; DRB101,07 A01,24; B <u>35,35;</u> C01,04; DRB104,13	1580 40	308 218	НРҮКТWАҮН FFDENHPY	B3501 A0101	0.4 1.6
NS5 ₂₉₇₋₃₁₁	E <mark>NHPYRTWAY</mark> HGSYE ENHP <mark>yrtwayhgs</mark> ye	55 69	A03,11; B <u>35,</u> 51; C04,15; DRB101,07 A01,24; B <u>35,35;</u> C01,04; DRB104,13	1280 75	358 188	NHPYRTWAY YRTWAYHGSY	B3501 B3501	3 1.7
	ENHPY <mark>RTWAYHGSY</mark> E	69	A01,24; B <u>35,35;</u> C01,04; DRB104,13	75	205	RTWAYHGSY	A0101 A0101	0.5
NS5 ₃₄₅₋₃₅₉	TDT <mark>TPYGQORVF</mark> KEK	33 55 69	A24,24; B15, <u>35;</u> C01,03; DRB104,04 A03,11; B <u>35,</u> 51; C04,15; DRB101,07 A01,24; B <u>35</u> ,35; C01,04; DRB104,13	1315 2095 785	395 523 763	TPYGQQRVF	B3531 B3501	0.7
NS5425-439	EAVNDPRFWALVDKE	28 55 56	A02,29; B40,44; C03,16;DRB104,07 A03,11; B35,51; C04,15; DRB101,07 A02,02; B15,18; C05,07; DRB103,11	150 120 90	100 125 240	AVNDPRFWALVDK	A0301 A1101	1.1 0.6
NS5 ₄₆₁₋₄₇₅	KKQGEFGKAKGSRAI	28 53	A02,29; B <u>40</u> ,44; C03,16;DRB104, <u>07</u> A23,31; B <u>40</u> ,44; C01,04; DRB1 <u>07</u> ,08	300 105	LN LN	KKQGEFGKAKGSRAI GEFGKAKGSRAI	DRB10701 B4002	32 0.7
NS5473-487	RAIWYMWLGARFLEF	28 55	A02,29; B40,44; C03,16; DRB104, <u>07</u> A03,11; B35,51; C04,15; DRB101, <u>07</u>	210 295	TN TN	YMWLGARFL AIWYMWLGAR RAIWYMWLGARFLEF	A0217 A0301 DRB10701	0.03 1.3 16

Table 3. Characteristics of antigenic peptides from ZIKV identified in this study - cont'd

DELGADO TIRIA Félix Giovanni - Thèse de doctorat - 2018

Continued

	ŗ	f	c.	SF C/B	nonnu d		Predicted	Score
Peptide"	Sequence	Donors	HLA	PBN	AC ⁻	Predicted epitope	HI.A	(rank)
				15-mer	9-mer			(папр)
NCS	RFDLENFALITNOME	28	A02 29: B40 44: C03 16: DRB104 07	245	LN	NEALITNOM	B4002	0 8
1NJ 546-560		<u>5</u> 3	A23.31; B40,44; C01.04; DRB107.08	190	IN		B4403	0.6
		66	A02,03; B39,40; C03,07; DRB108,15	80	NT		B3901	1.8
		c c		010				u C
NS5565-570	LALAIIKYIYUNKVV	87	A02,29; B40,44; C03,16; DKB104,07	240	N	LALAUKYIY	A2902	C.U
		53	A23,31; B40,44; C01,04; DRB107,08	120	LN	ALAIIKYTY	A2902	0.25
		56	A02,02; B15,18; C05,07; DRB103,11	150	LΝ	LALAIIKYTY	B1517	1.2
NS5605 610	QVVTYALNTFTNLVV	33	A24,24; B15,35; C01,03; DRB104,04	240	LN	TYALNTFTNL	A24:02	0.09
610-000	,	59	A03,24; B35,40; C01,03; DRB104,04	50	42	YALNTFTNL	B35:43	0.4
							B35:31	0.25

Table 3. Characteristics of antigenic peptides from ZIKV identified in this study – cont'd

^a The position of peptides were determined according to NCBI Reference Sequence YP_002790881.1; ^b The underlined and in bold sequence correspond to the 9-mer peptide tested; ^c The common alleles between donors are underlined and in bold; ^d Cumulative SFC/million PBMC; NT, not tested; ^e Calculated using NetMHC pan 3.0 Server: strong binders <0.5, weak binders <2. Similarly, a strong T cell response was observed against the NS5₅₄₆₋₅₆₀ peptide in donors 28, 53, and 66 that express the HLA-B*4002 and -B*4403 alleles and against the NS5₆₀₅₋₆₁₉ peptide in donors 33 and 59 that share the predicted HLA-A*2402 allele (Table 3).

Finally, we have also identified several 9-mer immunodominant epitopes in the NS4B and NS5 proteins, included in the NS4B₁₁₂₋₁₂₆, the NS5₂₉₃₋₃₀₇, NS5₂₉₇₋₃₁₁ and NS5₃₄₅₋₃₅₉ peptides, which induced substantial T-cell responses in donors that share one or several alleles with a strong potential for binding to these peptides. Remarkably, among the NS3 and NS5 proteins, several epitopes have been already described as immunodominant epitopes, either predicted or validated experimentally after DENV infection or vaccination in humans or after ZIKV infection in mice and in humans (165-169). Indeed, among the 9-mer peptides identified in DENV/ZIKV donors, the NS5₂₉₃₋₃₀₇, NS5₂₉₇₋₃₁₁ and NS5₃₄₅₋₃₅₉ have been already detected in PBMCs from HLA-B*3501 individuals, after infection with DENV1, DENV2, or vaccination with DENV live attenuated vaccine (DLAV), with a lysine-to-arginine and a phenylalanine-to-tyrosine amino acid substitution at residues 302 and 350 in the NS5₂₉₇₋₃₁₁ and NS5₃₄₅₋₃₅₉ peptides from ZIKV, respectively (<u>164</u>, <u>166</u>, <u>170</u>) (Table 3). These results obtained from DENV/ZIKV donors thus confirm that these NS5 peptides contain nested epitopes restricted by the HLA-B*3501 molecule. Yet, the 15-mer NS3₂₁₉₋₂₃₃ peptide, which contains the APTRVVAAEM epitope, induced a substantial response in 2 DENV/ZIKV donors that express neither HLA-B*0702 nor B*3501, although these alleles were expressed in responding donors vaccinated with DLAV or in ifnar-/- HLA-B*0702 transgenic mice after ZIKV infection (165, 166). This suggests that the NS3₂₁₉₋₂₃₃ peptide contains another epitope or a promiscuous epitope that binds to other HLA alleles, besides HLA-B*0702 or B*3501.

Broader responses with a higher magnitude in donors with previous DENV infection

Given the ZIKV-specific antibody response against NS1 and the low level of CD4 T cell crossreactivity between DENV and ZIKV against the E and NS1 proteins (<u>123</u>), we wished to compare, among the immunodominant epitopes, the T cell responses in PBMCs from ZIKV donors with those from DENV/ZIKV donors. First, comparison of the frequency of responding T cells in ZIKV and DENV/ZIKV donors underlined the higher magnitude of response in DENV/ZIKV donors, relative to ZIKV donors (Figure 1B, C). The number of stimulating peptides per donor for each viral protein, as well as the average response per donor differed in these two groups, with a significantly broader response against the E, NS3 and NS5 proteins (p=0.0410, 0.0052 and 0.0061 respectively), and a higher magnitude of response in donors with previous DENV infection (p=0.0189; Figure 2A, B).



FIGURE 2 | ZIKV donors with previous DENV infection reveal a broader T cell response with a higher magnitude. (A) Breadth and (B) magnitude of responses in ZIKV and DENV/ZIKV donors. Each dot represents one donor and the bars represent the median value for each group of donors (blue circles, ZIKV donors; black squares, DENV/ZIKV donors). The P values were calculated using the nonparametric two-tailed Mann-Whitney test. Frequency of responses against individual peptides, per donor, in ZIKV (C) and DENV/ZIKV (D) donors. Each dot represents one peptide. The bars represent the median response for each donor.

To determine whether this difference concerned only a small number of peptides that elicit a stronger response in each donor, or if it concerned the majority of the peptides, we plotted the frequency of responses against the different peptides, per donor, in the two different groups. Two out of nine individuals among the ZIKV donors revealed a median response higher than 100 SFC/million cells, whereas six out of eleven DENV/ZIKV donors developed this strong response, which was also directed against a higher number of peptides (Figure 2C, D). These data confirm recent results showing a higher magnitude of T cell responses in ZIKV patients following previous DENV infection (169), and reveal the activation of a significantly higher frequency of T cells against peptides from E, NS3 and NS5 ZIKV, with a higher magnitude of response, in donors previously infected with DENV, in comparison with naïve donors. This strongly argues for the existence of cross-reactive T cells, these T cells being primed during the initial infection with DENV and expanded thereafter during the following infection with ZIKV, as shown recently in mice and in humans after sequential infection with DENV and ZIKV (165, 169).

DENV/ZIKV-cross-reactive T cells mainly target the NS5 protein

To identify more specifically ZIKV-specific peptides and DENV/ZIKV cross-reactive peptides, we compared the sequences of the most immunodominant epitopes recognized by both types of donors. The NS1 and NS3 proteins contain a high proportion of peptides that elicit strong responses in both ZIKV and DENV/ZIKV donors, whereas the E protein and to a higher extent the NS5 protein contain a majority of peptides inducing a strong response only in DENV/ZIKV donors (Figure 2A and Table 4). This suggests that the NS1 and NS3 proteins contain more ZIKV-specific epitopes, whereas the NS5 protein contains more epitopes shared by DENV and ZIKV and recognized by cross-reactive T cells. Strikingly, most of the peptides recognized only by DENV/ZIKV donors exhibit high degree of identity with the 4 DENV serotypes. For instance, in the NS1 protein, 2 out of the 5 epitopes that induced a response in ZIKV donors reveal a sequence identity higher than 60% with the 4 DENV serotypes, whereas 8 out of the 11 epitopes in the NS5 protein that induced a strong response in DENV/ZIKV donors show a sequence identity higher than 66.7% with the four DENV serotypes (Table 4).

		Z	KV	DENV	ZIKV		% Iden	tity	
Peptide ^a	Sequence	Donors	SFC/million PBMC ^b	Donors	SFC/million PBMC ^b	DENVI	DENV2	DENV3	DENV4
C ₄₉₋₆₃	AILAFLRFTAIKPSL	60	60	28,63	365	60,0%	53,3%	60,0%	40,0%
E_{67-81}	DMASDSRCPTQGEAY			33	465	66,7%	53,3%	66,7%	53,3%
E_{87-101}	DTQYVCKRTLVDRGW			56	505	66,7%	53,8%	73,3%	66,7%
$NS1_{19-33}$	VFVYNDVEAWRDRYK	21,46,60	195	28,56	380	46,7%	33,3%	46,7%	40,0%
$NS1_{55-69}$	CGISSVSRMENIMWR	35,46	125	56	275	67, 1%	66,3%	60,0%	60,0%
$NS1_{91-105}$	GSVKNPMWRGPQRLP	21,35,46,60	275	28	165	13,3%	33,3%	20,0%	33,3%
$NS1_{107-121}$	PVNELPHGWKAWGKS			28,53	430	40,0%	46,7%	46,7%	50,5%
$NS1_{147-161}$	HRAWNSFLVEDHGFG	46	40	33,53	445	66,7%	73,3%	66,7%	76,2%
$NS1_{163-177}$	FHTSVWLKVREDYSL	46	35	20,28,55	450	46,7%	46,3%	53,3%	46,7%
$NS1_{195-209}$	HSDLGYWIESEKNDT			28,33	615	80,0%	73,3%	66,2%	73,3%
NS2B ₁₁₇₋₁₃₁	AAGAWYVYVKTGKRS			55	445	33,3%	33,3%	26,7%	26,7%
NS3 ₁₃₁₋₁₄₅	PAGTSGSPILDKCGR	21,42	405	26,55,63	495	53,3%	60,8%	53,3%	54,3%
NS3 ₁₄₃₋₁₅₇	CGRVIGLYGNGVVIK	21	350	20,55,63,66	550	60,0%	66,7%	72,3%	80,0%
NS3 ₃₁₁₋₃₂₅	AAIFMTATPPGTRDA			28,33	470	80,0%	80,0%	93,3%	80,0%
NS5 ₁₃₋₂₇	KARLNQMSALEFYSY			55,69	405	53,3%	46,7%	53,3%	40,0%
$NS5_{293-307}$	WFFDENHPYRTWAYH			55, 69	1620	66,7%	66,7%	60,0%	66,7%
$NS5_{297-311}$	ENHPYRTWAYHGSYE			55,69	1330	80,0%	80,0%	73,3%	80,0%
$NS5_{325-339}$	VVRLLSKPWDVVTGV			28, 55, 66	495	73,3%	80,0%	73,3%	66,7%
$NS5_{345-359}$	TDTTPYGQQRVFKEK			33,55,69	4195	93,3%	93,3%	93,3%	93,3%
NS5 ₃₇₃₋₃₈₇	QVMSMVSSWLWKELG	09	130	55,66,69	340	40,0%	53,3%	46,7%	46,7%
NS5 ₄₆₁₋₄₇₅	KKQGEFGKAKGSRAI			28,53	405	93,3%	93,3%	93,3%	86,7%
NS5 ₄₆₅₋₄₇₉	EFGKAKGSRAIWYMW			28,53,55,56	1085	100,0%	100,0%	100,0%	93,3%
NS5 ₄₇₃₋₄₈₇	RAIWYMWLGARFLEF			28,55	505	100,0%	100,0%	93,3%	100,0%
NS5 ₄₈₁₋₄₉₅	GARFLEFEALGFLNE			28,53,56,63	1870	93,3%	100,0%	93,3%	100,0%
NS5 ₅₄₆₋₅₆₀	RFDLENEALITNQME			28,53,66	515	60,0%	47,1%	53,3%	60,0%
NS5 ₅₇₃₋₅₈₆	TYQNKVVKVLRPAEK			28,53,56	615	72,9%	66,7%	73,3%	80,0%
NS5 ₈₄₉₋₈₆₃	CGSLIGHRPRTTWAE	60	90	33,55	340	66,7%	66,7%	66, 7%	66,7%

donors
V/ZIKV
and DEN
1 ZIKV 8
epitopes ir
lominant
Immuno
Table 4.

^a The position of peptides were determined according to NCBI Reference Sequence YP_002790881.1 ^b Cumulative SFC/million PBMC

CHAPTER 2. ANALYSIS OF ANTIBODY RESPONSES AGAINST ZIKV

Sample selection and development of the in vitro assays

To determine whether plasma samples from donors infected with DENV or ZIKV contain cross-reactive antibodies (with neutralizing or enhancing activity), we developed a flow cytometry-based assay to quantify the neutralizing and enhancing potential of the different plasma samples against both DENV and ZIKV. We first compared different cell lines for their ability to be infected and neutralized by ZIKV-specific or DENV-specific antibodies, and we also compared the results obtained using plasma or serum samples for neutralization using the two cell lines U937-DC-SIGN and Vero cells. As shown in Figure 4, a significant correlation was observed using plasma or serum samples tested on either Vero or U937-DC-SIGN cells (Figure 4A, B) for DENV neutralization assay; similarly, we observed a significant correlation using either plasma or serum samples, tested on VERO or U937-DC-SIGN cells (Figure 4C, D). Following these results and considering the ease of manipulating cells in suspension for flow cytometry, the U937-DC-SIGN cells were used to quantify neutralization of DENV infection. To quantify neutralization of ZIKV infection, the Vero cells were used, as a higher correlation was observed with these cells using either plasma or serum, in comparison with U937-DC-SIGN cells (data not shown). For the analysis of ADE activity, the K562 cells were used for both DENV and ZIKV infections.

For the subsequent analysis of the antibody response against ZIKV and DENV infection, four groups of donors were selected depending on the expression of DENV- and/or ZIKV-specific IgG antibodies, measured by ELISA.

1- Samples from anti-DENV IgG / anti-ZIKV IgG negative donors (naïve donors)

- 2- Samples from anti-DENV IgG positive / anti-ZIKV IgG negative donors (DENV donors)
- 3- Samples from anti-DENV IgG negative / anti-ZIKV IgG positive donors (ZIKV donors)
- 4- Samples from anti-DENV IgG / anti-ZIKV IgG positive donors (DENV/ZIKV donors)



FIGURE 4 | Correlation between the DENV neutralization titers (Neut₅₀) obtained with plasma or serum samples using two different cell lines. The neutralizing activity of EDTA containing plasma (A) or serum (B) samples from nine DENVseropositive donors were analyzed using Vero (C) or U937-DC-SIGN (D) cells and the Neut₅₀ values obtained were sample-based or cell line-based correlated. Each dot represents the individual Neut₅₀ value obtained for at least one DENV serotype which was neutralized during the *in vitro* infection of either Vero or U937-DC-SIGN cells. The Spearman's correlation coefficient and p value are shown. The dashed lines represent the 95% confidence intervals of the best-fit line after linear regression.

The plasma samples included in the groups 3 and 4 correspond to donors analyzed for T cell responses in chapter 1. The group 2 includes 10 samples from DENV-seropositive donors, (identified with a R letter, Table 1) collected before ZIKV outbreak and 4 samples (numbered 07, 08, 14 and 15) from DENV-seropositive donors collected after ZIKV outbreak. In order to avoid any inter-assay variability between cells and viruses, each infection experiment (for either the neutralization or ADE assay) was performed using one virus combined with different plasma samples at the same time.

Neutralizing activity against ZIKV infection is higher in donors with previous DENV infection

To identify donors with a history of ZIKV infection, we first developed an ELISA assay for quantifying the binding of IgG antibodies to the ZIKV EDIII (ZEDIII) domain. The specificity of the assay was confirmed using plasma from DENV-seropositive donors collected before ZIKV outbreak, with no ZEDIII-specific antibodies, or plasma from naive donors. In these conditions, measurement of the binding of different plasma samples to recombinant ZEDIII revealed a significant higher binding activity of plasma samples from DENV/ZIKV donors, in comparison with plasma from ZIKV donors (O.D. median values of 0.7426 and 0.3341 in DENV/ZIKV and ZIKV donors, respectively) (Figure 5A). This result shows that a primary infection with DENV followed by a secondary ZIKV infection induces a higher production of antibodies recognizing the EDIII domain of ZIKV, such as the antibody response induced upon a secondary antigenic stimulation. This result strongly suggests the existence of cross-reactive antibodies recognizing B cell epitopes shared by EDIII of DENV and ZIKV, which are induced after sequential DENV and ZIKV infection.

To confirm this cross-reactivity and to determine whether this difference in the level of ZEDIII binding capacity was associated with a different potential to neutralize ZIKV infection, we compared the neutralizing activity of plasma samples from ZIKV with plasma samples from DENV/ZIKV donors, on ZIKV infection *in vitro*. Remarkably, a significantly higher ZIKV Neut₅₀ median value was measured in plasma samples from ZIKV-seropositive donors with previous DENV infection (Neut₅₀ median value 2476), in comparison with plasma samples from donors infected only with ZIKV (Neut₅₀ median value 340) (Figure 5B).

48



FIGURE 5 | Analysis of ZEDIII binding and ZIKV- or DENV- neutralizing activity. Plasma samples from blood donors with serological evidence of either previous DENV and/or ZIKV infection were analyzed for the detection of ZEDIII-binding antibodies by ELISA (A) or for the neutralizing activity against ZIKV (B) or the four DENV serotypes (C) infection. Each dot represents one donor and the bars represent the median value for each group of donors. The P values were calculated using the nonparametric two-tailed Mann-Whitney test. The dotted line represents the ELISA cut-off value.

This shows that the higher binding activity of samples from DENV/ZIKV donors is accompanied by a higher potential to neutralize ZIKV. However, no significant correlation could be established between the level of ZIKV binding antibodies and their Neut₅₀ values (Spearman r=0.3731; p=0.1052). These results confirm that at least a fraction of the antibodies induced following a primary DENV infection can recognize and neutralize ZIKV; however, although the level and/or the affinity of these neutralizing antibodies increases

after a secondary infection with ZIKV, not all these cross-reactive antibodies can neutralize ZIKV infection. These results also reveal that different donors have different levels of cross-reactive Abs, a result that could be explained by the different kinetics of sequential DENV and ZIKV infection in different donors, although we do not know exactly when these donors have been infected with DENV or ZIKV.

To confirm the specificity of ZIKV neutralization, plasma samples from DENV-seropositive /ZIKV-seronegative donors (DENV donors) were used as negative controls. Using these samples, the neutralizing activity was shown to be similar to the neutralization obtained with naïve donors, except for 2 donors, donor 15 and R64 (Figure 5B). Plasma samples from these donors revealed high ZIKV Neut₅₀ median values above 1000, (Figure 5B), and revealed multiple DENV reactivity detected by their neutralization potential against at least 2 DENV serotypes (Table 5). As these donors were collected before ZIKV outbreak, these results confirm other reports showing the induction, in a fraction of DENV donors, of cross-reactive antibodies recognizing ZIKV, in DENV-immune ZIKV naïve donors (<u>123</u>, <u>133</u>, <u>171</u>).

Interestingly, plasma samples from ZIKV donors did not neutralize DENV infection, and revealed the same DENV Neut₅₀ median values that those obtained with naïve donors (Figure 5C, Table 5). When we compared the DENV Neut₅₀ median values of the different groups of donors regarding each DENV serotype, we did not observe any significant difference between DENV- and DENV/ZIKV-seropositive donors in their neutralizing activity against the four DENV serotypes (Figure 5C). These results suggest that contrarily to samples from DENV donors, antibodies from ZIKV-exposed donors have less cross-neutralizing reactivity towards the different DENV serotypes. In other words, these data show that ZIKV infection in DENV immune donors does not increase the neutralizing potential against any of the 4 DENV serotypes.

Since all samples from ZIKV donors did not cross-neutralize any of the 4 DENV serotypes (Table 5), we wondered whether these samples could nevertheless bind to the EDIII domain of DENV1-4.

50

Group	Donor	DENV1	DENV2	DENV3	DENV4	ZIKV
Naïve	23	10	14	10	11	30
	36	11	11	11	11	30
	45	29	10	17	24	10
	58	18	11	13	10	119
DENV	07	1372	483	172	92	18
	08	99	157	51	84	23
	14	18	<10	37	90	18
	15	1036	85	269	54	1673
	R19	63	68	433	54	118
	R51	6519	138	365	90	57
	R64	5181	1671	14004	3267	1250
	R80	6974	1377	2446	953	104
	R106	90	72	76	100	15
	R152	896	10	79	54	38
	R176	420	171	170	77	34
	R206	3694	316	294	193	70
	R213	184	58	83	57	17
	R221	517	160	2048	173	51
711/1	01	17	22	16	25	211
LIKV	01	17	23	10	23	511
	21	13	13	19	14	500 240
	35	11	13	10	<10	340
	37	18	12	35 25	12	280
	42	11	12	25	12	1089
	40	14	11	12	11	903
	59	31	30	16	24	194
	6U 77	11	<10	10	10	514
	77	1 /	12	15	33	110
DENV/ZIKV	16	158	79	47	357	2270
	20	2049	452	214	438	2470
	26	5397	601	735	235	2476
	28	75	39	24	67	5587
	33	306	114	63	51	829
	53	464	116	29	543	3081
	55	2395	612	222	301	3196
	56	215	55	<10	156	110
	63	999	187	126	144	4057
	66	2572	471	1386	167	2905
	69	749	463	961	92	1205

Table 5. Neutralization activity (Neut₅₀) of plasma samples against all DENV serotypes and ZIKV^a

^a The values in each cell are the 50% neutralization titers determined from two replicates of one experiment. The highest titers for each sample is indicated in boldface.

Surprisingly, DENV cross-reactive antibodies against the EDIII domain of DENV serotypes 1 and 4 were detected in 2 DENV naive ZIKV immune donors (Figure 6). In addition, no significant difference was observed in the titer of EDIII binding activity between DENV immune and DENV/ZIKV immune samples (*p* values of 0.8652, 0.8072, 0.5870 and 0.8165 for DENV1 to 4 respectively). Altogether, using a limited number of plasma samples, these

results show that ZIKV infection in DENV naïve individuals induces mainly ZIKV-specific antibodies that do not neutralize DENV1-4, with only a small fraction of individuals producing low levels of cross-reactive antibodies against DENV1 and DENV4.



FIGURE 6 | Quantification of DENV anti-EDIII antibodies level. Plasma samples from blood donors with serological evidence of either previous DENV and/or ZIKV infection were analyzed for the detection of DENV anti-EDIII antibodies by ELISA. Each dot represents one donor and the bars represent the median value for each group of donors.

Conversely, ZIKV infection in DENV-immune individuals induces mainly cross-reactive antibodies that can neutralize ZIKV infection, with an increase in the neutralization titer against ZIKV, but not against DENV. In addition, comparison of the neutralizing activity against the four DENV serotypes, among the different samples from DENV or DENV/ZIKV immune donors revealed that most donors have a higher neutralization activity against DENV1, in comparison with the three other DENV serotype, a result which confirms the higher prevalence of this DENV serotype in areas where these donors are living (<u>172</u>) (Table 5). In conclusion, we have shown that while a primary DENV infection induces DENV-specific antibodies that cross-neutralize ZIKV infection *in vitro*, a ZIKV infection induces mainly ZIKV-specific antibodies that do not cross-neutralize DENV infection *in vitro*. However, while a primary ZIKV infection does not induce DENV-cross neutralizing antibodies, a secondary ZIKV infection, in DENV immune individuals, induces an increase in the level of ZIKV-neutralizing antibodies but not DENV-neutralizing antibodies, in comparison with DENV naïve individuals (Table 6). These results strongly suggest that a sequential DENV/ZIKV

infection induces the activation of memory B cell responses against common antigenic determinants shared between DENV and ZIKV.

Drimowy infaction	Secondary infection	Neutralizi	ng activity
r i mai y miecuon	Secondary infection	DENV	ZIKV
DENV	-	++	+
ZIKV	-	-	++
DENV	ZIKV	++	+++

Table 6. Cross-neutralizing activity of polyclonal antibodies inducedafter DENV and ZIKV infection

Modulation of the ADE activity against ZIKV following sequential DENV and ZIKV infection

A widely shared concept is that a primary DENV infection by one DENV serotype can induce a lifelong immunity against re-infection by the same DENV serotype, whereas subsequent infections by heterologous serotypes increase the risk of developing severe dengue. This phenomenon due to non-neutralizing or sub-neutralizing antibodies is called Antibody-Dependent Enhancement (ADE) (92, 173, 174). In support of the ADE hypothesis, it was proposed that the low level of serotype cross-reactive antibodies produced following a primary infection, could enhance a secondary infection through the formation of DENV-antibody complexes that bind to the Fc- γ receptors of monocytes/macrophages, resulting in an increased viral load and production of inflammatory mediators responsible of vascular permeability (175, 176).

Similarly to the ADE phenomenon induced following infection by different DENV serotypes, it was also recently shown that cross-reactive anti-DENV antibodies could enhance ZIKV infection, both *in vitro* and *in vivo* (124, 137). However, while such cross-reactive antibodies against both viruses have been identified in humans living in endemic areas, the exact role of these cross-reactive antibodies in the outcome of dengue or Zika disease in human remains to be determined. In this study, we have quantified the ADE activity of plasma samples against DENV and ZIKV, from all subjects previously defined, i.e. naïve donors, DENV donors, ZIKV donors and DENV/ZIKV donors, knowing that all ZIKV and DENV/ZIKV donors did not

report any apparent clinical symptoms associated with ZIKV infection, one week before and after blood sampling.

To measure the ADE activity of antibodies from blood samples, serial dilutions of plasma samples were tested for their potential to increase DENV or ZIKV infection of K562 cells. A schematic representation of the typical Gaussian curve showing an ADE activity *in vitro* is shown in figure 7. To quantify the infection enhancement, two different parameters can be taken into account: the percentage of infection at the maximum of infection (% of infection at the peak) and the dilution of the plasma sample (titer) for which the percentage of infection is maximal (Peak titer).



FIGURE 7 | Schematic graph of percentage of infection vs. dilution of plasma sample (Log (1/dilution)) in cultures of K562 cells. The analysis of the ADE activity of each plasma sample is based in the measurement of two parameters: the percentage of infection in the peak of the infectivity curve (% infection (peak)) and the titer of plasma sample at which the percentage of infection is maximal (Peak titer).

To facilitate the quantification and interpretation of the ADE activity when peak titers are compared, this parameter was expressed as the logarithm of the inverse of dilution factor (Log (1/Dilution). For example, in the schematic graph shown in figure 7, the sample denoted by the black line (sample 1) shows a lower level of ADE activity, in comparison with the sample denoted by the red line (sample 2). This means that the sample 1 needs a ten-fold higher dilution to reach the sub-neutralizing antibody concentration to obtain the maximal enhancement of infection, in comparison with the sample 2. In other words, in the same

biological sample, a high dilution of the sample required to induce the peak of ADE activity corresponds to a low ADE activity and coincides with a strong neutralization potential, and vice versa. In these conditions, the background (or the activity measured without enhancing antibodies) defined in the absence of plasma, gave a percentage of infection on K562 cells of 2.49% (represented as a dotted line in Figure 8A-D). Likewise, In the presence of plasma samples from naïve donors, no ADE activity was detected (Figure 8A).



FIGURE 8 | ADE activity of plasma samples in ZIKV infection. Plasma samples from blood donors in the naïve (A), DENV (B), ZIKV (C) or DENV/ZIKV (D) groups were analyzed for ADE activity in ZIKV infection. Infectivity curves for each donor is shown. The dotted line represents the percentage of infection in the control (only virus). Comparison of the peak titer (E) or the percentage of infection in the peak (F) between DENV and DENV/ZIKV donors was done. Each dot represents one donor and the bars represent the median value for each group of donors. The P values were calculated using the nonparametric two-tailed Mann-Whitney test.

On the contrary, an ADE activity on ZIKV infection was clearly detected in almost all plasma samples from DENV donors, with different titers of enhancing potential (Figure 8B). The peak titer value for each of these samples is shown in Table 7.

Group Donor	DENV1	DENV2	DENV3	DENV4	ZIKV
Naïve 23	-	-	-	-	-
36	-	-	-	-	-
45	-	-	-	-	-
58	-	-	-	-	-
DENIV 07	1400 (21)	254 (2 5)	200 (26)	245(25)	(7(19))
	1409(-3.1)	334(-2.3)	366(-2.0)	343 (-2.3)	07(-1.8)
U8 14	2/4(-2.4)	308(-2.5)	231(-2.4)	442 (-2.0)	15(-1.2)
14	213(-2.3)	290 (-2.3)	137(-2.1)	285(-2.5)	85 (-1.9)
15 D10	803(-2.9)	252(-2.4)	294 (-2.5)	244 (-2.4)	77 (-1.9)
K19 D51	62(-1.8)	46(-1.7)	318 (-2.5)	78 (-1.9)	32(-1.5)
K51	3311 (-3.5)	2/9 (-2.4)	419 (-2.6)	2/8 (-2.4)	102 (-2.0)
K64	6067 (-3.8)	1256 (-3.1)	11561 (-4.1)	1552 (-3.2)	592 (-2.8)
R80	2812 (-3.4)	1189 (-3.1)	1932 (-3.3)	1026 (-3.0)	213 (-2.3)
R106	68 (-1.8)	73 (-1.9)	119 (-2.1)	244 (-2.4)	-
R152	394 (-2.6)	75 (-1.9)	138 (-2.1)	135 (-2.1)	41 (-1.6)
R176	326 (-2.5)	215 (-2.3)	278 (-2.4)	207 (-2.3)	53 (-1.7)
R206	2128 (-3.3)	337 (-2.5)	401 (-2.6)	521 (-2.7)	155 (-2.2)
R213	153 (-2.2)	19 (-1.3)	63 (-1.8)	39 (-1.6)	-
R221	407 (-2.6)	335 (-2.5)	1535 (-3.2)	419 (-2.6)	111 (-2.0)
ZIKV 01	-	-	-	-	-
21	-	-	-	-	-
35	-	-	-	-	-
37	-	-	-	-	-
42	-	-	-	-	-
46	-	-	-	-	-
59	-	-	-	-	-
60	-	-	-	-	-
77	-	-	-	75 (-1.9)	-
DENV/ZIKV 16	675 (2 8)	601(28)	374 (26)	2080 (3 3)	971(30)
20 DEI (17 ZIK V 10	2891(-3.5)	687 (-2.8)	374(-2.0)	1884(-3.3)	959(-3.0)
20	2071(-3.5)	1230(-3.1)	1074(-2.7)	1146(-3.1)	617 (-2.8)
20	230(-2.4)	1230(-3.1) 191(-2.3)	163(-2.2)	1140(-3.1) 455(-2.7)	1012(-3.0)
20	230(-2.4)	191(-2.5)	103(-2.2)	+33(-2.7)	1012(-3.0) 146(-2.2)
53	324(-2.3)	209(-2.3)	230 (-2.4)	280(-2.4)	140(-2.2)
33 55	277(-2.4)	378(26)	318(25)	574(-2.0)	10(-1.3)
55 56	2000(-3.3) 313(-2.5)	273(-2.0)	201(-2.3)	492(-2.8)	54 (-1.7)
50	515 (-2.5)	443 (- 4.3)	201 (-2.3)	コリム (-4.7)	J+ (-1.7)
03	1517 (2 2)	662 (28)	189 (27)	1253(21)	7/1 (2 0)
66	1517 (-3.3)	662 (-2.8) 711 (-2.9)	489 (-2.7)	1253 (-3.1) 713 (-2.9)	741 (-2.9)

Table 7. ADE activity of plasma samples for dengue and Zika virus infection^a

^a The values in each cell are the peak titers expressed as sample dilution determined from two replicates of one experiment. The values in parenthesis are the log 1/dilution. When the sample does not have ADE activity, it is represented by a dash.

Strikingly, with the exception of the 2 DENV donors R106 and R213 that did not induce any ADE activity, all DENV donors have antibodies with ADE activity against both ZIKV and the four DENV serotypes. In these samples, the ADE activity against DENV follows the ADE

activity against ZIKV infection, meaning that a high ADE activity against DENV is also accompanied by a high ADE activity against ZIKV. This is what is observed with samples 07, 08, 14, 15, R19, R152 and R176, with a high ADE activity against both DENV and ZIKV, whereas the other samples (R51, R64, R80, R206 and R221) have a lower ADE activity against DENV and ZIKV. In addition, as observed in samples 08, 14, R152 and R176, a lower level of neutralizing antibodies against DENV1-4 is associated with a high level of ADE activity (or sub-neutralizing activity) against heterotypic DENV serotypes and ZIKV (Table 5 and Table 7). These results confirm other studies showing that cross-reactive antibodies against DENV with low neutralizing activity can mediate ADE activity *in vitro* (177, 178).

Contrarily to these plasma samples from DENV donors, none of the plasma samples from ZIKV donors enhanced ZIKV infection of K562 cells (Figure 8C). Strikingly, ZIKV ADE activity was detected in ZIKV-immune plasma samples from donors with previous DENV infection (Figure 8D; Table 7), with significant lower median peak titer values than for DENV donors (-2.8 vs -1.7, respectively; p=0.0029) (Figure 8E) and similar percentages of infection at the peak (Figure 8F). This result clearly shows that a primary DENV infection can enhance DENV and ZIKV infection *in vitro*, through ADE, whereas a secondary ZIKV infection in DENV donors decreases the ADE activity against ZIKV infection. This is also accompanied by an increase in the titer of ZIKV-specific neutralizing antibodies (Figure 5A).

Representation of both ZIKV neutralizing and ADE activities in the same plot from three representative donors of each group reveals that DENV/ZIKV donors have higher levels of neutralizing antibodies and lower levels of ADE activity against ZIKV, than DENV or ZIKV donors (black plots, in comparison with red and blue plots, Figure 9). Conversely, samples from DENV donors reveal a higher ADE potential against ZIKV, than samples from DENV/ZIKV donors, and no ADE activity was detected in samples from ZIKV donors (Figure 9). This result suggests that a primary (or multiple) DENV infection can elicit the production of cross-reactive antibodies with enhancing activity against heterotypic DENV or ZIKV, whereas a secondary infection with ZIKV increases the titer of neutralizing antibodies against ZIKV and decreases the amount of cross-reactive antibodies with ADE activity against ZIKV infection.



FIGURE 9 | Comparison of the neutralizing and ADE activities of plasma samples in ZIKV infection. Results obtained for three representative blood donors of each group are shown. Open symbols represent the % of infection for ADE activity; closed symbols represent the % of neutralization for neutralizing activity. Each dot represents the mean value of two replicates of one experiment.

The specific case of ZIKV-reactive antibodies with ADE activity against DENV4

To determine whether ZIKV-immune donors produce cross-reactive antibodies with enhancing activity against a specific DENV infection, ADE assays where performed using the four DENV serotypes. In the assay, the mean percentages of infection of K562 cells for the ADE negative control (cells infected with DENV without plasma sample) were 0.33%, 0.49%, 0.43% and 0.58% for DENV1, DENV2, DENV3 and DENV4, respectively. ADE activity with the four DENV serotypes was clearly detected in all plasma samples from DENV and DENV/ZIKV donors, with various peak titers values and percentages of infection in the different samples (Table 7, Figure 10). On the contrary, in the presence of plasma samples from naïve donors, no ADE activity for any DENV serotype was detected (Table 7, Figure 11A).



FIGURE 10 | Comparison of the ADE activity parameters in DENV infection between DENV and DENV/ZIKV donors. The peak titer (A) or the percentage of infection in the peak (B) values obtained for all DENV serotypes in DENV and DENV/ZIKV donors were compared. Each dot represents one donor and the bars represent the median value for each group of donors. The P values were calculated using the nonparametric two-tailed Mann-Whitney test.

While the ADE activity against ZIKV infection was higher in plasma samples from DENV than from DENV/ZIKV donors (Figure 8E), we did not observe a significant difference in the level of ADE activity against DENV infection between these two groups of donors, except for DENV4 (Figure 10A). Interestingly, a significant difference in the median peak titer value was observed with this DENV4 serotype, with a lower ADE activity for DENV/ZIKV donors, in comparison with DENV donors (Figure 10A and Figure 11B and D). This result shows that a sequential DENV and ZIKV infection does not increase the risk to develop a severe dengue disease, but it rather decreases this risk, in comparison with heterotypic DENV infection.



FIGURE 11 | ADE activity of polyclonal antibodies on DENV4 infection of K562 cells. Plasma samples from blood donors in the naïve (A), DENV (B), ZIKV (C) or DENV/ZIKV (D) groups were analyzed for ADE activity in DENV4 infection. Infectivity curves for each donor is shown. The dotted line represents the percentage of infection in the control (virus only).

We also analyzed the individual ADE activity of plasma samples from ZIKV donors against the different DENV serotypes (Table 7). Results show that while 8 out of the 9 samples from ZIKV donors did not reveal any DENV ADE activity, a strong ADE activity against DENV4 was observed with 1 sample (donor 77), this sample having a low level of neutralizing antibodies against ZIKV and DENV1-4 (Table 5, Table 7, Figure 11C). Altogether, these results clearly

show that during a primary ZIKV infection, DENV4 cross-reactive antibodies with enhancing but not neutralizing activity can be induced. Further experiments with more blood samples are needed to confirm the ADE potential for DENV4 infection in ZIKV immune donors. Interestingly, although ZIKV infection in DENV naïve individuals can elicit antibodies with ADE activity against DENV4, it seems that a ZIKV infection in DENV immune individuals boosts the ZIKV-specific antibody response with a lower ADE activity against DENV4.

Recently, cross-reactivity between DENV1 and ZIKV has been described using monoclonal human antibodies (<u>179</u>), suggesting that a previous exposure to DENV1 induces cross-reactive antibodies targeting the ZEDIII domain, which after ZIKV infection, boosted ZIKV neutralization activity. In order to evaluate whether such cross-reactive antibodies were present in the plasma samples of donors included in our cohort, we analyzed the neutralizing and ADE activity in samples from DENV and DENV/ZIKV donors previously infected only with DENV1 (based on the neutralization results in table 5). As shown in table 5, none of these donors in the DENV group (donors R152, R176, R213) showed a significant ZIKV neutralizing activity, and, the only two donors that showed a strong ZIKV neutralizing activity (donors 15 and R64) were exposed additionally to DENV3 or DENV2, DENV3 and DENV4, respectively. With the limit of the low number of donors, we did not observe any clear correlation between the infection with one DENV serotype and the induction of cross-reactive antibodies between DENV and ZIKV. Furthermore, there was also no clear correlation between samples showing multiple DENV infections and cross-neutralizing activity against ZIKV.

Impact of a secondary ZIKV infection on the level of neutralizing and enhancing activity against DENV

Considering that DENV and DENV/ZIKV donors exhibited neutralizing and ADE activity against DENV and ZIKV *in vitro* infections (Tables 5 and 7), we compared the level of neutralizing antibodies and the ADE activity in these two groups of donors. As shown in Figure 12A, no significant correlation was observed between the level of neutralizing antibodies and enhancing activity on ZIKV infection neither in DENV samples nor in DENV/ZIKV samples. Most plasma samples from DENV/ZIKV donors revealed a high

neutralizing/low ADE activity against ZIKV infection, and, conversely, most of plasma samples from DENV donors had no neutralizing/high ADE activity against ZIKV infection. Comparison of the neutralizing and ADE activities against DENV infection between samples from these 2 donor populations revealed that a secondary infection with ZIKV does not modify the level of neutralizing or enhancing antibodies against DENV1, 2 and 3, whereas it affects the neutralizing and enhancing activity against DENV4, by increasing the titer of neutralizing antibodies and decreasing their ADE activity (Figure 10 and Figure 12B). In all cases, a significant inverse correlation between the level of neutralizing antibodies and the ADE activity against DENV was observed.



FIGURE 12 | Correlation between the neutralizing and ADE activities in DENV and DENV/ZIKV donors. The neutralizing (Neut₅₀) and ADE (peak titer) activities to ZIKV (A) and DENV (B) infection of plasma samples from DENV (red triangles) and DENV/ZIKV (black squares) donors, were correlated. Each dot represents one donor. The Spearman's correlation coefficient and p value are shown. The dotted lines in each axis represent the cut-offs to identified a sample with neutralizing (Neut₅₀ > 150) or ADE (peak titer value > -2.52 or > -2.84 for ZIKV or DENV serotypes, respectively) activities.

To facilitate a deeper understanding of this correlation, we established a cut-off value for each parameter to identify donors with specific characteristics. For instance, based on their capacity to neutralize or enhance DENV1 infection, we were able to identify plasma samples with high neutralizing potential (Neut₅₀ values > 1000) and low ADE activity (Peak titer values < -2.84). Likewise, we also identified plasma samples with a low DENV1 neutralizing activity (Neut₅₀ values between 150 and 1000) and having a moderate ADE activity (Peak titer values slightly above the cut-off). Finally, we identified samples from donors with no DENV1 neutralizing activity (Neut₅₀ values < 150) and a high ADE activity (Peak titer values

When this analysis was applied to others DENV serotypes, we also observed a similar distribution in the number of samples in these 3 groups of responders between DENV and DENV/ZIKV donors; however, for DENV4 the number of samples having no neutralizing/high ADE activity was higher in DENV donors. Most DENV/ZIKV donors were located in the region of low neutralizing /low-moderate ADE activity (Figure 12B). This difference clearly reflects the results shown above since the difference between these group of donors in the ADE activity in DENV4 was statistically significant (Figure 10A; p=0.0049) unlike the difference observed in the neutralizing activity (Figure 5C; p=0.1694).

ZIKV donors with previous DENV infection with high ZIKV neutralizing antibodies have strong T cell responses against ZIKV.

To determine whether there is a positive correlation between the T cell response and the neutralizing antibody activity against ZIKV, we compared the T and B cell responses in samples from ZIKV and DENV/ZIKV donors. Considering that E protein is the main target of ZIKV neutralizing antibodies, we initially focused our analysis against this structural protein. As we have already shown (Figures 1 and 2), the ZIKV-specific T cell responses differ between ZIKV donors and DENV/ZIKV donors. First, a significant difference was observed in the number of donors recognizing peptides from the E protein. Indeed, E specific-T cells responses were detected in 3 out of 9 (33.3%) ZIKV donors and in 8 out of 11 (72.7%) DENV/ZIKV donors, with the sum of T cells responses detected for each group of donors being 4% and 12%, respectively. In addition, the number of stimulating peptides per donor,

as well as the mean response per donor differed between these two groups, with a significantly broader response and a higher magnitude of response in donors with previous DENV infection (Figures 1B, C and 2A).

Based on these data and considering that DENV/ZIKV donors showed a higher ZEDIII-binding capacity and higher titers of neutralizing antibodies, we wondered whether a significant correlation between the level of neutralizing antibodies and the strength of T cell response could be established. While no statistically significant correlation could be drawn between these 2 different parameters of the immune response, the analysis of T and B cell responses in individual donors revealed a higher number of donors having both a high antibody response with strong neutralization potential and a strong cross-reactive T cell responses against ZIKV (Figure 13). For instance, 6 out of the 8 DENV/ZIKV donors with ZIKV Neut₅₀ values higher that 1500, revealed a moderate/low ZIKV ADE activity (peak titer values > 450) and a moderate/high T cell responses (> 100 mean SFC/10⁶ PBMC) against either E, NS1, NS3 or NS5 ZIKV proteins. In contrast, donors with a moderate/low ZIKV ADE activity (peak titer values < 450) and variable T cell responses against E, NS1, NS3 or NS5 proteins (Figure 13).



FIGURE 13 | Specificity and cross-reactivity of antibody and T cell responses from blood donors with serological evidence of previous DENV and/or ZIKV infection. Heat map of the reactivity of plasma samples for the analysis of neutralizing (A) or ADE (B) activities for each of donors included in this study. (C) Heat map of the mean T-cell responses against peptides from the whole proteome (TOTAL) or against the most immunogenic proteins in ZIKV (E, NS1, NS3 and NS5). The peak titer values are shown as the plasma dilution factor. The Neut₅₀ and Peak titer values are shown in tables 4 and 5.

Conversely, only 1 out of 9 ZIKV donors showed a high ZIKV neutralizing activity. ZIKVspecific T cell response in this donor was predominantly moderate against NS3 and NS5 and low against E and NS1 proteins. The others 8 out 9 ZIKV donors showed a moderate /low neutralizing activity and the ZIKV-specific T cell responses were predominantly low, with the exception of 1 donor exhibiting a high response against NS3 (Figure 13). Together, these results suggest that cross-reactive T cells from ZIKV-seropositive donors with previous DENV infections, which could have a strong reactivity against specific epitopes of ZIKV, could play a role in the production of antibodies with high ZIKV neutralizing activity. Additional studies on the phenotype of these cross-reactive T cells would be helpful to determine and to confirm the potential role of these T cells, in the induction and development of B cells producing antibodies with high neutralizing activity against ZIKV.

DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION

In the first part of this study, using PBMCs from ZIKV-infected human blood donors living in an endemic region in Colombia, we have identified numerous T cell epitopes that are specific to ZIKV or shared between DENV and ZIKV. Contrary to what has been shown for DENVspecific T cell responses directed mainly against the NS3, NS4B and NS5 non-structural proteins, our results reveal that ZIKV-specific T cells target epitopes in the NS1, NS3 and NS5 proteins. We have also shown that the strongest T cell responses are observed in donors with previous DENV infection, and against epitopes with high level of amino acid identity with the 4 DENV serotypes. These data strongly support the activation of cross-reactive T cells induced upon sequential DENV and ZIKV infection. Notably, these results confirm recent studies showing the activation of cross-reactive T cells in DENV- and ZIKV-immune donors (162). However, the antigenic regions identified in our study do not match the regions identified by Grifoni et al. (162), with ZIKV-specific T cell responses mainly targeting structural proteins C, prM and E in ZIKV donors, and non-structural proteins in DENV/ZIKV donors (162).

Several hypotheses might be considered to explain these discrepancies: first, ZIKV-specific T cell epitopes identified in our cohort only partially reflects the high number of ZIKV donors reported in the study of Grifoni et al., which have been collected from different geographical locations. A higher number of ZIKV donors collected from various regions in Colombia would be helpful in confirming the immunodominant regions targeted by ZIKV-immune/DENV-naïve individuals. Second, the study of Grifoni et al. identified the most antigenic regions recognized by CD4 and CD8 T cells, using pools of peptides from different proteins, and quantifying IFN-γ producing T cells by intracellular staining and Flow Cytometry. In our study, knowing that we quantified the frequency of IFN-γ producing cells (including CD4, CD8 T cells and NK cells) by ELISpot, and considering the higher sensitivity and the lack of discrimination between IFN-γ producing cells in this assay, it is possible that the frequency of cytokine producing cells measured in our study is overestimated. A more precise quantification of the

frequency of responding CD4 and CD8 T cells, using pools of peptides and intracellular cytokine staining would allow us to define more precisely the immunodominant proteins recognized by CD4 and CD8 T cells from ZIKV and DENV/ZIKV immune individuals. Finally, the clinical status of ZIKV donors differs significantly between these 2 studies, with only asymptomatic patients in our cohort whereas symptomatic donors were analyzed in the study of Grifoni et al., (17 out of 47 donors were in acute phase of disease), which makes a comparison between the two studies difficult.

The stronger and broader IFN-γ response against peptides from the NS5 protein, observed in donors previously infected with DENV, led us to postulate that this region contains more peptides recognized by cross-reactive T cells, whereas the NS1 protein is preferentially targeted by ZIKV-specific T cells. This result is also consistent with the higher percentage of identity observed between ZIKV and DENV peptide sequences in the NS5 protein, in comparison with the NS1 protein (Table 4). For instance, the peptides NS5₂₉₇₋₃₁₁, NS5₃₄₅₋₃₅₉ and NS5₄₆₅₋₄₇₉ identified in our study, contain the cross-reactive T cell epitopes HPYRTWAY, TPYGQQRVF and FGKAKGSRAIWYMWL, respectively, which have been recently identified from DENV/ZIKV-seropositive donors (162). Likewise, the two epitopes EAVHSDLGYWIESEK and APTRVVAAEM previously identified in the NS1 and NS3 proteins, respectively (162, 165), and having a high amino acid identity with the four dengue serotypes, were also identified as NS1₁₉₅₋₂₀₉ and NS3₂₁₉₋₂₃₃ immunodominant epitopes targeted by T cells from DENV/ZIKV donors (Table 3). Besides these epitopes, our study allowed us to identify additional crossreactive epitopes in the NS5 protein, which are immunodominant in several DENV/ZIKV donors (Table 4). Interestingly, in addition to its lower sequence identity between DENV and ZIKV, the high NS1 secretability observed with the Asian lineages of ZIKV found in South America (180) could also explain the higher frequency of NS1-specific T cells induced in ZIKVinfected donors, in comparison with the frequency of NS1-specific T cells observed in DENVinfected donors (108).

For several epitopes, the 15-mer or 9-mer peptides matched epitopes recently identified in human samples or in transgenic mice expressing human HLA molecules, thus confirming the class I allele restriction observed for these peptides. This is the case for the 9-mer peptides TPYGQQRVF and NHPYRTWAY, which induce a strong response in donors expressing the HLA-B*3501 allele (donors 55 and 69) or the HLA-B*3531 allele (donor 33) (Table 3) (<u>162</u>). The same correlation has been established with the NS5 peptide KARLNQMSALEFYSY (NS5₁₃₋₂₇) which contains the immunodominant epitope MSALEFYSY identified in a human donor expressing the HLA-A*0101 allele (Table 3), and in transgenic mice expressing the same allele (<u>165</u>). In other cases, several epitopes previously identified from transgenic mice or human samples were also identified in responding donors that nevertheless do not express this allele. This is the case for the NS3₂₁₉₋₂₃₃ peptide (Table 3) or the NS1₁₉₋₃₃ and the NS5₁₃₋₂₇ peptides (Table 4), which elicit a significant response in donors that express neither of the two alleles, HLA-B*0702 or HLA-A*0101 previously identified in transgenic mice (<u>165</u>). For these donors, one possibility could be that the epitope identified in transgenic mice has an higher affinity for a human HLA allele distinct from the allele expressed by the transgenic mice, or that the 15-mer peptide contains another epitopes and HLA class I stabilization assays using TAP-deficient cells should discriminate between these possibilities.

We also report the identification of several peptides that share common sequences with DENV and are preferentially targeted by cross-reactive T cells, after DENV and ZIKV infection. Among these peptides, the NS5₂₉₃₋₃₀₇ and NS5₂₉₇₋₃₁₁ peptides contain the amino acid sequence HPYRTWAYH that shares seven amino acids with an epitope previously identified in Pacific Islanders infected with DENV1 (DN<u>PYKTWAYH</u>) (170). Similarly, the NS5₃₂₅₋₃₃₉ peptide contains the amino acid sequence KPWDVVTGV, which is also 66.7% identical to the epitope KPWDVIPMV identified in these individuals infected with DENV1 (170). Finally, the NS5₃₄₅₋₃₅₉, NS5₄₆₅₋₄₇₉ and NS5₄₈₁₋₄₉₅ peptides inducing the strongest response in DENV/ZIKV donors (Table 4) also contained 9-mer epitopes that were previously identified in DENV-infected individuals (166). Altogether, these data reveal the activation of DENV/ZIKV cross-reactive T cells that dominate the response following sequential DENV and ZIKV infection. Notably, although these cross-reactive peptides exhibit a high degree of sequence identity with DENV and can stimulate a T-cell response after DENV infection, they do not induce a response after primary infection with ZIKV, suggesting that they are immunodominant in the context of DENV but not in the context of ZIKV infection. This result is expected, as the

immunodominance of an epitope or its relative abundance depends on the other epitopes expressed by the protein. This is also in agreement with previous observations showing that epitope production correlates with cleavability of flanking residues expressed in the protein sequence (<u>181</u>).

Importantly, for these cross-reactive epitopes, the absence of a T cell response in ZIKVinfected donors is not simply due to the absence of the presenting HLA allele in this population, as most of the alleles expressed in responding DENV/ZIKV donors were also expressed in ZIKV donors (Table 2). This is what we observed for the NS5₁₃₋₂₇, NS5₂₉₃₋₃₀₇, NS5345-359 and NS5546-560 epitopes, predicted to be strong binders to the HLA-B*3501 and HLA-B*4002 alleles, respectively, that are frequently expressed by ZIKV donors (Table 3). Altogether, these results show that, in the case of primary ZIKV infection, there is a preferential recognition of ZIKV-specific epitopes, whereas there is a more frequent and stronger T-cell response against cross-reactive epitopes after heterologous DENV/ZIKV infection. Interestingly, the strong T cell response observed in DENV/ZIKV donors against these NS5 epitopes relies primarily on donors that express the HLA-B*3501 allele, an allele associated with high magnitude responses against DENV, and a stronger protection against DENV infection and disease (108). As all blood samples were obtained from donors with asymptomatic ZIKV infection history, we cannot link the strength of the ZIKV-specific T cell response in HLA-B*3501 donors to the protection against the disease. Further studies with more subjects with a higher susceptibility to disease following primary ZIKV infection are required to determine whether, as for DENV, there is an HLA-linked protective role for T cells in ZIKV infection.

Likewise, it would be also important to compare disease severity in donors having or not experienced a previous DENV infection, to determine whether cross-reactive T cells induced after DENV infection could mediate a better protection against ZIKV infection and disease, as recently suggested in mice (<u>165</u>, <u>182</u>, <u>183</u>). As both CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells were shown to contribute to protection against DENV infection, a comprehensive analysis of MHC class II-restricted response is needed to determine the role of CD4+ T cells in ZIKV infection and disease protection as it was shown for CD8+ T cells (<u>183-185</u>). Further phenotypic analyses

of ZIKV-specific T cells, in asymptomatic or symptomatic donors will help in defining correlates of protection in natural immunity and vaccination against ZIKV infection and disease. It will be particularly important to determine whether, as for DENV-specific T cells, strong responses against ZIKV-specific peptides are more frequent in specific HLA alleles and are associated with multifunctionality (108).

A major concern today about DENV and ZIKV is due to the co-circulation of these viruses in the same areas, which can lead to an exacerbation of the immune response, and in an increased disease severity in individuals living in endemic zones. Studying the different parameters of the immune response through the various stages of the disease, from the asymptomatic cases to the most severe life-threatening clinical stages would help to define the role of immunity in disease protection or progression. In this line, a strong peptide identity between ZIKV and altered human myelin proteins was suggested to induce an autoimmune reaction resulting in neurological complications, such as microcephaly, brain calcifications and GBS (186-188). Strikingly, a large number of 5- or 6-mer peptides have been identified by Lucchese et al. (187), and among them, several match the 15-mer peptides identified in our study. For instance, peptides E₆₇₋₈₁ and NS3₂₁₉₋₂₃₃ contains sequences shared with human microcephaly-related proteins (tRNA-splicing endonuclease subunit Sen54 protein and Piccolo presynaptic protein) and peptides C₈₅₋₉₉, E₆₇₋₈₁, E₄₅₅₋₄₆₉, NS1₅₅₋₆₉, NS1₁₄₇₋₁₆₁, NS1₁₉₅₋₂₀₉, NS3₂₁₉₋₂₃₃, NS5₄₈₁₋₄₉₅ and NS5₅₄₆₋₅₆₀ contain sequences shared with human proteins related to myelin, (de)myelination and/or axonal neuropathies (Aspartoacylase, Adenylate cyclase type 6, Alpha-N-acetylglucosaminidase, Choline transporter-like protein 1, Gap junction beta-1 protein, Dihydropyrimidinase-related protein 2, Ezrin, Guanine nucleotide-binding protein G(o) subunit alpha, G-protein coupled receptor 6, HS71A and Myelin-associated glycoprotein precursor). While these short amino acid peptides derived from human proteins revealed a high amino acid identity with ZIKV sequence, the differences in the flanking sides of the 5 amino acid peptides makes it unlikely that these peptides are targeted by ZIKV-specific CD8 T cells, resulting in autoimmunity. However, knowing that penta- and hexapeptides can be recognized by specific antibodies (189-191), future studies of the complex interaction between ZIKV-specific CD4 T cells and B lymphocytes in the production of antibodies against these short peptides, should help to clarify the role of the immune response against ZIKV in disease severity.

To study further the different parameters of the immune response in these donors, we have also analyzed their antibody response against DENV and ZIKV, with the objective of determining the impact of previous DENV infection in ZIKV neutralization or enhancement. Having quantified T cell responses in these donors, we have also looked for a potential correlation between the strength of the T cell response and the quality of the antibody response against ZIKV, with the objective to determine the immune parameters leading to an efficient neutralizing antibody response. To determine the quality of the antibody response against ZIKV, two different parameters were measured: first, the global amount of antibodies recognizing the EDIII domain of DENV or ZIKV, using an ELISA assay, and second, the titer of neutralizing antibody response against DENV or ZIKV, using a flow cytometrybased neutralization assay (159). Our results show that polyclonal antibodies from ZIKV immune donors with previous DENV exposure (DENV/ZIKV samples) have a high level of ZEDIII binding antibodies and a high neutralizing activity, in comparison with ZIKV immune/DENV naïve donors. While these data strongly support the induction of crossreactive antibodies induced by previous DENV infection, no clear correlation could be established between the level of ZEDIII biding antibodies and the neutralization potential of these antibodies; several samples exhibiting a high ZEDIII-binding activity and a low/medium neutralizing activity against ZIKV infection and vice versa were observed. This lack of correlation suggests a strong diversity among cross-reactive antibodies from DENV/ZIKV samples.

One reason for the diverse specificity these cross-reactive antibodies could be linked to the different kinetics in the sequential DENV and ZIKV infection, with a higher cross-reactivity when the two infections were chronologically close to each other. Indeed, although the exact dates of infections in these donors were not registered because of the absence of symptoms, studies with sera obtained at different time points after primary DENV infection have suggested that the magnitude of cross-reactive responses depend on the length of time separating the two different infections and the frequency of the previous DENV exposure

71

(<u>124</u>, <u>133</u>, <u>134</u>). In this sense, and despite the high level of cross-reactivity among DENV and ZIKV and their co-circulation in the same endemic areas, which have complicated the serology-based diagnosis of ZIKV infections (<u>104</u>, <u>192</u>), it is now clear that prior flavivirus exposures may boost cross-reactive titers to ZIKV (<u>124</u>, <u>133</u>), and that these cross-reactive B cell responses depend on the length of time between the two infections and the frequency of previous flavivirus exposure (<u>123</u>, <u>132</u>, <u>193</u>).

In addition, the lack of significant correlation between the level of ZEDIII binding antibodies and the titer of neutralizing antibodies could also result from the expression of strongly neutralizing antibodies that target quaternary epitopes on ZIKV (<u>123</u>), as shown after DENV infection (<u>194</u>). Although this type of antibodies remains to be identified in our study, it is possible that such antibodies with high neutralizing activity against ZIKV and no binding to ZEDIII might exist among a low number of DENV donors, such as donors 15 and R64 (Table 5). Alternatively, these two plasma samples could bind to an epitope shared by DENV and ZIKV, exactly as mentioned for cross-reactive antibodies in sera of acute or early convalescent DENV-infected individuals (<u>123</u>, <u>133</u>, <u>139</u>).

In summary, we have shown that most samples from DENV donors reveal a significant and heterogeneous cross-reactivity against different DENV serotypes, whereas a fraction of DENV-infected individuals produce antibodies with cross-neutralizing activity against ZIKV. Conversely, ZIKV infection mainly elicits ZIKV-specific antibodies without any cross-reactivity against DENV. In addition, the higher neutralization titer of antibodies in samples from DENV/ZIKV donors, in comparison with samples from ZIKV donors confirms the re-activation of memory B cell responses, which are boosted upon secondary ZIKV infection, and produce cross-reactive antibodies neutralizing DENV and ZIKV, as shown recently (<u>179</u>).

A clear enhancing activity on DENV or ZIKV infection was also detected in plasma samples from DENV donors (Figure 8, Table 7) confirming the findings of several groups (<u>124</u>, <u>133</u>, <u>137</u>). On the contrary, not only there was no detectable enhancing activity on ZIKV infection in plasma samples from ZIKV donors, but also a secondary ZIKV infection in DENV-immune individuals decreases the ADE potential of DENV-specific antibodies against ZIKV infection

72
(Figure 8D and E). Interestingly, no ADE activity on DENV infection was detected in samples from ZIKV, except on the DENV4 serotype, and in only 1 out of 9 ZIKV samples (Table 7 and Figure 11C), a result that does not coincide with other reports showing that antibodies from ZIKV-immune individuals can enhance DENV infection (123). These data show that ZIKV infection in DENV-naïve individuals may induce antibodies with strong ADE activity against DENV4, whereas ZIKV infection in DENV-immune individuals increases the production of ZIKV-specific antibodies with lower enhancing potential against DENV4. Interestingly, the existence of such cross-reactive antibodies against ZIKV and DENV4 is consistent with the higher amino acid identity between ZIKV and DENV4, in comparison with DENV1, 2 and 3 (125, 139).

The inverse correlation between the titer of neutralizing antibodies and the titer at the peak of ADE activity has been already documented in the study on the role of maternal denguespecific antibodies in the development of dengue hemorrhagic fever (DHF) and dengue shock syndrome (DSS) induced by DENV2 infection in infants (195). This study reported that infants born to DENV2 antibody-positive mothers are more susceptible to develop DHF/DSS upon primary DENV2 infection, when the anti-DENV2 titer wanes to sub-neutralizing levels. Similarly, it was also shown that the severity of dengue occurring after a secondary heterotypic infection is inversely correlated with the neutralizing antibody titer against the heterologous serotype, which depends on the length of time between the two sequential DENV infections (with a decrease in neutralizing antibodies over time) (196-198). In our study, we also observed an inverse correlation between the neutralizing and ADE activities of plasma samples from DENV and DENV/ZIKV donors, against infection with all four DENV serotypes. However, we did not find this correlation on ZIKV infection (Figure 12). This phenomenon could be explained by the existence of antibodies recognizing EDE epitope in the plasma samples of DENV/ZIKV donors, with strong neutralizing potential against DENV and ZIKV, that inhibit the ADE activity of DENV-specific antibodies in these donors, as shown in other studies (199) (124, 139).

Finally, to highlight a possible correlation between the activation of T cells and the production of neutralizing antibody against ZIKV, we compared in different donors the

strength of the T cell response against ZIKV E protein with the Neut₅₀ values against ZIKV. First, we observed that ZIKV donors with previous DENV infection exhibited a broader T cell response with a higher magnitude against ZIKV E protein (Figure 1 and 2A). However, no significant correlation between the T cell response and the level of neutralizing antibodies in these donors could be drawn. When the analysis was performed donor by donor and taking into account the T cell response against the NS1, NS3 or NS5 proteins. ZIKV donors with previous DENV infection revealed both a high ZIKV neutralizing activity and a high T cell response against these ZIKV proteins (Figure 13). Knowing that in vitro stimulation of T cells was performed using 15-mer peptides, it is possible that a robust activation of CD4+ T cells can provide a sufficient activation of B cells which can thus produce high levels of neutralizing antibodies against structural or non-structural proteins. This type of helper activity provided by CD4+ T cells was already described in several viral infections, even when T and B cells recognize distant epitopes on the same protein, such as Gag- and gp41-specific CD4+ T cells that help Env-specific B cells in producing Env-specific antibodies with neutralizing activity against HIV (200). In this respect, it is possible that cross-reactive T cells which are strongly activated following sequential DENV and ZIKV infection, and which target shared epitopes between DENV and ZIKV, contribute to the expansion of memory B cells producing highly neutralizing antibodies.

In addition to the magnitude of the T cell response, the quality of T cell help largely conditions the development and maturation of memory B cells to produce broadly neutralizing antibodies (201). Importantly, while the follicular helper T cells (T_{FH}) were initially identified in the Germinal Centers (GC), where they actively help adjacent GC B cells via cognate interaction, a recent report highlighted the identification of rare CD4+ T_{FH} cells in the blood (202). In this sense, it would be thus informative to identify these T_{FH} cells in the blood of ZIKV-infected individuals, to determine whether they could play a role in the induction of antibodies with strong neutralizing potential. These cells, which have been associated with the development of germinal centers, were also shown to provide the optimal signals required for B cell maturation and differentiation resulting in the production of antibodies with high affinity (203).

One of the major characteristics of this subset of CD4+ T cells is their role in the development of memory B cells in Germinal Centers (GC) which produce broadly neutralizing antibodies (bNAbs), as shown for bNAbs against SHIV_{AD8} in rhesus macaques (204). In this model, the frequency of Env-responsive T_{FH} cells expressing IL-4 and CD154 correlated positively with the number of IgG+ Env-specific GC B cells and the strong antibody response (204). Although this correlation remains to be established for DENV or ZIKV infection, the identification, in DENV-infected individuals, of circulating CD4+ T cells having the phenotype of T_{FH} cells strongly suggests that these cells are interacting with DENV-specific B cells *in vivo*, and participate in the process of memory B cell development and maturation (164). In our study, it could be thus helpful to explore whether the frequency and/or the quality of ZIKV-specific T_{FH} cells could be correlated with the level of neutralizing antibodies against ZIKV upon a sequential ZIKV and DENV infection.

In conclusion, this study shows that the non-structural proteins NS1, NS3 and NS5 contain most of the immunodominant peptides that induce a strong T cell response against ZIKV. Interestingly, donors with a history of DENV infection revealed a substantial response against peptides previously identified as DENV CD8+ T-cell epitopes. The strongest T cell responses observed in these donors corresponded to sequences with a high level of amino acid identity with the four DENV serotypes, suggesting the activation of cross-reactive T cells. In addition, we have shown that samples from ZIKV-infected donors exhibited neutralizing activity only against ZIKV, with one donor exhibiting enhancing activity for DENV4 infection. The highest neutralizing activity against ZIKV infection, strongly suggesting the induction of cross-reacting ZIKV neutralizing antibodies induced upon sequential DENV and ZIKV infection. While we could not establish a correlation between the high T cell response and the strong neutralizing antibody response against ZIKV in the context of a prior DENV infection, our results strongly suggest the induction of a cross-immunity with potential protective features upon sequential dengue and Zika virus infection.

- 1. Young PR, Ng LFP, Hall RA, Smith DW, Johansen CA. 14 Arbovirus Infections. Manson's Tropical Infectious Diseases (Twenty-Third Edition). London: W.B. Saunders; 2014. p. 129-61.e3.
- 2. Westaway EG, Brinton MA, Gaidamovich S, Horzinek MC, Igarashi A, Kaariainen L, et al. Flaviviridae. Intervirology. 1985;24(4):183-92.
- 3. Calisher CH, Shope RE, Brandt W, Casals J, Karabatsos N, Murphy FA, et al. Proposed antigenic classification of registered arboviruses I. Togaviridae, Alphavirus. Intervirology. 1980;14(5-6):229-32.
- 4. Gaunt MW, Sall AA, de Lamballerie X, Falconar AK, Dzhivanian TI, Gould EA. Phylogenetic relationships of flaviviruses correlate with their epidemiology, disease association and biogeography. The Journal of general virology. 2001;82(Pt 8):1867-76.
- 5. Kuno G, Chang GJ, Tsuchiya KR, Karabatsos N, Cropp CB. Phylogeny of the genus Flavivirus. J Virol. 1998;72(1):73-83.
- 6. Gubler D, Kuno G, Markoff L. Flaviviruses, p 1153–1252. Fields virology. 2007;1.
- 7. Simmonds P, Becher P, Collett M, Gould E, Heinz F, Meyers G, et al. Flaviviridae, p 1003–1020. Virus taxonomy—ninth report of the International Committee on Taxonomy of Viruses Elsevier Academic Press, New York, NY. 2011.
- 8. Lasala PR, Holbrook M. Tick-borne flaviviruses. Clinics in laboratory medicine. 2010;30(1):221-35.
- 9. Weaver SC, Costa F, Garcia-Blanco MA, Ko AI, Ribeiro GS, Saade G, et al. Zika virus: History, emergence, biology, and prospects for control. Antiviral research. 2016;130:69-80.
- 10. Song BH, Yun SI, Woolley M, Lee YM. Zika virus: History, epidemiology, transmission, and clinical presentation. Journal of neuroimmunology. 2017;308:50-64.
- 11. Ledermann JP, Guillaumot L, Yug L, Saweyog SC, Tided M, Machieng P, et al. Aedes hensilli as a potential vector of Chikungunya and Zika viruses. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2014;8(10):e3188.
- 12. Cao-Lormeau VM, Roche C, Teissier A, Robin E, Berry AL, Mallet HP, et al. Zika virus, French polynesia, South pacific, 2013. Emerg Infect Dis. 2014;20(6):1085-6.
- 13. Murphy FA, Fauquet CM, Bishop DH, Ghabrial SA, Jarvis AW, Martelli GP, et al. Virus taxonomy: classification and nomenclature of viruses: Springer Science & Business Media; 2012.
- 14. Monlun E, Zeller H, Le Guenno B, Traore-Lamizana M, Hervy JP, Adam F, et al. [Surveillance of the circulation of arbovirus of medical interest in the region of eastern Senegal]. Bulletin de la Societe de pathologie exotique (1990). 1993;86(1):21-8.
- 15. Haddow AJ, Williams MC, Woodall JP, Simpson DI, Goma LK. TWELVE ISOLATIONS OF ZIKA VIRUS FROM AEDES (STEGOMYIA) AFRICANUS (THEOBALD) TAKEN IN AND ABOVE A UGANDA FOREST. Bull World Health Organ. 1964;31:57-69.
- 16. Fagbami AH. Zika virus infections in Nigeria: virological and seroepidemiological investigations in Oyo State. The Journal of hygiene. 1979;83(2):213-9.
- 17. McCrae AW, Kirya BG. Yellow fever and Zika virus epizootics and enzootics in Uganda. Transactions of the Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene. 1982;76(4):552-62.
- 18. Duong V, Vong S, Buchy P. [Dengue and other arboviral diseases in South-East Asia]. Medecine tropicale : revue du Corps de sante colonial. 2009;69(4):339-44.
- 19. Diallo D, Sall AA, Diagne CT, Faye O, Faye O, Ba Y, et al. Zika virus emergence in mosquitoes in southeastern Senegal, 2011. PLoS One. 2014;9(10):e109442.
- 20. Pompon J, Morales-Vargas R, Manuel M, Huat Tan C, Vial T, Hao Tan J, et al. A Zika virus from America is more efficiently transmitted than an Asian virus by Aedes aegypti mosquitoes from Asia. Sci Rep. 2017;7(1):1215.
- 21. Epelboin Y, Talaga S, Epelboin L, Dusfour I. Zika virus: An updated review of competent or naturally infected mosquitoes. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2017;11(11):e0005933.

- 22. Guzman MG, Harris E. Dengue. The Lancet. 2015;385(9966):453-65.
- 23. Dick GW, Kitchen SF, Haddow AJ. Zika virus. I. Isolations and serological specificity. Transactions of the Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene. 1952;46(5):509-20.
- 24. Duffy MR, Chen TH, Hancock WT, Powers AM, Kool JL, Lanciotti RS, et al. Zika virus outbreak on Yap Island, Federated States of Micronesia. The New England journal of medicine. 2009;360(24):2536-43.
- 25. Campos GS, Bandeira AC, Sardi SI. Zika Virus Outbreak, Bahia, Brazil. Emerging infectious diseases. 2015;21(10):1885-6.
- 26. Dupont-Rouzeyrol M, O'Connor O, Calvez E, Daures M, John M, Grangeon JP, et al. Co-infection with Zika and dengue viruses in 2 patients, New Caledonia, 2014. Emerging infectious diseases. 2015;21(2):381-2.
- 27. Zanluca C, Melo VC, Mosimann AL, Santos GI, Santos CN, Luz K. First report of autochthonous transmission of Zika virus in Brazil. Mem Inst Oswaldo Cruz. 2015;110(4):569-72.
- 28. Pacheco O, Beltran M, Nelson CA, Valencia D, Tolosa N, Farr SL, et al. Zika Virus Disease in Colombia -Preliminary Report. The New England journal of medicine. 2016.
- 29. Bogoch II, Brady OJ, Kraemer MUG, German M, Creatore MI, Kulkarni MA, et al. Anticipating the international spread of Zika virus from Brazil. The Lancet. 2016;387(10016):335-6.
- 30. Schmidt CW. Zika in the United States: How Are We Preparing? Environ Health Perspect. 2016;124(9):A157-65.
- 31. Ye Q, Liu ZY, Han JF, Jiang T, Li XF, Qin CF. Genomic characterization and phylogenetic analysis of Zika virus circulating in the Americas. Infect Genet Evol. 2016;43:43-9.
- 32. Dodd RY, Foster GA, Stramer SL. Keeping Blood Transfusion Safe From West Nile Virus: American Red Cross Experience, 2003 to 2012. Transfusion medicine reviews. 2015;29(3):153-61.
- 33. Stramer SL, Hollinger FB, Katz LM, Kleinman S, Metzel PS, Gregory KR, et al. Emerging infectious disease agents and their potential threat to transfusion safety. Transfusion. 2009;49 Suppl 2:1s-29s.
- 34. Sutherland MR, Simon AY, Serrano K, Schubert P, Acker JP, Pryzdial EL. Dengue virus persists and replicates during storage of platelet and red blood cell units. Transfusion. 2016;56(5):1129-37.
- 35. FDA. Recommendations for donor screening, deferral, and product management to reduce the risk of transfusion-transmission of Zika virus. Silver Spring, MD: US Department of Health and Human Services. Food and Drug Administration. 2016.
- WHO. Maintaining a safe and adequate blood supply during Zika virus outbreaks. ZIKV/HS/16.1. Available

http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/204436/1/WHO_ZIKV_HS_16.1_eng.pdf. Accessed 12 March; 2016.

- 37. Hills SL. Transmission of Zika virus through sexual contact with travelers to areas of ongoing transmission—continental United States, 2016. MMWR Morbidity and mortality weekly report. 2016;65.
- 38. D'Ortenzio E, Matheron S, Yazdanpanah Y, de Lamballerie X, Hubert B, Piorkowski G, et al. Evidence of Sexual Transmission of Zika Virus. N Engl J Med. 2016;374(22):2195-8.
- 39. Davidson A, Slavinski S, Komoto K, Rakeman J, Weiss D. Suspected Female-to-Male Sexual Transmission of Zika Virus New York City, 2016. MMWR Morbidity and mortality weekly report. 2016;65(28):716-7.
- 40. Deckard DT, Chung WM, Brooks JT, Smith JC, Woldai S, Hennessey M, et al. Male-to-Male Sexual Transmission of Zika Virus--Texas, January 2016. MMWR Morbidity and mortality weekly report. 2016;65(14):372-4.
- 41. Atkinson B, Hearn P, Afrough B, Lumley S, Carter D, Aarons EJ, et al. Detection of Zika Virus in Semen. Emerg Infect Dis. 2016;22(5):940.
- 42. Prisant N, Bujan L, Benichou H, Hayot P-H, Pavili L, Lurel S, et al. Zika virus in the female genital tract. The Lancet Infectious Diseases.16(9):1000-1.
- 43. Fréour T, Mirallié S, Hubert B, Splingart C, Barrière P, Maquart M, et al. Sexual transmission of Zika virus in an entirely asymptomatic couple returning from a Zika epidemic area, France, April 2016. Eurosurveillance. 2016;21(23).

- 44. Honein MA, Dawson AL, Petersen EE, Jones AM, Lee EH, Yazdy MM, et al. Birth Defects Among Fetuses and Infants of US Women With Evidence of Possible Zika Virus Infection During Pregnancy. Jama. 2017;317(1):59-68.
- 45. Cauchemez S, Besnard M, Bompard P, Dub T, Guillemette-Artur P, Eyrolle-Guignot D, et al. Association between Zika virus and microcephaly in French Polynesia, 2013-15: a retrospective study. Lancet (London, England). 2016;387(10033):2125-32.
- 46. Boeuf P, Drummer HE, Richards JS, Scoullar MJ, Beeson JG. The global threat of Zika virus to pregnancy: epidemiology, clinical perspectives, mechanisms, and impact. BMC medicine. 2016;14(1):112.
- 47. Wu K-Y, Zuo G-L, Li X-F, Ye Q, Deng Y-Q, Huang X-Y, et al. Vertical transmission of Zika virus targeting the radial glial cells affects cortex development of offspring mice. Cell research. 2016;26(6):645.
- 48. Tang H, Hammack C, Ogden SC, Wen Z, Qian X, Li Y, et al. Zika virus infects human cortical neural progenitors and attenuates their growth. Cell stem cell. 2016;18(5):587-90.
- 49. Huang YJ, Higgs S, Horne KM, Vanlandingham DL. Flavivirus-mosquito interactions. Viruses. 2014;6(11):4703-30.
- 50. Duffy MR, Chen T-H, Hancock WT, Powers AM, Kool JL, Lanciotti RS, et al. Zika Virus Outbreak on Yap Island, Federated States of Micronesia. New England Journal of Medicine. 2009;360(24):2536-43.
- 51. Froeschl G, Huber K, von Sonnenburg F, Nothdurft HD, Bretzel G, Hoelscher M, et al. Long-term kinetics of Zika virus RNA and antibodies in body fluids of a vasectomized traveller returning from Martinique: a case report. BMC Infect Dis. 2017;17(1):55.
- 52. Fourcade C, Mansuy JM, Dutertre M, Delpech M, Marchou B, Delobel P, et al. Viral load kinetics of Zika virus in plasma, urine and saliva in a couple returning from Martinique, French West Indies. J Clin Virol. 2016;82:1-4.
- 53. Barzon L, Pacenti M, Franchin E, Lavezzo E, Trevisan M, Sgarabotto D, et al. Infection dynamics in a traveller with persistent shedding of Zika virus RNA in semen for six months after returning from Haiti to Italy, January 2016. Euro surveillance : bulletin Europeen sur les maladies transmissibles = European communicable disease bulletin. 2016;21(32).
- 54. Villar LA, Rojas DP, Besada-Lombana S, Sarti E. Epidemiological trends of dengue disease in Colombia (2000-2011): a systematic review. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2015;9(3):e0003499.
- 55. Oehler E, Watrin L, Larre P, Leparc-Goffart I, Lastere S, Valour F, et al. Zika virus infection complicated by Guillain-Barre syndrome--case report, French Polynesia, December 2013. Euro Surveill. 2014;19(9).
- 56. Cao-Lormeau VM, Blake A, Mons S, Lastere S, Roche C, Vanhomwegen J, et al. Guillain-Barre Syndrome outbreak associated with Zika virus infection in French Polynesia: a case-control study. Lancet. 2016;387(10027):1531-9.
- 57. Cauchemez S, Besnard M, Bompard P, Dub T, Guillemette-Artur P, Eyrolle-Guignot D, et al. Association between Zika virus and microcephaly in French Polynesia, 2013-15: a retrospective study. Lancet. 2016.
- Soares de Araujo JS, Regis CT, Gomes RG, Tavares TR, Rocha Dos Santos C, Assuncao PM, et al. Microcephaly in north-east Brazil: a retrospective study on neonates born between 2012 and 2015. Bull World Health Organ. 2016;94(11):835-40.
- 59. Brasil P, Pereira JP, Jr., Moreira ME, Ribeiro Nogueira RM, Damasceno L, Wakimoto M, et al. Zika Virus Infection in Pregnant Women in Rio de Janeiro. N Engl J Med. 2016;375(24):2321-34.
- 60. Walter JE, Armanios M. Case 41-2015: A Boy with Immune and Liver Abnormalities. N Engl J Med. 2016;374(22):2193.
- 61. Ventura CV, Maia M, Travassos SB, Martins TT, Patriota F, Nunes ME, et al. Risk Factors Associated With the Ophthalmoscopic Findings Identified in Infants With Presumed Zika Virus Congenital Infection. JAMA Ophthalmol. 2016;134(8):912-8.
- 62. Cao-Lormeau V-M, Blake A, Mons S, Lastère S, Roche C, Vanhomwegen J, et al. Guillain-Barré Syndrome outbreak associated with Zika virus infection in French Polynesia: a case-control study. The Lancet. 2016;387(10027):1531-9.
- 63. Sadovsky Y, Clifton VL, Knöfler M. Editorial: ZIKA virus and placenta. Placenta.40:A1.

- 64. Mor G. Placental Inflammatory Response to Zika Virus may Affect Fetal Brain Development. American journal of reproductive immunology (New York, NY : 1989). 2016;75(4):421-2.
- 65. Bayer A, Lennemann NJ, Ouyang Y, Bramley JC, Morosky S, Marques ET, Jr., et al. Type III Interferons Produced by Human Placental Trophoblasts Confer Protection against Zika Virus Infection. Cell Host Microbe. 2016;19(5):705-12.
- 66. Corry J, Arora N, Good CA, Sadovsky Y, Coyne CB. Organotypic models of type III interferon-mediated protection from Zika virus infections at the maternal-fetal interface. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2017;114(35):9433-8.
- 67. Kawasaki H, Kosugi I, Sakao-Suzuki M, Meguro S, Arai Y, Tsutsui Y, et al. Cytomegalovirus initiates infection selectively from high-level beta1 integrin-expressing cells in the brain. The American journal of pathology. 2015;185(5):1304-23.
- Nowakowski TJ, Pollen AA, Di Lullo E, Sandoval-Espinosa C, Bershteyn M, Kriegstein AR. Expression Analysis Highlights AXL as a Candidate Zika Virus Entry Receptor in Neural Stem Cells. Cell Stem Cell. 2016;18(5):591-6.
- 69. Bell T, Field E, Narang H. Zika virus infection of the central nervous system of mice. Archiv für die gesamte Virusforschung. 1971;35(2-3):183-93.
- 70. Lazear HM, Govero J, Smith AM, Platt DJ, Fernandez E, Miner JJ, et al. A Mouse Model of Zika Virus Pathogenesis. Cell Host Microbe. 2016;19(5):720-30.
- 71. Rossi SL, Tesh RB, Azar SR, Muruato AE, Hanley KA, Auguste AJ, et al. Characterization of a Novel Murine Model to Study Zika Virus. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2016;94(6):1362-9.
- 72. Cugola FR, Fernandes IR, Russo FB, Freitas BC, Dias JL, Guimaraes KP, et al. The Brazilian Zika virus strain causes birth defects in experimental models. Nature. 2016;534(7606):267-71.
- 73. Hasan SS, Sevvana M, Kuhn RJ, Rossmann MG. Structural biology of Zika virus and other flaviviruses. Nature structural & molecular biology. 2018;25(1):13-20.
- 74. Shi Y, Gao GF. Structural Biology of the Zika Virus. Trends in biochemical sciences. 2017;42(6):443-56.
- 75. Mukhopadhyay S, Kuhn RJ, Rossmann MG. A structural perspective of the flavivirus life cycle. Nat Rev Microbiol. 2005;3(1):13-22.
- 76. Zhang Y, Corver J, Chipman PR, Zhang W, Pletnev SV, Sedlak D, et al. Structures of immature flavivirus particles. The EMBO journal. 2003;22(11):2604-13.
- 77. Kuhn RJ, Zhang W, Rossmann MG, Pletnev SV, Corver J, Lenches E, et al. Structure of dengue virus: implications for flavivirus organization, maturation, and fusion. Cell. 2002;108(5):717-25.
- 78. Sirohi D, Chen Z, Sun L, Klose T, Pierson TC, Rossmann MG, et al. The 3.8 A resolution cryo-EM structure of Zika virus. Science (New York, NY). 2016;352(6284):467-70.
- 79. Kostyuchenko VA, Lim EX, Zhang S, Fibriansah G, Ng TS, Ooi JS, et al. Structure of the thermally stable Zika virus. Nature. 2016;533(7603):425-8.
- 80. Rey FA, Stiasny K, Vaney MC, Dellarole M, Heinz FX. The bright and the dark side of human antibody responses to flaviviruses: lessons for vaccine design. EMBO reports. 2018;19(2):206-24.
- 81. Yamshchikov VF, Compans RW. Formation of the flavivirus envelope: role of the viral NS2B-NS3 protease. Journal of virology. 1995;69(4):1995-2003.
- 82. Yamshchikov VF, Compans RW. Processing of the intracellular form of the west Nile virus capsid protein by the viral NS2B-NS3 protease: an in vitro study. Journal of virology. 1994;68(9):5765-71.
- 83. Jones CT, Ma L, Burgner JW, Groesch TD, Post CB, Kuhn RJ. Flavivirus Capsid Is a Dimeric Alpha-Helical Protein. Journal of Virology. 2003;77(12):7143-9.
- 84. Welsch S, Miller S, Romero-Brey I, Merz A, Bleck CK, Walther P, et al. Composition and threedimensional architecture of the dengue virus replication and assembly sites. Cell Host Microbe. 2009;5(4):365-75.
- 85. Yu IM, Holdaway HA, Chipman PR, Kuhn RJ, Rossmann MG, Chen J. Association of the pr peptides with dengue virus at acidic pH blocks membrane fusion. J Virol. 2009;83(23):12101-7.
- 86. Randolph VB, Winkler G, Stollar V. Acidotropic amines inhibit proteolytic processing of flavivirus prM protein. Virology. 1990;174(2):450-8.
- 87. Junjhon J, Lausumpao M, Supasa S, Noisakran S, Songjaeng A, Saraithong P, et al. Differential modulation of prM cleavage, extracellular particle distribution, and virus infectivity by conserved

residues at nonfurin consensus positions of the dengue virus pr-M junction. J Virol. 2008;82(21):10776-91.

- 88. Rey FA. Dengue virus envelope glycoprotein structure: new insight into its interactions during viral entry. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences. 2003;100(12):6899-901.
- 89. Rodenhuis-Zybert IA, Wilschut J, Smit JM. Dengue virus life cycle: viral and host factors modulating infectivity. Cell Mol Life Sci. 2010;67(16):2773-86.
- 90. Modis Y, Ogata S, Clements D, Harrison SC. Structure of the dengue virus envelope protein after membrane fusion. Nature. 2004;427(6972):313-9.
- 91. Roehrig JT. Antigenic structure of flavivirus proteins. Advances in virus research. 2003;59:141-76.
- 92. de Alwis R, Williams KL, Schmid MA, Lai CY, Patel B, Smith SA, et al. Dengue viruses are enhanced by distinct populations of serotype cross-reactive antibodies in human immune sera. PLoS Pathog. 2014;10(10):e1004386.
- 93. Flamand M, Megret F, Mathieu M, Lepault J, Rey FA, Deubel V. Dengue virus type 1 nonstructural glycoprotein NS1 is secreted from mammalian cells as a soluble hexamer in a glycosylation-dependent fashion. Journal of virology. 1999;73(7):6104-10.
- 94. Cervantes-Salazar M, Angel-Ambrocio AH, Soto-Acosta R, Bautista-Carbajal P, Hurtado-Monzon AM, Alcaraz-Estrada SL, et al. Dengue virus NS1 protein interacts with the ribosomal protein RPL18: this interaction is required for viral translation and replication in Huh-7 cells. Virology. 2015;484:113-26.
- 95. Noisakran S, Sengsai S, Thongboonkerd V, Kanlaya R, Sinchaikul S, Chen ST, et al. Identification of human hnRNP C1/C2 as a dengue virus NS1-interacting protein. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2008;372(1):67-72.
- 96. Dechtawewat T, Paemanee A, Roytrakul S, Songprakhon P, Limjindaporn T, Yenchitsomanus PT, et al. Mass spectrometric analysis of host cell proteins interacting with dengue virus nonstructural protein 1 in dengue virus-infected HepG2 cells. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2016;1864(9):1270-80.
- 97. Chen J, Ng MM, Chu JJ. Activation of TLR2 and TLR6 by Dengue NS1 Protein and Its Implications in the Immunopathogenesis of Dengue Virus Infection. PLoS Pathog. 2015;11(7):e1005053.
- 98. Modhiran N, Watterson D, Muller DA, Panetta AK, Sester DP, Liu L, et al. Dengue virus NS1 protein activates cells via Toll-like receptor 4 and disrupts endothelial cell monolayer integrity. Sci Transl Med. 2015;7(304):304ra142.
- 99. Beatty PR, Puerta-Guardo H, Killingbeck SS, Glasner DR, Hopkins K, Harris E. Dengue virus NS1 triggers endothelial permeability and vascular leak that is prevented by NS1 vaccination. Sci Transl Med. 2015;7(304):304ra141.
- 100. Guzman MG, Jaenisch T, Gaczkowski R, Ty Hang VT, Sekaran SD, Kroeger A, et al. Multi-country evaluation of the sensitivity and specificity of two commercially-available NS1 ELISA assays for dengue diagnosis. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2010;4(8).
- 101. Kumar JS, Parida M, Rao PV. Monoclonal antibody-based antigen capture immunoassay for detection of circulating non-structural protein NS1: implications for early diagnosis of Japanese encephalitis virus infection. J Med Virol. 2011;83(6):1063-70.
- 102. Saxena D, Kumar JS, Parida M, Sivakumar RR, Patro IK. Development and evaluation of NS1 specific monoclonal antibody based antigen capture ELISA and its implications in clinical diagnosis of West Nile virus infection. J Clin Virol. 2013;58(3):528-34.
- 103. Charrel RN, Leparc-Goffart I, Pas S, de Lamballerie X, Koopmans M, Reusken C. Background review for diagnostic test development for Zika virus infection. Bull World Health Organ. 2016;94(8):574-84D.
- 104. Balmaseda A, Stettler K, Medialdea-Carrera R, Collado D, Jin X, Zambrana JV, et al. Antibody-based assay discriminates Zika virus infection from other flaviviruses. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2017;114(31):8384-9.
- 105. Chambers TJ, Weir RC, Grakoui A, McCourt DW, Bazan JF, Fletterick RJ, et al. Evidence that the Nterminal domain of nonstructural protein NS3 from yellow fever virus is a serine protease responsible for site-specific cleavages in the viral polyprotein. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences. 1990;87(22):8898-902.

- 106. Matusan AE, Pryor MJ, Davidson AD, Wright PJ. Mutagenesis of the Dengue virus type 2 NS3 protein within and outside helicase motifs: effects on enzyme activity and virus replication. J Virol. 2001;75(20):9633-43.
- 107. Lanteri MC, Heitman JW, Owen RE, Busch T, Gefter N, Kiely N, et al. Comprehensive analysis of west nile virus-specific T cell responses in humans. J Infect Dis. 2008;197(9):1296-306.
- 108. Weiskopf D, Angelo MA, de Azeredo EL, Sidney J, Greenbaum JA, Fernando AN, et al. Comprehensive analysis of dengue virus-specific responses supports an HLA-linked protective role for CD8+ T cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2013;110(22):E2046-53.
- 109. Turtle L, Bali T, Buxton G, Chib S, Chan S, Soni M, et al. Human T cell responses to Japanese encephalitis virus in health and disease. J Exp Med. 2016;213(7):1331-52.
- 110. Egloff MP, Benarroch D, Selisko B, Romette JL, Canard B. An RNA cap (nucleoside-2'-O-)methyltransferase in the flavivirus RNA polymerase NS5: crystal structure and functional characterization. The EMBO journal. 2002;21(11):2757-68.
- Malet H, Egloff MP, Selisko B, Butcher RE, Wright PJ, Roberts M, et al. Crystal structure of the RNA polymerase domain of the West Nile virus non-structural protein 5. J Biol Chem. 2007;282(14):10678-89.
- 112. Peyrane F, Selisko B, Decroly E, Vasseur JJ, Benarroch D, Canard B, et al. High-yield production of short GpppA- and 7MeGpppA-capped RNAs and HPLC-monitoring of methyltransfer reactions at the guanine-N7 and adenosine-2'O positions. Nucleic Acids Res. 2007;35(4):e26.
- 113. El Sahili A, Lescar J. Dengue Virus Non-Structural Protein 5. Viruses. 2017;9(4).
- 114. Grant A, Ponia SS, Tripathi S, Balasubramaniam V, Miorin L, Sourisseau M, et al. Zika virus targets human STAT2 to inhibit type I interferon signaling. Cell host & microbe. 2016;19(6):882-90.
- 115. Leung JY, Pijlman GP, Kondratieva N, Hyde J, Mackenzie JM, Khromykh AA. Role of nonstructural protein NS2A in flavivirus assembly. J Virol. 2008;82(10):4731-41.
- 116. Miller S, Sparacio S, Bartenschlager R. Subcellular localization and membrane topology of the Dengue virus type 2 Non-structural protein 4B. J Biol Chem. 2006;281(13):8854-63.
- 117. Munoz-Jordan JL, Sanchez-Burgos GG, Laurent-Rolle M, Garcia-Sastre A. Inhibition of interferon signaling by dengue virus. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2003;100(24):14333-8.
- 118. Dalrymple NA, Cimica V, Mackow ER. Dengue Virus NS Proteins Inhibit RIG-I/MAVS Signaling by Blocking TBK1/IRF3 Phosphorylation: Dengue Virus Serotype 1 NS4A Is a Unique Interferon-Regulating Virulence Determinant. MBio. 2015;6(3):e00553-15.
- 119. Moon SL, Dodd BJ, Brackney DE, Wilusz CJ, Ebel GD, Wilusz J. Flavivirus sfRNA suppresses antiviral RNA interference in cultured cells and mosquitoes and directly interacts with the RNAi machinery. Virology. 2015;485:322-9.
- 120. Mongkolsapaya J, Dejnirattisai W, Xu XN, Vasanawathana S, Tangthawornchaikul N, Chairunsri A, et al. Original antigenic sin and apoptosis in the pathogenesis of dengue hemorrhagic fever. Nat Med. 2003;9(7):921-7.
- 121. Duangchinda T, Dejnirattisai W, Vasanawathana S, Limpitikul W, Tangthawornchaikul N, Malasit P, et al. Immunodominant T-cell responses to dengue virus NS3 are associated with DHF. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2010;107(39):16922-7.
- 122. Yachi PP, Ampudia J, Zal T, Gascoigne NR. Altered peptide ligands induce delayed CD8-T cell receptor interaction--a role for CD8 in distinguishing antigen quality. Immunity. 2006;25(2):203-11.
- 123. Stettler K, Beltramello M, Espinosa DA, Graham V, Cassotta A, Bianchi S, et al. Specificity, crossreactivity, and function of antibodies elicited by Zika virus infection. Science. 2016;353(6301):823-6.
- 124. Dejnirattisai W, Supasa P, Wongwiwat W, Rouvinski A, Barba-Spaeth G, Duangchinda T, et al. Dengue virus sero-cross-reactivity drives antibody-dependent enhancement of infection with zika virus. Nat Immunol. 2016;17(9):1102-8.
- 125. Priyamvada L, Hudson W, Ahmed R, Wrammert J. Humoral cross-reactivity between Zika and dengue viruses: implications for protection and pathology. Emerg Microbes Infect. 2017;6(5):e33.
- 126. Bowen JR, Quicke KM, Maddur MS, O'Neal JT, McDonald CE, Fedorova NB, et al. Zika Virus Antagonizes Type I Interferon Responses during Infection of Human Dendritic Cells. PLoS Pathog. 2017;13(2):e1006164.

- 127. Hamel R, Dejarnac O, Wichit S, Ekchariyawat P, Neyret A, Luplertlop N, et al. Biology of Zika Virus Infection in Human Skin Cells. J Virol. 2015;89(17):8880-96.
- 128. Chaudhary V, Yuen KS, Chan JF, Chan CP, Wang PH, Cai JP, et al. Selective Activation of Type II Interferon Signaling by Zika Virus NS5 Protein. J Virol. 2017;91(14).
- 129. Glasner A, Oiknine-Djian E, Weisblum Y, Diab M, Panet A, Wolf DG, et al. Zika Virus Escapes NK Cell Detection by Upregulating Major Histocompatibility Complex Class I Molecules. J Virol. 2017;91(22).
- 130. Tappe D, Perez-Giron JV, Zammarchi L, Rissland J, Ferreira DF, Jaenisch T, et al. Cytokine kinetics of Zika virus-infected patients from acute to reconvalescent phase. Med Microbiol Immunol. 2016;205(3):269-73.
- 131. Wang W, Li G, De W, Luo Z, Pan P, Tian M, et al. Zika virus infection induces host inflammatory responses by facilitating NLRP3 inflammasome assembly and interleukin-1beta secretion. Nature communications. 2018;9(1):106.
- 132. Rogers TF, Goodwin EC, Briney B, Sok D, Beutler N, Strubel A, et al. Zika virus activates de novo and cross-reactive memory B cell responses in dengue-experienced donors. Science immunology. 2017;2(14).
- 133. Priyamvada L, Quicke KM, Hudson WH, Onlamoon N, Sewatanon J, Edupuganti S, et al. Human antibody responses after dengue virus infection are highly cross-reactive to Zika virus. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2016;113(28):7852-7.
- 134. Swanstrom JA, Plante JA, Plante KS, Young EF, McGowan E, Gallichotte EN, et al. Dengue Virus Envelope Dimer Epitope Monoclonal Antibodies Isolated from Dengue Patients Are Protective against Zika Virus. MBio. 2016;7(4).
- 135. Collins MH, McGowan E, Jadi R, Young E, Lopez CA, Baric RS, et al. Lack of Durable Cross-Neutralizing Antibodies Against Zika Virus from Dengue Virus Infection. Emerg Infect Dis. 2017;23(5):773-81.
- 136. Paul LM, Carlin ER, Jenkins MM, Tan AL, Barcellona CM, Nicholson CO, et al. Dengue Virus Antibodies Enhance Zika Virus Infection. BioRxiv. 2016.
- 137. Bardina SV, Bunduc P, Tripathi S, Duehr J, Frere JJ, Brown JA, et al. Enhancement of Zika virus pathogenesis by preexisting antiflavivirus immunity. Science. 2017;356(6334):175-80.
- 138. Culshaw A, Mongkolsapaya J, Screaton GR. The immunopathology of dengue and Zika virus infections. Curr Opin Immunol. 2017;48:1-6.
- 139. Barba-Spaeth G, Dejnirattisai W, Rouvinski A, Vaney MC, Medits I, Sharma A, et al. Structural basis of potent Zika-dengue virus antibody cross-neutralization. Nature. 2016;536(7614):48-53.
- 140. Zhao H, Fernandez E, Dowd KA, Speer SD, Platt DJ, Gorman MJ, et al. Structural Basis of Zika Virus-Specific Antibody Protection. Cell. 2016;166(4):1016-27.
- 141. Rivino L. T cell immunity to dengue virus and implications for vaccine design. Expert Rev Vaccines. 2016;15(4):443-53.
- 142. Katzelnick LC, Harris E. Immune correlates of protection for dengue: State of the art and research agenda. Vaccine. 2017;35(36):4659-69.
- 143. Remakus S, Sigal LJ. Memory CD8(+) T cell protection. Adv Exp Med Biol. 2013;785:77-86.
- 144. Sant AJ, McMichael A. Revealing the role of CD4(+) T cells in viral immunity. J Exp Med. 2012;209(8):1391-5.
- 145. Kurane I, Meager A, Ennis FA. Dengue virus-specific human T cell clones. Serotype crossreactive proliferation, interferon gamma production, and cytotoxic activity. J Exp Med. 1989;170(3):763-75.
- 146. Mathew A, Kurane I, Rothman AL, Zeng LL, Brinton MA, Ennis FA. Dominant recognition by human CD8+ cytotoxic T lymphocytes of dengue virus nonstructural proteins NS3 and NS1. 2a. The Journal of clinical investigation. 1996;98(7):1684-91.
- 147. Gagnon SJ, Ennis FA, Rothman AL. Bystander target cell lysis and cytokine production by dengue virus-specific human CD4+ cytotoxic T-lymphocyte clones. Journal of virology. 1999;73(5):3623-9.
- 148. Hatch S, Endy TP, Thomas S, Mathew A, Potts J, Pazoles P, et al. Intracellular cytokine production by dengue virus-specific T cells correlates with subclinical secondary infection. J Infect Dis. 2011;203(9):1282-91.

- Zompi S, Santich BH, Beatty PR, Harris E. Protection from secondary dengue virus infection in a mouse model reveals the role of serotype cross-reactive B and T cells. J Immunol. 2012;188(1):404-16.
- 150. Zellweger RM, Miller R, Eddy WE, White LJ, Johnston RE, Shresta S. Role of humoral versus cellular responses induced by a protective dengue vaccine candidate. PLoS Pathog. 2013;9(10):e1003723.
- 151. Simon-Loriere E, Duong V, Tawfik A, Ung S, Ly S, Casademont I, et al. Increased adaptive immune responses and proper feedback regulation protect against clinical dengue. Sci Transl Med. 2017;9(405).
- 152. Zellweger RM, Eddy WE, Tang WW, Miller R, Shresta S. CD8+ T cells prevent antigen-induced antibody-dependent enhancement of dengue disease in mice. J Immunol. 2014;193(8):4117-24.
- 153. Zellweger RM, Tang WW, Eddy WE, King K, Sanchez MC, Shresta S. CD8+ T Cells Can Mediate Short-Term Protection against Heterotypic Dengue Virus Reinfection in Mice. J Virol. 2015;89(12):6494-505.
- 154. Aubry M, Teissier A, Huart M, Merceron S, Vanhomwegen J, Roche C, et al. Zika Virus Seroprevalence, French Polynesia, 2014-2015. Emerging infectious diseases. 2017;23(4):669-72.
- 155. Brandler S, Ruffie C, Najburg V, Frenkiel MP, Bedouelle H, Despres P, et al. Pediatric measles vaccine expressing a dengue tetravalent antigen elicits neutralizing antibodies against all four dengue viruses. Vaccine. 2010;28(41):6730-9.
- 156. Calvo EP, Sanchez-Quete F, Duran S, Sandoval I, Castellanos JE. Easy and inexpensive molecular detection of dengue, chikungunya and zika viruses in febrile patients. Acta Trop. 2016;163:32-7.
- 157. Andreatta M, Karosiene E, Rasmussen M, Stryhn A, Buus S, Nielsen M. Accurate pan-specific prediction of peptide-MHC class II binding affinity with improved binding core identification. Immunogenetics. 2015;67(11-12):641-50.
- 158. Nielsen M, Andreatta M. NetMHCpan-3.0; improved prediction of binding to MHC class I molecules integrating information from multiple receptor and peptide length datasets. Genome Med. 2016;8(1):33.
- 159. de Alwis R, de Silva AM. Measuring antibody neutralization of dengue virus (DENV) using a flow cytometry-based technique. Methods Mol Biol. 2014;1138:27-39.
- 160. Kliks SC, Nisalak A, Brandt WE, Wahl L, Burke DS. Antibody-dependent enhancement of dengue virus growth in human monocytes as a risk factor for dengue hemorrhagic fever. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 1989;40(4):444-51.
- 161. Arias-Murillo YR, Castro-Jiménez MÁ, Ríos-Espinosa MF, López-Rivera JJ, Echeverry-Coral SJ, Martínez-Nieto O. Analysis of HLA-A, HLA-B, HLA-DRB1 allelic, genotypic, and haplotypic frequencies in colombian population. Colombia Médica. 2011;41(4):336-43.
- 162. Grifoni A, Pham J, Sidney J, O'Rourke PH, Paul S, Peters B, et al. Prior Dengue virus exposure shapes T cell immunity to Zika virus in humans. J Virol. 2017.
- 163. Simmons CP, Dong T, Chau NV, Dung NT, Chau TN, Thao le TT, et al. Early T-cell responses to dengue virus epitopes in Vietnamese adults with secondary dengue virus infections. J Virol. 2005;79(9):5665-75.
- Rivino L, Kumaran EA, Jovanovic V, Nadua K, Teo EW, Pang SW, et al. Differential targeting of viral components by CD4+ versus CD8+ T lymphocytes in dengue virus infection. J Virol. 2013;87(5):2693-706.
- 165. Wen J, Tang WW, Sheets N, Ellison J, Sette A, Kim K, et al. Identification of Zika virus epitopes reveals immunodominant and protective roles for dengue virus cross-reactive CD8+ T cells. Nat Microbiol. 2017;2:17036.
- 166. Weiskopf D, Angelo MA, Bangs DJ, Sidney J, Paul S, Peters B, et al. The human CD8+ T cell responses induced by a live attenuated tetravalent dengue vaccine are directed against highly conserved epitopes. J Virol. 2015;89(1):120-8.
- 167. Dar H, Zaheer T, Rehman MT, Ali A, Javed A, Khan GA, et al. Prediction of promiscuous T-cell epitopes in the Zika virus polyprotein: An in silico approach. Asian Pac J Trop Med. 2016;9(9):844-50.
- 168. Dikhit MR, Ansari MY, Vijaymahantesh, Kalyani, Mansuri R, Sahoo BR, et al. Computational prediction and analysis of potential antigenic CTL epitopes in Zika virus: A first step towards vaccine

development. Infection, genetics and evolution : journal of molecular epidemiology and evolutionary genetics in infectious diseases. 2016;45:187-97.

- 169. Grifoni A, Pham J, Sidney J, O'Rourke PH, Paul S, Peters B, et al. Prior Dengue virus exposure shapes T cell immunity to Zika virus in humans. J Virol. 2017;91(24).
- 170. Imrie A, Meeks J, Gurary A, Sukhbataar M, Kitsutani P, Effler P, et al. Differential functional avidity of dengue virus-specific T-cell clones for variant peptides representing heterologous and previously encountered serotypes. J Virol. 2007;81(18):10081-91.
- 171. Harrison SC. Immunogenic cross-talk between dengue and Zika viruses. Nature Immunology. 2016;17:1010.
- 172. INS. Instituto Nacional de Salud, Colombia 2018 [Available from: http://www.ins.gov.co/.
- 173. Halstead SB, O'Rourke EJ. Antibody-enhanced dengue virus infection in primate leukocytes. Nature. 1977;265(5596):739-41.
- 174. Dejnirattisai W, Jumnainsong A, Onsirisakul N, Fitton P, Vasanawathana S, Limpitikul W, et al. Crossreacting antibodies enhance dengue virus infection in humans. Science (New York, NY). 2010;328(5979):745-8.
- 175. Morens DM. Antibody-dependent enhancement of infection and the pathogenesis of viral disease. Clinical infectious diseases : an official publication of the Infectious Diseases Society of America. 1994;19(3):500-12.
- 176. Halstead SB. Neutralization and antibody-dependent enhancement of dengue viruses. Adv Virus Res. 2003;60:421-67.
- 177. Sasaki T, Setthapramote C, Kurosu T, Nishimura M, Asai A, Omokoko MD, et al. Dengue virus neutralization and antibody-dependent enhancement activities of human monoclonal antibodies derived from dengue patients at acute phase of secondary infection. Antiviral research. 2013;98(3):423-31.
- 178. Schmidt AC. Response to dengue fever--the good, the bad, and the ugly? N Engl J Med. 2010;363(5):484-7.
- 179. Robbiani DF, Bozzacco L, Keeffe JR, Khouri R, Olsen PC, Gazumyan A, et al. Recurrent Potent Human Neutralizing Antibodies to Zika Virus in Brazil and Mexico. Cell. 2017;169(4):597-609 e11.
- 180. Liu Y, Liu J, Du S, Shan C, Nie K, Zhang R, et al. Evolutionary enhancement of Zika virus infectivity in Aedes aegypti mosquitoes. Nature. 2017.
- 181. Zhang SC, Martin E, Shimada M, Godfrey SB, Fricke J, Locastro S, et al. Aminopeptidase substrate preference affects HIV epitope presentation and predicts immune escape patterns in HIV-infected individuals. J Immunol. 2012;188(12):5924-34.
- 182. Elong Ngono A, Vizcarra EA, Tang WW, Sheets N, Joo Y, Kim K, et al. Mapping and Role of the CD8+ T Cell Response During Primary Zika Virus Infection in Mice. Cell host & microbe. 2017;21(1):35-46.
- 183. Huang H, Li S, Zhang Y, Han X, Jia B, Liu H, et al. CD8(+) T Cell Immune Response in Immunocompetent Mice during Zika Virus Infection. J Virol. 2017;91(22).
- 184. Pardy RD, Rajah MM, Condotta SA, Taylor NG, Sagan SM, Richer MJ. Analysis of the T Cell Response to Zika Virus and Identification of a Novel CD8+ T Cell Epitope in Immunocompetent Mice. PLoS Pathog. 2017;13(2):e1006184.
- 185. Winkler CW, Myers LM, Woods TA, Messer RJ, Carmody AB, McNally KL, et al. Adaptive Immune Responses to Zika Virus Are Important for Controlling Virus Infection and Preventing Infection in Brain and Testes. J Immunol. 2017;198(9):3526-35.
- 186. Morris G, Barichello T, Stubbs B, Kohler CA, Carvalho AF, Maes M. Zika Virus as an Emerging Neuropathogen: Mechanisms of Neurovirulence and Neuro-Immune Interactions. Molecular neurobiology. 2017.
- 187. Lucchese G, Kanduc D. Zika virus and autoimmunity: From microcephaly to Guillain-Barre syndrome, and beyond. Autoimmunity reviews. 2016;15(8):801-8.
- 188. Rodriguez Y, Rojas M, Pacheco Y, Acosta-Ampudia Y, Ramirez-Santana C, Monsalve DM, et al. Guillain-Barre syndrome, transverse myelitis and infectious diseases. Cellular & molecular immunology. 2018.

- 189. Lu D, Kussie P, Pytowski B, Persaud K, Bohlen P, Witte L, et al. Identification of the residues in the extracellular region of KDR important for interaction with vascular endothelial growth factor and neutralizing anti-KDR antibodies. J Biol Chem. 2000;275(19):14321-30.
- 190. Moller H, Serttas N, Paulsen H, Burchell JM, Taylor-Papadimitriou J. NMR-based determination of the binding epitope and conformational analysis of MUC-1 glycopeptides and peptides bound to the breast cancer-selective monoclonal antibody SM3. European journal of biochemistry. 2002;269(5):1444-55.
- 191. Kanduc D. Pentapeptides as minimal functional units in cell biology and immunology. Current protein & peptide science. 2013;14(2):111-20.
- 192. Waggoner JJ, Pinsky BA. Zika Virus: Diagnostics for an Emerging Pandemic Threat. Journal of clinical microbiology. 2016;54(4):860-7.
- 193. Lai L, Rouphael N, Xu Y, Natrajan MS, Beck A, Hart M, et al. Innate, T-, and B-Cell Responses in Acute Human Zika Patients. Clinical infectious diseases : an official publication of the Infectious Diseases Society of America. 2018;66(1):1-10.
- 194. Rouvinski A, Guardado-Calvo P, Barba-Spaeth G, Duquerroy S, Vaney MC, Kikuti CM, et al. Recognition determinants of broadly neutralizing human antibodies against dengue viruses. Nature. 2015;520(7545):109-13.
- 195. Kliks SC, Nimmanitya S, Nisalak A, Burke DS. Evidence that maternal dengue antibodies are important in the development of dengue hemorrhagic fever in infants. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 1988;38(2):411-9.
- 196. Guzman MG, Alvarez M, Halstead SB. Secondary infection as a risk factor for dengue hemorrhagic fever/dengue shock syndrome: an historical perspective and role of antibody-dependent enhancement of infection. Arch Virol. 2013;158(7):1445-59.
- 197. Guzman MG, Kouri G, Valdes L, Bravo J, Vazquez S, Halstead SB. Enhanced severity of secondary dengue-2 infections: death rates in 1981 and 1997 Cuban outbreaks. Revista panamericana de salud publica = Pan American journal of public health. 2002;11(4):223-7.
- 198. Guzman MG, Alvarez M, Rodriguez-Roche R, Bernardo L, Montes T, Vazquez S, et al. Neutralizing antibodies after infection with dengue 1 virus. Emerging infectious diseases. 2007;13(2):282.
- 199. Dejnirattisai W, Wongwiwat W, Supasa S, Zhang X, Dai X, Rouvinski A, et al. A new class of highly potent, broadly neutralizing antibodies isolated from viremic patients infected with dengue virus. Nat Immunol. 2015;16(2):170-7.
- 200. Ranasinghe S, Soghoian DZ, Lindqvist M, Ghebremichael M, Donaghey F, Carrington M, et al. HIV-1 antibody neutralization breadth is associated with enhanced HIV-specific CD4+ T cell responses. Journal of virology. 2016;90(5):2208-20.
- 201. Locci M, Havenar-Daughton C, Landais E, Wu J, Kroenke MA, Arlehamn CL, et al. Human circulating PD-1+CXCR3-CXCR5+ memory Tfh cells are highly functional and correlate with broadly neutralizing HIV antibody responses. Immunity. 2013;39(4):758-69.
- Dan JM, Lindestam Arlehamn CS, Weiskopf D, da Silva Antunes R, Havenar-Daughton C, Reiss SM, et al. A Cytokine-Independent Approach To Identify Antigen-Specific Human Germinal Center T Follicular Helper Cells and Rare Antigen-Specific CD4+ T Cells in Blood. J Immunol. 2016;197(3):983-93.
- 203. Crotty S. Follicular helper CD4 T cells (TFH). Annu Rev Immunol. 2011;29:621-63.
- 204. Yamamoto T, Lynch RM, Gautam R, Matus-Nicodemos R, Schmidt SD, Boswell KL, et al. Quality and quantity of TFH cells are critical for broad antibody development in SHIVAD8 infection. Sci Transl Med. 2015;7(298):298ra120.

Appendix 1

Submitted manuscript to The Journal of Infectious Diseases

Delgado et al.

1	
2	
3	
4	
5	Activation of cross-reactive T cells upon sequential dengue and
6	Zika virus infection in human
7 8	
9	
10 11	Felix G. Delgado ^{1,3} , Karina I. Torres ¹ , Jaime E. Castellanos ¹ , Consuelo Romero-Sánchez ² , Etienne Simon-Lorière ^{3,4} , Anavaj Sakuntabhai ^{3,4} , and Claude Roth ^{3,4} *
12 13 14	
15 16 17 18	
19 20 21 22 23	
24 25	¹ Grupo de Virología, Universidad El Bosque, Bogotá D.C., Colombia.
26 27 28	² Unidad de Investigación Básica Oral, Universidad El Bosque, Bogotá D.C., Colombia.
28 29	³ Functional Genetics of Infectious Diseases Unit, Institut Pasteur, Paris, France.
30 31 32 33 34	⁴ CNRS UMR 2000 :Génomique évolutive, modélisation et santé, Institut Pasteur, Paris, France.
35	* Corresponding author
36	E-mail: <u>claude.roth@pasteur.fr</u>
37	
38	
39	
40	Running title: Human T-cell response to Zika virus

41 **Background.** While many studies have focused on the antibody response against Zika virus 42 (ZIKV), more specifically the identification of B cell epitopes shared between ZIKV and 43 dengue virus (DENV), little is known regarding the T cell epitopes that are specific or shared 44 between both of these viruses. 45 46 Methods. Using peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) from blood donors living in an 47 endemic area in Colombia, with recent history of ZIKV infection, and seropositive or not for 48 DENV, we have screened T-cell responses against 15-mer overlapping peptides spanning the 49 ZIKV proteome by interferon (IFN)- γ enzyme-linked immunospot (ELISPOT) assay. 50 51 Results. Specific regions among the different non-structural (NS) proteins were identified as 52 primary targets for ZIKV-specific or DENV/ZIKV-specific T cells, and the strongest 53 responses were observed in donors with a previous history of DENV infection against 54 peptides previously identified as DENV CD8⁺ T-cell epitopes. 55 56 *Conclusions.* The stronger and broader IFN- γ response against peptides from the NS5 protein, 57 observed in donors previously infected with DENV, led us to postulate that this region 58 contains more peptides recognized by cross-reactive T cells. These studies provide new 59 opportunities to study the role of ZIKV-specific and DENV/ZIKV shared T-cell epitopes in 60 the induction of long-term immunity against these viruses. 61 62 Topic. Zika virus; dengue virus; T-cell epitopes; Cross-reactive T cells; vaccination.

63

65 Zika virus (ZIKV) is a flavivirus transmitted by Aedes species mosquitoes. It is a single positive-stranded RNA virus closely related to yellow fever virus, dengue virus (DENV) and 66 West Nile virus [1]. Initially isolated in the Zika forest in Uganda in 1947 [2], it caused an 67 explosive outbreak for the first time in Yap Island, Federated States of Micronesia [3]. 68 69 Subsequent outbreaks with higher number of cases occurred in 2013-2014 in French 70 Polynesia and other South Pacific Islands and more recently in the Americas [4-9]. Although 71 initially believed to cause mild disease, a causal relationship between ZIKV and neurological 72 complications, such as Guillain-Barré syndrome or congenital malformations was established 73 only recently, with the 2013 and 2015 outbreaks in French Polynesia and Brazil [10-13].

74 Today, one of the most important concerns is related to the high level of DENV 75 seroprevalence in areas where ZIKV is circulating [14]. Indeed, recent studies have shown 76 that anti-DENV pre-existing antibodies may enhance ZIKV infection and disease [15-19]. 77 Considering the sequence identity between DENV and ZIKV, and the protective role of 78 DENV-specific T cells [20, 21] or DENV/ZIKV cross-reactive T cells [22], efforts are 79 currently directed towards the mapping of T-cell epitopes to design effective vaccines against 80 ZIKV [23]. Predictions of T-cell antigens have been conducted by modelling potential ZIKV 81 epitopes that could bind to different HLA class I or class II alleles [22, 24-26], or by 82 analysing *ex vivo* T-cell responses in transgenic mice expressing human HLA molecules [22]. 83 More recently, ZIKV epitopes targeted by CD4 and CD8 T cells have also been identified 84 from human donors living in ZIKV and DENV endemic regions [27]. Quite unexpectedly, 85 while the majority of T cell responses observed upon infection with DENV were directed 86 against the non-structural proteins NS3, NS4B and NS5, ZIKV-specific T cells preferentially 87 recognize structural proteins E, prM and C, with conserved epitopes between DENV and 88 ZIKV representing the main targets for cross-reactive T cells [22, 27]. Furthermore, since 89 cross-reactive CD8⁺ T cells were shown to control ZIKV infection in different animal models 90 [28-32], the precise identification of ZIKV T-cell epitopes in the human that activate cross-91 reactive T cells is essential to assess the role of these T cells in ZIKV infection and disease.

In the present study, we have identified these epitopes from blood donors with a history of only ZIKV infection or both DENV and ZIKV infection. More specifically, we have shown that the non-structural proteins NS1, NS3 and NS5 of ZIKV contain most of the immunodominant epitopes that induce a strong T-cell response. In donors with a history of DENV infection, the strongest T-cell responses were directed against peptides with a high level of amino acid identity with the four serotypes of DENV, and some matched previously described DENV CD8⁺ T-cell epitopes, suggesting the activation of cross-reactive T cells. 99 Our results provide new insights into T-cell responses to ZIKV and identify in immune

individuals, novel T-cell epitopes that could be used for future ZIKV and DENV vaccinecandidates.

102

103

105 MATERIALS AND METHODS

106 **Ethics Statement**

Human blood samples have been collected from healthy adult donors of both sexes and
between 20 and 60 years of age from the Fundación Hematológica Colombia (Bogotá D.C.,
Colombia) in an anonymous manner. All protocols were approved by the Institutional Review
Board (IRB) of El Bosque University (Colombia). A total of 82 samples were obtained from
different ZIKV-endemic areas near Bogotá D.C. (Villavicencio, Meta) between September
2016 and November 2016.

113

114 Human blood samples

PBMCs were purified by density gradient centrifugation (Lymphoprep[™]; Stemcell thecnologies) and resuspended in FBS (Gibco) containing 10% dimethyl sulfoxide and cryopreserved in liquid nitrogen. Eleven of the collected 82 blood samples had to be excluded from the study due to poor cell viability.

119

120 Viruses and Cell Lines

121 The in vitro assays were conducted using the DENV1 KDH0026A (provided by Dr L. 122 Lambrecht, Institut Pasteur, Paris), DENV2 R0712259 (provided by Dr. A. Failloux, Institut 123 Pasteur, Paris), DENV3 KDH0010A (provided by Dr. L. Lambrecht, Institut Pasteur, Paris), 124 DENV4 CRBIP10.4VIMFH4 (from the Institut Pasteur Collection) and ZIKV KU312312 125 (provided by Dr. Dominique Rousset, Institut Pasteur, Cayenne). All viruses were grown 126 using the C6/36 cells cultured in Leibovitz's L-15 medium containing 10% fetal bovine 127 serum, 0.1mM non-essential amino acids and 1X tryptose phosphate broth. Vero-E6 cells and 128 U937-DC-SIGN cells were provided by Dr M. Flamand and Dr B. Jacquelin (Institut Pasteur, 129 Paris), respectively.

130

131 HLA Typing

132 Genomic DNA extracted from PBMCs was used for HLA typing. High resolution Luminex-

based typing for HLA class I and class II molecules (alleles A, B, C and DRB1, respectively)

134 was performed according to the manufacturer's protocol (Sequence-Specific Oligonucleotides

- 135 (SSO) typing; Inmucor, Lifecodes).
- 136
- 137 Serology

138 ZIKV-specific antibodies were detected using a recombinant antigen-based (EDIII antigen) 139 indirect ELISA, as previously described [33]. Briefly, after coating overnight with 50ng 140 recombinant antigen and saturation at 37°C for 1h with PBS, 3% skimmed milk, 0.1% 141 Tween-20, plates were incubated at 37°C for 1h with 100µl of diluted plasma (1:500 in PBS 142 1.5% BSA, 0.1% Tween-20). Bound antibodies were detected using horseradish peroxidase-143 conjugated goat anti-human IgG (ROCKLAND) and TMB substrate (KPL, Eurobio). The 144 optical density (OD) was measured at 650 nm with an automated plate reader (Tecan infinite 145 200 pro). Plasma samples collected before ZIKV outbreak were used as negative controls and 146 gave a cut-off value of 0.196. The titration of DENV-specific antibodies was performed using 147 indirect ELISA for IgGs (Panbio; Alere) and capture ELISA for IgM (Tecnosuma) following 148 the manufacturer's instructions. The level of cross-reactivity of plasma samples against ZIKV 149 and DENV was determined using a flow cytometry-based neutralization assay as already 150 described [34, 35]. Briefly, 10-fold serial dilutions of plasma samples were incubated for 1 h 151 at 37°C with a dilution of virus giving 7-15% infection. Virus-antibody mixture was then added to U937-DC-SIGN cells for DENV1-4 neutralization, or to Vero cells for ZIKV 152 153 neutralization, and the percentage of infected cells was measured after 24h incubation at 37° 154 using 4G2 antibody conjugated to Alexa-488. The neutralization titer of antibodies was 155 expressed as the reciprocal dilution of plasma giving 50% inhibition of infection. Plasma 156 samples collected before ZIKV outbreak, or negative samples provided from the Kits to detect 157 anti-DENV antibodies, did not reveal any neutralization against ZIKV or DENV infection, 158 respectively. From the 71 plasma samples selected for this study, 9 samples from ZIKV-159 seropositive/DENV-seronegative individuals (ZIKV donors) and 11 samples from 160 DENV/ZIKV-seropositive individuals (DENV/ZIKV donors) were further selected for 161 ELISPOT analysis.

162

163 **RT-PCR assays for detection of DENV and ZIKV**

164 RNA was extracted from plasma using the QIAamp Viral RNA Mini kit (Qiagen) according 165 to the manufacturer's instructions. Samples were tested for DENV and ZIKV using the 166 specific nested-PCR assay, as previously described [36]. Detection of ZIKV was confirmed in 167 3 out of the 9 plasma samples from ZIKV donors and in 6 out of the 11 plasma samples from 168 DENV/ZIKV donors, whereas DENV was detected in 2 out of the 11 plasma samples from 169 DENV/ZIKV donors (Table 1).

171 Viral sequences

The identical amino acid sequence of Zika virus from Colombia (KX087102 and KU820897) was used as a reference for the set of overlapping 15-mer peptides. A total of 50 full-length protein coding DENV sequences from Colombia (serotype 1: 14 sequences; serotype 2: 16 sequences; serotype 3: 13 sequences; serotype 4: 7 sequences) were retrieved from GenBank and used for pairwise sequence identity comparisons.

177

178 **Peptides**

All peptides were synthesized by Mimotopes (Victoria, Austtralia). For the identification of T-cell epitopes, 15-mer peptides overlapping by 11 amino acids were combined into pools of l2 peptides, and individual peptides from the positive pools were tested in a second ELISPOT assay. Following the identification of the positive 15-mer peptides, and according to their HLA class I or class II restriction potential (predicted or shared between at least two donors), 9-mer peptides overlapping by 8 amino acids were tested individually.

185

186 Ex Vivo IFN-γ ELISPOT assay

187 PBMCs (2x10⁵) were incubated in 96-well plates (MSIPS 4510, Millipore, Bedford, MA) 188 coated with anti-IFN-y mAb (clone 1-D1K, Mabtech, Sweden) with 0.2ml of complete 189 medium containing 10% human AB serum with pools of 12 peptides (2µg/ml, final 190 concentration) or individual peptides (1µg/ml final concentration) for 20 hours. After three 191 washes with PBS 0.05% Tween 20 and incubation with biotinylated anti- IFN-y mAb (clone 192 7-B6-1, Mabtech) for 1h 30mn, the spots were developed using Streptavidin-alkaline 193 phosphatase (Mabtech) and BCIP/NBT substrate (Promega, France) and counted using an 194 automated ELISPOT reader (Immunospot, Cellular Technology Limited, Germany). 195 Responses were expressed as number of IFN- γ spot forming cells (SFC) per 1 X 10⁶ PBMCs. 196 Values were calculated by subtracting the number of spots detected in the non-stimulated 197 control wells, and were considered positive if the magnitude of response was > 20 SFCs and 198 had a ratio of test SFCs to control SFCs >3.

199

200 Immunogenicity and HLA restrictions prediction

The evaluation of peptide binding affinity to MHC class I and class II alleles was analysed using the NetMHCpan3.0 and NetMHCIIpan3.1 servers, respectively [37, 38].

Delgado et al.

204 Statistics

All data were analysed with Prism software version 7.0 (GraphPad Software). Statistical significance was determined using the nonparametric two-tailed Mann-Whitney test to compare two independent groups. Differences were considered significant at P<0.05.

208

209 **RESULTS**

210 Identification of immunodominant regions of the ZIKV proteome

211 Blood samples from all study participants were first tested for the presence of Zika 212 virus IgG and dengue virus IgM and IgG by ELISA. Recent ZIKV infection was confirmed 213 by RT-PCR in 3 out of 9 plasma samples from ZIKV donors and in 6 out of 11 plasma 214 samples from DENV/ZIKV donors, whereas recent DENV infection was detected in 2 out of 215 11 plasma samples from DENV/ZIKV donors (Table 1). To confirm previous DENV or 216 ZIKV infection in the PCR negative samples, the level of specific neutralizing antibodies 217 against DENV1-4 and against ZIKV was also measured. Results show that while all samples 218 from ZIKV donors had significant level of neutralizing antibodies against ZIKV, they did not 219 neutralize DENV1-4 infection, confirming the absence of DENV-specific antibodies in these 220 ZIKV donors. On the contrary, all samples from DENV/ZIKV donors revealed high 221 neutralization titers against both ZIKV and DENV (Table 1 and Supplementary Figure 1). 222 Knowing that anti-DENV antibodies can cross-react with ZIKV [16, 18], and to confirm the 223 expression of ZIKV-specific antibodies in samples from DENV/ZIKV donors, blood samples from DENV donors, collected before ZIKV outbreak were used as negative control of ZIKV 224 225 neutralization. Samples from these DENV donors revealed a high level of DENV neutralizing 226 antibodies, and a low level of ZIKV-neutralizing antibodies, whereas samples from 227 DENV/ZIKV donors revealed a high level of DENV and ZIKV neutralizing antibodies 228 (Table 1 and Supplementary Figure 1).

PBMCs from the 9 ZIKV and 10 DENV/ZIKV donors were then screened by IFN- γ ELISPOT assay for T-cell reactivity against pools of 15-mer overlapping peptides spanning the entire ZIKV proteome. Analysis of the response magnitude (as spot forming cells (SFC) per 10⁶ cells) and frequency of responding donors revealed that the non-structural (NS) proteins NS1, NS3 and NS5 were the most vigorously and frequently recognized proteins, and accounted for 69% of the total response (**Figure 1A**). Strikingly, these NS1, NS3 and NS5 proteins represent 15%, 19% and 35% of the total response, respectively, in ZIKV donors, 236 whereas the NS3, NS4B and NS5 proteins have been reported to account for 31%, 15% and 237 22% of the DENV-specific T-cell response, respectively [20, 39-41]. As a fraction of these 238 donors were previously infected with DENV, to distinguish between ZIKV-specific epitopes 239 and those shared by both viruses, we analysed separately T-cell responses from ZIKV donors 240 and those from DENV/ZIKV donors. The NS1, NS3 and NS5 proteins accounted for 13%, 241 31% and 32% of the responses in ZIKV donors, respectively, whereas they accounted for 15%, 16% and 36% of the responses in DENV/ZIKV donors (Figure 1B and C). These 242 243 results confirm that NS1, NS3 and NS5 are the main targets for T cells in ZIKV-infected 244 donors, regardless of a previous infection with DENV.

245 For most antigenic peptides, the HLA class I and class II alleles of the responding 246 donors coincide with the alleles predicted to bind to this epitope [37, 38]. For instance, the 247 NS2B₁₁₇₋₁₃₁ peptide contains a 10-mer sequence predicted to bind strongly to the HLA-248 A*0301 and -A*1101 molecules expressed by the responding donor 55 (Table 2). Likewise, 249 the E₄₅₅₋₄₆₉ peptide in the envelope contains a sequence predicted to bind to the HLA-B*5101 250 and HLA-A*0201, both alleles being expressed by donors 1 and 77. This also applies to the 251 NS513-27 peptide, which induced a strong response in donors 55 and 69 that share the HLA-252 B*3501 allele, predicted to bind to the 9-mer peptide MSALEFYSY with a high affinity 253 (Table 2). Similarly, a strong T-cell response was observed against the NS5₅₄₆₋₅₆₀ peptide in 254 donors 28, 53, and 66 that express the HLA-B*4002 and -B*4403 alleles and against the 255 NS5₆₀₅₋₆₁₉ peptide in donors 33 and 59 that share the predicted HLA-A*2402 allele. Finally, 256 several 9-mer epitopes in the NS4B₁₁₂₋₁₂₆, the NS5₂₉₃₋₃₀₇, NS5₂₉₇₋₃₁₁ and NS5₃₄₅₋₃₅₉ peptides, 257 induced substantial T-cell responses in donors that share one or several alleles with a strong 258 potential for binding to these peptides.

259 Remarkably, among the NS3 and NS5 proteins, several peptides have been already 260 identified as immunodominant epitopes in mice and in humans [22, 25, 27, 42, 43]. Thus, in 261 DENV/ZIKV donors, the NS5293-307, NS5297-311 and NS5345-359 epitopes have been detected in 262 PBMCs from HLA-B*3501 individuals, after infection with DENV or vaccination with 263 DENV live attenuated vaccine (DLAV), [27, 41, 42, 44] (Table 2). Yet the 15-mer NS3₂₁₉₋₂₃₃ 264 peptide, which contains the APTRVVAAEM epitope, induced a substantial response in 2 265 DENV/ZIKV donors that express neither HLA-B*0702 nor B*3501, although these alleles 266 were expressed in donors vaccinated with DLAV or in ifnar-/- HLA-B*0702 transgenic mice 267 or in humans after ZIKV infection [22, 27, 42]. This suggests that the NS3219-233 peptide 268 contains another epitope or a promiscuous epitope that binds to other HLA alleles, besides 269 HLA-B*0702 or B*3501.

270

271 Broader responses with a higher magnitude in donors with previous DENV infection

272 Given the potential T-cell cross-reactivity between DENV and ZIKV against the E, 273 NS3 and NS5 proteins [27, 32, 45], we wished to compare, among the immunodominant 274 epitopes, the T-cell responses in PBMCs from ZIKV donors with those from DENV/ZIKV 275 donors. First, comparison of the frequency of responding T cells in ZIKV and DENV/ZIKV 276 donors underlined the higher magnitude of response in DENV/ZIKV donors, relative to ZIKV 277 donors (Figure 1B and C). For each protein, the number of stimulating peptides and the 278 average response per donor differed in these two groups, with a significantly broader response 279 against the E, NS3 and NS5 proteins and a higher magnitude of response in donors with 280 previous DENV infection (Figure 2A and B). To determine whether this difference 281 concerned only a small number of peptides in each donor, or if it concerns the majority of the 282 peptides, we plotted the frequency of responses against the different peptides, per donor, in 283 the two different groups. Two out of nine individuals among the ZIKV donors revealed a 284 median response higher than 100 SFC/million cells, whereas six out of eleven DENV/ZIKV 285 donors developed this strong response, which was also directed against a higher number of 286 peptides (Figure 2C and D). This result strongly argues for the existence of cross-reactive T 287 cells, primed during the initial infection with DENV and expanded thereafter during the 288 following infection with ZIKV, as shown recently in mice and humans [22, 27, 32, 45].

289

290 DENV/ZIKV-cross-reactive T cells mainly target the NS5 protein

291 To identify more specifically ZIKV-specific peptides and DENV/ZIKV cross-reactive 292 peptides, we compared the sequences of the most immunodominant epitopes recognized by 293 both types of donors. The NS1 and NS3 proteins contain a high proportion of peptides that 294 elicit strong responses in both ZIKV and DENV/ZIKV donors, whereas the E protein and to a 295 higher extent the NS5 protein contain a majority of peptides inducing a strong response only in DENV/ZIKV donors (Figure 2A and Table 3). This suggests that the NS1 and NS3 296 297 proteins contain more ZIKV-specific epitopes, whereas the NS5 protein contains more 298 epitopes recognized by cross-reactive T cells. Strikingly, most of the peptides recognized only 299 by DENV/ZIKV donors exhibit high degree of identity with the four DENV serotypes. For 300 instance, in the NS1 protein, two out of the five epitopes that induced a response in ZIKV 301 donors reveal a sequence identity higher than 60% with the four DENV serotypes, whereas 302 eight out of the eleven epitopes in the NS5 protein that induced a strong response in 303 DENV/ZIKV donors show a sequence identity higher than 66.7% with the four DENV 304 serotypes (**Table 3**).

305 **DISCUSSION**

In this study, we have shown that most ZIKV-specific epitopes are located in the NS1, NS3 and NS5 proteins, with NS5 being preferentially targeted by cross-reactive T cells induced following sequential DENV and ZIKV infection. Among these epitopes, several peptides matched the sequences recently identified from ZIKV-positive donors, such as the NS5₂₉₃₋₃₀₇, NS5₃₄₅₋₃₅₉ and NS5₄₆₅₋₄₇₉ peptides recognized by CD8 and CD4 T cells, in the context of HLA-B*3501 and HLA-DRB1*-0701, respectively [27].

312 Several peptides matched also epitopes identified recently in HLA transgenic mice, or 313 in humans exposed to ZIKV. This is the case for the NS5₁₃₋₂₇ peptide inducing a significant 314 response in a donor expressing the HLA-A*0101 allele (Table 2), which contains the 315 MSALEFYSY sequence shown to elicit a strong response in HLA-A*0101 transgenic mice 316 [22]. In other cases, the epitopes identified in HLA-B*0702 and HLA-A*0101 transgenic 317 mice were also identified in responding donors that nevertheless do not express these alleles, 318 such as the NS3₂₁₉₋₂₃₃ peptide (**Table 2**) and the NS1₁₉₋₃₃ or the NS5₁₃₋₂₇ peptides (**Table 3**), 319 which elicit a response in donors that express neither of the two alleles, HLA-B*0702 or 320 HLA-A*0101. For these donors, one possibility could be that the 9-mer epitopes identified in 321 transgenic mice are promiscuous, or that the 15-mer peptides contain several epitopes that 322 bind to different alleles. Binding studies with 9-mer epitopes and HLA class I stabilization 323 assays using TAP-deficient cells should discriminate between these possibilities.

324 We also report the identification of several peptides preferentially targeted by crossreactive T cells. Among these peptides, the NS5293-307 and NS5297-311 peptides (Table 2) 325 326 contain the HPYRTWAYH sequence that shares seven amino acids with an epitope identified 327 in DENV1-positive or in DENV- and ZIKV-positive donors [27, 44]. Similarly, the NS5₃₂₅₋₃₃₉ 328 peptide contains the amino acid sequence KPWDVVTGV (Table 3), which is also 66.7% 329 identical to the epitope KPWDVIPMV identified in individuals infected with DENV1 [44]. 330 Finally, the strongest T-cell responses in DENV/ZIKV donors were observed with the NS5481-331 495 peptide or the NS5₃₄₅₋₃₅₉ and NS5₄₆₅₋₄₇₉ peptides (**Table 3**), which contain 9-mer epitopes 332 identified previously in DENV-infected individuals [42] or more recently in ZIKV-positive 333 donors, respectively [27]. Altogether, these data reveal the activation of DENV/ZIKV cross-334 reactive T cells that dominate the response following sequential DENV and ZIKV infection. 335 Notably, despite a high degree of sequence identity with DENV, these cross-reactive peptides 336 do not induce a response after primary infection with ZIKV, suggesting that they are 337 immunodominant in the context of DENV but not in the context of ZIKV infection. This 338 result is expected, as the immunodominance of an epitope or its relative abundance depends 339 on the other epitopes expressed by the protein. This is also in agreement with previous 340 observations showing that epitope production correlates with cleavability of flanking residues 341 expressed in the protein sequence [46]. Importantly, for these cross-reactive epitopes, the 342 absence of a T-cell response in ZIKV-infected donors is not simply due to the absence of the 343 presenting HLA allele in this population, as most of the alleles expressed in responding 344 DENV/ZIKV donors were also expressed in ZIKV donors (Table 1). Altogether, these results 345 show that, following initial ZIKV infection, there is a preferential recognition of ZIKV-346 specific epitopes, whereas more frequent and stronger T-cell responses are induced against 347 cross-reactive epitopes after heterologous DENV/ZIKV infection. Interestingly, the strong T-348 cell response observed in DENV/ZIKV donors against these NS5 epitopes relies primarily on 349 donors that express the HLA-B*3501 allele, an allele associated with high magnitude 350 responses against DENV, and a stronger protection against DENV infection and disease [20]. 351 As all blood samples were obtained from donors with asymptomatic ZIKV infection history, 352 we cannot relate the strength of the ZIKV-specific T-cell response obtained in HLA-B*3501 353 donors to the protection against the disease. Further studies with more subjects with a higher 354 susceptibility to disease following primary ZIKV infection are required to determine whether, 355 as for DENV, there is an HLA-linked protective role for T cells in ZIKV infection. Likewise, 356 it would also be important to compare disease severity in donors having or not experienced a 357 previous DENV infection, to determine whether cross-reactive T cells induced after DENV 358 infection could mediate a better protection against ZIKV infection and disease, as recently 359 suggested in mice [22, 28]. As both CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells were shown to contribute to 360 protection against DENV infection, a comprehensive analysis of MHC class II-restricted response is needed to determine the role of CD4 in ZIKV infection and disease protection. 361 362 Finally, further phenotypic analyses of ZIKV-specific T cells, in asymptomatic or symptomatic donors will help in defining correlates of protection in natural immunity and 363 364 vaccination against ZIKV infection and disease.

- 365
- 366
- 367
- 368

369 Notes

- 370 *Acknowledgments.* The authors would like to thank all volunteers who donated blood
- 371 samples for this study. The authors would like to acknowledge the Platform of Recombinant
- 372 Proteins in Eukaryotic Cells (Citech-PFPR) and especially S. Petres for the ZIKV EDIII
- 373 recombinant protein. We are also grateful to Richard Paul for help in critical reading of the
- 374 manuscript.
- 375 *Financial support.* F. G. D. was registered in the Ecole Doctorale BioSPC (Université Paris
- 376 Diderot) and supported by the Colombian Department of Science, Technology and Innovation
- 377 (COLCIENCIAS) through the doctoral scholarship programm Nb. 679. The authors
- 378 aknowledge also support from the "Integrative Biology of Emerging Infectious Disease"
- 379 Labex (Laboratoire d'excellence) grant N° ANR-10-LABX-62-IBEID (French Government's
- 380 "Investissements d'Avenir" program), the European Commission Seventh Framework
- 381 Programme [FP7/2007-2013] for the DENFREE project under Grant Agreement n°282 378
- 382 and Prix Duquesne.
- 383 *Potential conflicts of interest.* The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.
- 384

385 **References**

- 386 1. Kuno G, Chang GJ, Tsuchiya KR, Karabatsos N, Cropp CB. Phylogeny of the genus
- 387 Flavivirus. J Virol **1998**; 72:73-83.
- 388 2. Dick GW, Kitchen SF, Haddow AJ. Zika virus. I. Isolations and serological specificity.
- 389 Transactions of the Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene 1952; 46:509-20.
- 390 3. Duffy MR, Chen TH, Hancock WT, et al. Zika virus outbreak on Yap Island, Federated
- 391 States of Micronesia. The New England journal of medicine **2009**; 360:2536-43.
- 392 4. Cao-Lormeau VM, Roche C, Teissier A, et al. Zika virus, French polynesia, South pacific,
- 393 2013. Emerging infectious diseases **2014**; 20:1085-6.
- 394 5. Campos GS, Bandeira AC, Sardi SI. Zika Virus Outbreak, Bahia, Brazil. Emerging
- 395 infectious diseases **2015**; 21:1885-6.
- 396 6. Dupont-Rouzeyrol M, O'Connor O, Calvez E, et al. Co-infection with Zika and dengue
- 397 viruses in 2 patients, New Caledonia, 2014. Emerging infectious diseases **2015**; 21:381-2.
- 398 7. Zanluca C, Melo VC, Mosimann AL, Santos GI, Santos CN, Luz K. First report of
- autochthonous transmission of Zika virus in Brazil. Mem Inst Oswaldo Cruz 2015; 110:56972.
- 401 8. Pacheco O, Beltran M, Nelson CA, et al. Zika Virus Disease in Colombia Preliminary
- 402 Report. The New England journal of medicine **2016**, <u>10.1056/NEJMoa1604037</u>
- 403 9. Metsky HC, Matranga CB, Wohl S, et al. Zika virus evolution and spread in the Americas.
 404 Nature 2017; 546:411-5.
- 405 10. Oehler E, Watrin L, Larre P, et al. Zika virus infection complicated by Guillain-Barre
 406 syndrome--case report, French Polynesia, December 2013. Euro Surveill **2014**; 19.
- 407 11. Cao-Lormeau VM, Blake A, Mons S, et al. Guillain-Barre Syndrome outbreak associated
- 408 with Zika virus infection in French Polynesia: a case-control study. Lancet **2016**; 387:1531-9.
- 409 12. Cauchemez S, Besnard M, Bompard P, et al. Association between Zika virus and
- 410 microcephaly in French Polynesia, 2013-15: a retrospective study. Lancet **2016**; 387:2125-32.
- 411 13. Soares de Araujo JS, Regis CT, Gomes RG, et al. Microcephaly in north-east Brazil: a
- retrospective study on neonates born between 2012 and 2015. Bull World Health Organ 2016;
 94:835-40.
- 414 14. Katzelnick LC, Coloma J, Harris E. Dengue: knowledge gaps, unmet needs, and research
- 415 priorities. The Lancet Infectious diseases **2017**; 17:e88-e100.
- 416 15. Dejnirattisai W, Supasa P, Wongwiwat W, et al. Dengue virus sero-cross-reactivity drives
- 417 antibody-dependent enhancement of infection with zika virus. Nat Immunol **2016**; 17:1102-8.

- 418 16. Stettler K, Beltramello M, Espinosa DA, et al. Specificity, cross-reactivity, and function
- 419 of antibodies elicited by Zika virus infection. Science **2016**; 353:823-6.
- 420 17. Paul LM, Carlin ER, Jenkins MM, et al. Dengue Virus Antibodies Enhance Zika Virus
- 421 Infection. BioRxiv **2016**.
- 422 18. Priyamvada L, Quicke KM, Hudson WH, et al. Human antibody responses after dengue
- 423 virus infection are highly cross-reactive to Zika virus. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2016;
- 424 113:7852-7.
- 425 19. Bardina SV, Bunduc P, Tripathi S, et al. Enhancement of Zika virus pathogenesis by
- 426 preexisting antiflavivirus immunity. Science **2017**; 356:175-80.
- 427 20. Weiskopf D, Angelo MA, de Azeredo EL, et al. Comprehensive analysis of dengue virus-
- 428 specific responses supports an HLA-linked protective role for CD8+ T cells. Proc Natl Acad
- 429 Sci U S A **2013**; 110:E2046-53.
- 430 21. Weiskopf D, Bangs DJ, Sidney J, et al. Dengue virus infection elicits highly polarized
- 431 CX3CR1+ cytotoxic CD4+ T cells associated with protective immunity. Proc Natl Acad Sci
- 432 U S A **2015**; 112:E4256-63.
- 433 22. Wen J, Tang WW, Sheets N, et al. Identification of Zika virus epitopes reveals
- 434 immunodominant and protective roles for dengue virus cross-reactive CD8+ T cells. Nat
- 435 Microbiol **2017**; 2:17036.
- 436 23. Rivino L. T cell immunity to dengue virus and implications for vaccine design. Expert
- 437 review of vaccines **2016**; 15:443-53.
- 438 24. Alam A, Ali S, Ahamad S, Malik MZ, Ishrat R. From ZikV genome to vaccine: in silico
- 439 approach for the epitope-based peptide vaccine against Zika virus envelope glycoprotein.
- 440 Immunology **2016**; 149:386-99.
- 441 25. Dar H, Zaheer T, Rehman MT, et al. Prediction of promiscuous T-cell epitopes in the Zika
- 442 virus polyprotein: An in silico approach. Asian Pac J Trop Med **2016**; 9:844-50.
- 443 26. Usman Mirza M, Rafique S, Ali A, et al. Towards peptide vaccines against Zika virus:
- 444 Immunoinformatics combined with molecular dynamics simulations to predict antigenic
- 445 epitopes of Zika viral proteins. Sci Rep **2016**; 6:37313.
- 446 27. Grifoni A, Pham J, Sidney J, et al. Prior Dengue virus exposure shapes T cell immunity to
- 447 Zika virus in humans. J Virol **2017**; 91 :e01469-17.
- 448 28. Elong Ngono A, Vizcarra EA, Tang WW, et al. Mapping and Role of the CD8+ T Cell
- 449 Response During Primary Zika Virus Infection in Mice. Cell host & microbe 2017; 21:35-46.
- 450 29. Huang H, Li S, Zhang Y, et al. CD8(+) T Cell Immune Response in Immunocompetent
- 451 Mice during Zika Virus Infection. J Virol **2017**; 91 :e00900-17

- 452 30. Pardy RD, Rajah MM, Condotta SA, Taylor NG, Sagan SM, Richer MJ. Analysis of the T
- 453 Cell Response to Zika Virus and Identification of a Novel CD8+ T Cell Epitope in
- 454 Immunocompetent Mice. PLoS Pathog **2017**; 13:e1006184.
- 455 31. Winkler CW, Myers LM, Woods TA, et al. Adaptive Immune Responses to Zika Virus
- 456 Are Important for Controlling Virus Infection and Preventing Infection in Brain and Testes. J
- 457 Immunol **2017**; 198:3526-35.
- 458 32. Reynolds CJ, Suleyman OM, Ortega-Prieto AM, et al. T cell immunity to Zika virus
- 459 targets immunodominant epitopes that show cross-reactivity with other Flaviviruses. Sci Rep
- **2018**; 8:672.
- 461 33. Aubry M, Teissier A, Huart M, et al. Zika Virus Seroprevalence, French Polynesia, 2014-
- 462 2015. Emerging infectious diseases **2017**; 23:669-72.
- 463 34. de Alwis R, Williams KL, Schmid MA, et al. Dengue viruses are enhanced by distinct
- 464 populations of serotype cross-reactive antibodies in human immune sera. PLoS Pathog **2014**;
- 465 10:e1004386.
- 466 35. de Alwis R, de Silva AM. Measuring antibody neutralization of dengue virus (DENV)
- 467 using a flow cytometry-based technique. Methods in molecular biology **2014**; 1138:27-39.
- 468 36. Calvo EP, Sanchez-Quete F, Duran S, Sandoval I, Castellanos JE. Easy and inexpensive
- 469 molecular detection of dengue, chikungunya and zika viruses in febrile patients. Acta tropica
- **2016**; 163:32-7.
- 471 37. Andreatta M, Karosiene E, Rasmussen M, Stryhn A, Buus S, Nielsen M. Accurate pan-
- 472 specific prediction of peptide-MHC class II binding affinity with improved binding core
- 473 identification. Immunogenetics **2015**; 67:641-50.
- 474 38. Nielsen M, Andreatta M. NetMHCpan-3.0; improved prediction of binding to MHC class
- 475 I molecules integrating information from multiple receptor and peptide length datasets.
- 476 Genome Med **2016**; 8:33.
- 477 39. Simmons CP, Dong T, Chau NV, et al. Early T-cell responses to dengue virus epitopes in
- 478 Vietnamese adults with secondary dengue virus infections. J Virol **2005**; 79:5665-75.
- 479 40. Duangchinda T, Dejnirattisai W, Vasanawathana S, et al. Immunodominant T-cell
- 480 responses to dengue virus NS3 are associated with DHF. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2010;
- 481 107:16922-7.
- 482 41. Rivino L, Kumaran EA, Jovanovic V, et al. Differential targeting of viral components by
- 483 CD4+ versus CD8+ T lymphocytes in dengue virus infection. J Virol **2013**; 87:2693-706.

- 484 42. Weiskopf D, Angelo MA, Bangs DJ, et al. The Human CD8+ T Cell Responses Induced
- 485 by a Live Attenuated Tetravalent Dengue Vaccine Are Directed against Highly Conserved
- 486 Epitopes. J Virol **2015**; 89:120-8.
- 487 43. Dikhit MR, Ansari MY, Vijaymahantesh, et al. Computational prediction and analysis of
- 488 potential antigenic CTL epitopes in Zika virus: A first step towards vaccine development.
- 489 Infection, genetics and evolution : journal of molecular epidemiology and evolutionary
- 490 genetics in infectious diseases **2016**; 45:187-97.
- 491 44. Imrie A, Meeks J, Gurary A, et al. Differential functional avidity of dengue virus-specific
- 492 T-cell clones for variant peptides representing heterologous and previously encountered
- 493 serotypes. J Virol **2007**; 81:10081-91.
- 494 45. Wen J, Elong Ngono A, Regla-Nava JA, et al. Dengue virus-reactive CD8(+) T cells
- 495 mediate cross-protection against subsequent Zika virus challenge. Nature communications
- **4**96 **2017**; 8:1459.
- 497 46. Zhang SC, Martin E, Shimada M, et al. Aminopeptidase substrate preference affects HIV
- 498 epitope presentation and predicts immune escape patterns in HIV-infected individuals. J
- 499 Immunol **2012**; 188:5924-34.
- 500

Delgado et al.

501 Figure legends

502

503 FIGURE 1. ZIKV-specific response magnitude and frequency of responding donors.

504 Cumulative IFN- γ responses (as spot-forming cells (SFCs) per million cells) for each 505 overlapping peptide spanning the ZIKV proteome is shown for (**A**) all donors, (**B**) ZIKV 506 donors or (**C**) DENV/ZIKV donors. The heat map indicates the number of donors with a 507 positive IFN- γ response to each peptide within each protein (C, capsid; M, membrane; E, 508 envelope, NS1, NS2A, NS2B, NS3, NS4A, NS4B, and NS5). The numbers below each graph 509 represent percentages of the total response for each protein.

510

511 FIGURE 2. ZIKV donors with previous DENV infection reveal a broader T-cell

512 response with a higher magnitude. (A) Breadth and (B) magnitude of responses in ZIKV

and DENV/ZIKV donors. Each dot represents one donor (open circles, ZIKV donors; filled

514 circles, DENV/ZIKV donors) and the bars represent the median value for each group of

515 donors. The P values were calculated using the nonparametric two-tailed Mann-Whitney test.

516 Frequency of responses against individual peptides, per donor, in ZIKV (C) and DENV/ZIKV

517 (D) donors. Each dot represents one peptide. The bars represent the median response for each518 donor.

519

520

521

522 523

524

525

Delgado et al.







Donor ^a	Age (yr)	Gender					Serological test								BCB	
			HLA Genotyping			DENV Z		ZIKV	- Neutranzing activity (Neut50) ^c				PCK			
			HLA-A	HLA-B	HLA-C	DRB1	IgM	IgG	IgG	DENV1	DENV2	DENV3	DENV4	ZIKV	DENV	ZIKV
1	41	Male	02:01:01	35:43:01	01:02:01	04:07:01	-	-	+	17	23	16	25	311	-	-
			24:02:01	51:01:01	01:02:01	12:01:01										
16	20	Female	01:01:01	15:17:01	07:01:01	13:01:01	-	+	+	158	79	47	357	2270	-	+
			03:01:01	38:01:01	12:03:01	13:02:01										
20	28	Female	01:01:01	07:02:01	07:02:01	04:11:01	+	+	+	2049	452	214	438	2470	+	+
			31:01:02	39:05:01	07:02:01	15:01:01										
21	26	Male	31 ^b	35:01	01 ^b	04:01:01	-	-	+	13	13	19	14	566	-	+
			03:01	18:01	17:02	03:01										
26	29	Male	02:01:01	07:02:01	01:02:01	14:02:01	-	+	+	5397	601	735	235	2476	-	+
			24:02:01	48:01:01	07:02:57	15:01:01										
28	35	Female	02:17:01	40:02:01	03:05	04:11:01	-	+	+	75	39	24	67	5587	-	-
			29:02:01	44:03:01	16:01:01	07:01:01										
33	32	Female	24:02:01	15:46	01:02:01	04:07:01	-	+	+	306	114	63	51	829	-	-
			24:02:01	35:31	03:05	04:07:01										
35	39	Female	24:02:01	14:01:01	03:05	01:03	-	-	+	11	13	10	<10	340	-	-
			68:01:02	40:02:01	05 :129	08:02:01										
37	34	Male	02:45	35:01:01	04:01:01	01:03	-	-	+	18	12	35	12	280	-	-
			11:01:01	50:01:01	06:02:01	13:01:01										
42	40	Male	26:01:01	35:01:01	04:01:01	04:02:01	-	-	+	11	12	25	12	1689	-	-
			26:01:01	38:01:01	06:76:02	11:04:01										
46	25	Male	32:01:01	39:01:01	06:02:01	04:07:01	-	-	+	14	11	12	11	903	-	-
			68:01:02	50:01:01	07:02:01	07:01:01										
53	54	Female	23:01:01	40:02:01	01:10	07:01:01	-	+	+	464	116	29	543	3081	-	+
			31:01:02	44:03:01	04:01:01	08:02:01										
55	23	Male	03:01:01	35:01:01	04:11:01	01:01:01	-	+	+	2395	612	222	301	3196	-	-
			11:01:01	51:01:01	15:02:01	07:01:01										
56	28	Female	02:01:01	15:17:01	05:01:01	03:01:01	-	+	+	215	55	<10	156	110	-	+

 $\textbf{Table 1} \mid \textbf{Characteristics of the Zika virus patient cohort used for the epitope reactivity study}$
			02:01:01	18:01:01	07:01:01	11:01:01										
59	26	Male	03:01:01	35:43:01	01:02:01	04:01:01	-	-	+	31	30	16	24	194	-	+
			24:02:01	40:01:01	03:04:01	04:07:01										
60	20	Female	02:05:01	55:01:01	01:02:01	11:01:01	-	-	+	11	<10	10	10	514	-	+
			69:01	58:01:01	07:01:01	13:03:01										
63	24	Female	02:01:01	07:02:01	07:02:01	15:01:01	-	+	+	999	187	126	144	4057	-	-
			23:01:01	51:08:01	17:02:01	15:03:01										
66	21	Female	02:01:01	39:01:01	03:02:01	08:02:01	-	+	+	2572	471	1386	167	2905	-	-
			03:01:01	40:02:01	07:29:01	15:01:01										
69	25	Male	01:01:01	35:01:01	01:02:01	04:07:01	+	+	+	749	463	961	92	1205	+	+
			24:02:01	35:43:01	04:01:01	13:05:01										
77	18	Female	02:01:01	40:02:01	04:01:01	13:01:01	-	-	+	17	12	15	33	110	-	-
			02:01:01	51:01:01	07:01:01	14:02:01										

 ^a The shaded rows show donors with previous DENV infection
 ^b Allelic variant was not determined
 ^c The values in each cell are the 50% neutralization titers determined from two replicates of one experiment. The highest titers for each sample is indicated in boldface

Table 2 | Characteristics of antigenic peptides from ZIKV identified in this study

Pentide ^a	Sequence ^b	Donors	HL A ^c	SFC/million PBMC ^d		Predicted epitope	Predicted	Score	
replac	sequence			15-mer	9-mer		HLA	(rank) ^c	
$C_{12,27}$	IVNM LKRGVARVS PF	28	A02,29; B40,44; C03,16; DRB104,07	170	<20	MLKRGVARV	A0217	1.9	
013-27		60	A <u>02</u> ,69; B55,58; C01,07; DRB111,13	50	60		A0205	1.3	
C_{85-99}	KKDL <u>aamlriina</u> rk	26	A <u>02</u> ,24; B07,48; C01,07; DRB114,15	100	<20	AAMLRIINA	A0201	4.5	
- 05 77		60	A <u>02</u> ,69; B55,58; C01,07; DRB111,13	<20	75	KDLAAMLRI	B5501	1.4	
	K KDLAAMLRI INARK	28	A <u>02</u> ,29; B40,44; C03,16; DRB104,07	230	65		B4002	2.0	
$E_{455-469}$	GMSWFSQILIGTLLM	1	A <u>02</u> ,24; B35, <u>51</u> ; C01,01; DRB104,12	120	NT	GMSWFSQILI	A0201	0.9	
100 100		77	A <u>02,02;</u> B40, <u>51</u> ; C04,07; DRB113,14	35	NT	MSWFSQILI	B5101	0.12	
NS163-77	MEN <u>IMWRSVEGE</u> LNA	21	A31,03; B35,18; C01,17; DRB104,03	65	50	MENIMWRSVEGELNA	DRB10405	50	
1 1 2 03-77	MENIM <u>WRSVEGELN</u> A	28	A <u>02</u> ,29; B40,44; C03,16; DRB104,07	245	58	IMWRSVEGEL	A0217	0.5	
		56	A <u>02,02;</u> B15,18; C05,07; DRB103,11	70	148		A0201	1.2	
NS1 ₈₃₋₉₇	G <u>VQLTVVVGS</u> VKNPM	26	A <u>02</u> ,24; B07,48; C01,07; DRB114,15	145	23	VQLTVVVGSV	A0201	1.7	
05 71		28	A <u>02</u> ,29; B40,44; C03,16; DRB104,07	165	35		A0217	3	
NS1163 177	FHTS <u>VWLKVREDY</u> SL	28	A02,29;B40,44;C03,16; DRB104,07	230	75	HTSVWLKVREDY	A0101	0.4	
100-177	FHTSV <u>WLKVREDYS</u> L	55	A03,11;B35,51;C04,15; DRB101,07	110	125	HTSVWLKVR	A3101	0.4	
		46	A32,68;B39,50;C06,07; DRB104,07	50	32		A6801	0.6	
		20	A01,31;B07,39;C07,07; DRB104,15	310	105	VWLKVREDY	A2902	1.3	
						FHTSVWLKV	B3905	0.4	
							B3901	0.4	
NS1275-289	IRFEE CPGTKVHVE E	33	A24,24; B15, <u>35</u> ; C01,03; DRB104,04	215	55	CPGTKVHVE	B3501	8.5	
2,5 209		55	A03,11; B <u>35</u> ,51; C04,15; DRB101,07	130	115		B3531	6.5	
NS2B ₁₁₇₋₁₃₁	AAGAWYVYVKTGKRS	55	A03,11; B35,51; C04,15; DRB101,07	445	NT	AAGAWYVYVK	A0301	0.6	
11, 151							A1101	0.12	
						YVYVKTGKR	A0301	1.8	

1

NS3 ₂₁₉₋₂₃₃	TVILAPTRVVAAEME	53 66	A23,31; B40,44; C01,04; DRB107, <u>08</u> A02,03; B39,40; C03,07; DRB1 <u>08</u> ,15	100 65	NT NT	TVILAPTRVVAAEME ILAPTRVVAA	DRB10802 A0201	1.5 1.6
NS3 ₂₇₁₋₂₈₅	LQPIRVPNYNLYIMD	42	A26,26; B35,38; C05,06; DRB104,11	165	NT	VPNYNLYIM	B3501	0.06
NS3 ₃₁₁₋₃₂₅	AAI <u>FMTATPPGT</u> RDA	28	A02,29; B40,44; C03,16; DRB104,07	255	85	AAIFMTATPPGTRDA FMTATPPGT	DRB10401 A0217	4 5.5
	AA ifmtatppg trda	33	A24,24; B15,35; C01,03; DRB104,04	215	30	IFMTATPPG	A2402	5
NS4A ₈₆₋₁₀₀	VTLGASAWLMWLSEI	55	A03,11; B35,51; C04,15; DRB101,07	178	NT	SAWLMWLSEI	B5101	0.9
00 100		60	A02,69; B55,58; C01,07; DRB111,13	125	NT	VTLGASAWL LGASAWLMW	A6901 B5801	1.3 0.07
NS4B112-126	<u>AIILLVAHY</u> MYLIPG	28	A02,29; B40,44; C03,16; DRB104,07	60	58	AIILLVAHY	A2902	0.6
110 12 112-120		37	A02,11; B35,50; C04,06; DRB101,13	75	30		A1101	3.5
	AII <u>LLVAHYMYLI</u> PG	60	A02,69; B55,58; C01,07; DRB111,13	100	68	LLVAHYMYL	A0205	0.3
	AIIL LVAHYMYL IPG	60	A02,69; B55,58; C01,07; DRB111,13	100	35	LVAHYMYLI	A6901	0.15
							A0205	0.2
NS513-27	KARLNQMSALEFYSY	55	A03,11; B <u>35,</u> 51; C04,15; DRB101,07	260	NT	MSALEFYSY	B3501	0.15
1,000,13-27		69	A01,24; B <u>35,35</u> ; C01,04; DRB104,13	145	NT		A0101	0.09
NS5293-307	WFFDEN <u>HPYRTWAYH</u>	55	A03,11; B <u>35</u> ,51; C04,15; DRB101,07	1580	308	HPYRTWAYH	B3501	0.4
293 307	W <u>FFDENHPYR</u> TWAYH	69	A01,24; B <u>35,35</u> ; C01,04; DRB104,13	40	218	FFDENHPY	A0101	1.6
NS5 ₂₉₇₋₃₁₁	E <u>NHPYRTWAY</u> HGSYE	55	A03,11; B <u>35,</u> 51; C04,15; DRB101,07	1280	358	NHPYRTWAY	B3501	3
_,, 011	ENHP YRTWAYHGS YE	69	A01,24; B <u>35,35</u> ; C01,04; DRB104,13	75	188	YRTWAYHGSY	B3501	1.7
							A0101	0.3
	ENHPY <u>RTWAYHGSY</u> E	69	A01,24; B35,35; C01,04; DRB104,13	75	205	RTWAYHGSY	A0101	0.5
NS5245 250	TDT TPYGOORVF KEK	33	A24.24; B15, 35 ; C01.03: DRB104.04	1315	395	TPYGOORVF	B3531	0.7
110.0345-359	<u> </u>	55	A03,11; B 35 ,51; C04,15; DRB101.07	2095	523		B3501	0.3
		69	A01,24; B 35 ,35; C01,04; DRB104,13	785	763			-

NS5 ₄₂₅₋₄₃₉	<u>EAVNDPRFW</u> ALVDKE	28 55 56	A02,29; B40,44; C03,16;DRB104,07 A03,11; B35,51; C04,15; DRB101,07 A02.02; B15,18; C05,07; DRB103,11	150 120 90	100 125 240	AVNDPRFWALVDK	A0301 A1101	1.1 0.6
NS5 ₄₆₁₋₄₇₅	KKQGEFGKAKGSRAI	28 53	A02,29; B 40 ,44; C03,16;DRB104, 07 A23 31: B 40 44: C01 04: DRB1 07 08	300 105	NT NT	KKQGEFGKAKGSRAI GEFGKAKGSRAI	DRB10701 B4002	32 0 7
NGE	PAIWYMWI CAPELEE	28	A02 20: B40 44: C03 16: DBB104 07	210	NT	VMWI GAPEI	A0217	0.03
INSS473-487	KAIW I MIWLOARI LEI	28 55	A02,29, B40,44, C03,10, DRB104, <u>07</u> A03,11; B35,51; C04,15; DRB101, <u>07</u>	295	NT	AIWYMWLGARFLEF	A0301 DRB10701	1.3 16
NS5 ₅₄₆₋₅₆₀	RFDLENEALITNQME	28 53 66	A02,29; B <u>40</u> ,44; C03,16; DRB104,07 A23,31; B <u>40</u> ,44; C01,04; DRB107,08 A02,03; B39, <u>40</u> ; C03,07; DRB108,15	245 190 80	NT NT NT	NEALITNQM	B4002 B4403 B3901	$0.8 \\ 0.6 \\ 1.8$
NS5 ₅₆₅₋₅₇₉	LALAIIKYTYQNKVV	28 53 56	A02,29; B 40 ,44; C03,16; DRB104,07 A23,31; B 40 ,44; C01,04; DRB107,08 A02,02; B15,18; C05,07; DRB103,11	240 120 150	NT NT NT	LALAIIKYTY ALAIIKYTY LALAIIKYTY	A2902 A2902 B1517	0.5 0.25 1.2
NS5 ₆₀₅₋₆₁₉	QVVT <u>YALNTFTNL</u> VV	33 59	A <u>24,24;</u> B15,35; C01,03; DRB104,04 A03, <u>24</u> ; B35,40; C01,03; DRB104,04	240 50	NT 42	TYALNTFTNL YALNTFTNL	A24:02 B35:43 B35:31	0.09 0.4 0.25

^a The position of peptides were determined according to NCBI Reference Sequence YP_002790881.1; ^b The underlined and in bold sequence correspond to the 9-mer peptide tested; ^c The common alleles between donors are underlined and in bold; ^d Cumulative SFC/million PBMC; NT, not tested; ^e Calculated using NetMHCpan 3.0 and NetMHCIIpan3.1 servers: for MHC class I, strong binders <0.5, weak binders <2.

TABLE 3 | Immunodominant epitopes in ZIKV and DENV/ZIKV donors

		Z	IKV	DEN	V/ZIKV	% Identity				
Pentide ^a	Sequence		SFC/million		SFC/million	DENV	DENV	DENV	DENV	
replue	Sequence	Donors PBMC ^b		Donors	PBMC ^b	1	2	3	4	
C49-63	AILAFLRFTAIKPSL	60	60	28,63	365	60,0%	53,3%	60,0%	40,0%	
E ₆₇₋₈₁	DMASDSRCPTQGEAY			33	465	66,7%	53,3%	66,7%	53,3%	
E ₈₇₋₁₀₁	DTQYVCKRTLVDRGW			56	505	66,7%	53,8%	73,3%	66,7%	
NS1 ₁₉₋₃₃	VFVYNDVEAWRDRYK	21,46,60	195	28,56	380	46,7%	33,3%	46,7%	40,0%	
NS155-69	CGISSVSRMENIMWR	35,46	125	56	275	67,1%	66,3%	60,0%	60,0%	
NS1 ₉₁₋₁₀₅	GSVKNPMWRGPQRLP	21,35,46,60	275	28	165	13,3%	33,3%	20,0%	33,3%	
NS1107-121	PVNELPHGWKAWGKS			28,53	430	40,0%	46,7%	46,7%	50,5%	
NS1 ₁₄₇₋₁₆₁	HRAWNSFLVEDHGFG	46	40	33,53	445	66,7%	73,3%	66,7%	76,2%	
NS1 ₁₆₃₋₁₇₇	FHTSVWLKVREDYSL	46	35	20,28,55	450	46,7%	46,3%	53,3%	46,7%	
NS1 ₁₉₅₋₂₀₉	HSDLGYWIESEKNDT			28,33	615	80,0%	73,3%	66,2%	73,3%	
NS2B ₁₁₇₋₁₃₁	AAGAWYVYVKTGKRS			55	445	33,3%	33,3%	26,7%	26,7%	
NS3 ₁₃₁₋₁₄₅	PAGTSGSPILDKCGR	21,42	405	26,55,63	495	53,3%	60,8%	53,3%	54,3%	
NS3 ₁₄₃₋₁₅₇	CGRVIGLYGNGVVIK	21	350	20,55,63,66	550	60,0%	66,7%	72,3%	80,0%	
NS3311-325	AAIFMTATPPGTRDA			28,33	470	80,0%	80,0%	93,3%	80,0%	
NS5 ₁₃₋₂₇	KARLNQMSALEFYSY			55,69	405	53,3%	46,7%	53,3%	40,0%	
NS5 ₂₉₃₋₃₀₇	WFFDENHPYRTWAYH			55, 69	1620	66,7%	66,7%	60,0%	66,7%	
NS5 ₂₉₇₋₃₁₁	ENHPYRTWAYHGSYE			55,69	1330	80,0%	80,0%	73,3%	80,0%	
NS5 ₃₂₅₋₃₃₉	VVRLLSKPWDVVTGV			28, 55, 66	495	73,3%	80,0%	73,3%	66,7%	
NS5345-359	TDTTPYGQQRVFKEK			33,55,69	4195	93,3%	93,3%	93,3%	93,3%	
NS5 ₃₇₃₋₃₈₇	QVMSMVSSWLWKELG	60	130	55,66,69	340	40,0%	53,3%	46,7%	46,7%	
NS5 ₄₆₁₋₄₇₅	KKQGEFGKAKGSRAI			28,53	405	93,3%	93,3%	93,3%	86,7%	
NS5465-479	EFGKAKGSRAIWYMW			28,53,55,56	1085	100,0%	100,0%	100,0%	93,3%	
NS5 ₄₇₃₋₄₈₇	RAIWYMWLGARFLEF			28,55	505	100,0%	100,0%	93,3%	100,0%	
NS5 ₄₈₁₋₄₉₅	GARFLEFEALGFLNE			28,53,56,63	1870	93,3%	100,0%	93,3%	100,0%	
NS5 ₅₄₆₋₅₆₀	RFDLENEALITNQME			28,53,66	515	60,0%	47,1%	53,3%	60,0%	
NS5 ₅₇₃₋₅₈₆	TYQNKVVKVLRPAEK			28,53,56	615	72,9%	66,7%	73,3%	80,0%	
NS5 ₈₄₉₋₈₆₃	CGSLIGHRPRTTWAE	60	90	33,55	340	66,7%	66,7%	66,7%	66,7%	

^a The position of peptides were determined according to NCBI Reference Sequence YP_002790881.1

^b Cumulative SFC/million PBMC

DENV donors Click herzikvonors Figure DENV Zikvedonfors



Supplementary Figure 1: Neutralization activity against ZIKV and DENV infection using plasma samples from Naïve donors (left panels), DENV donors (middle left panels), ZIKV donors (middle right panels) and DENV/ZIKV donors (right panels). Comparison of the neutralization titer (Neut₅₀) against DENV1-4 infection *in vitro* between ZIKV donors with or without previous DENV infection.

Appendix 2

Published review in the International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health



International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health



Immune Responses to Dengue and Zika Viruses—Guidance for T Cell Vaccine Development

Claude Roth ^{1,2,*}, Félix G. Delgado ^{1,2,3}, Etienne Simon-Lorière ^{1,2}, and Anavaj Sakuntabhai ^{1,2}

- ¹ Functional Genetics of Infectious Diseases Unit, Institut Pasteur, 75015 Paris, France; fdelgadot@unbosque.edu.co (F.G.D.); etienne.simon-loriere@pasteur.fr (E.S.-L.); anavaj.sakuntabhai@pasteur.fr (A.S.)
- ² CNRS UMR 2000–Génomique Évolutive, Modélisation et Santé, Institut Pasteur, 75015 Paris, France
- ³ Virology Group, Universidad El Bosque, Bogotá D.C. 110121, Colombia
- * Correspondence: claude.roth@pasteur.fr; Tel.: +33-1-45-68-89-62

Received: 31 January 2018; Accepted: 19 February 2018; Published: 23 February 2018

Abstract: Despite numerous efforts to identify the molecular and cellular effectors of the adaptive immunity that induce a long-lasting immunity against dengue or Zika virus infection, the specific mechanisms underlying such protective immunity remain largely unknown. One of the major challenges lies in the high level of dengue virus (DENV) seroprevalence in areas where Zika virus (ZIKV) is circulating. In the context of such a pre-existing DENV immunity that can exacerbate ZIKV infection and disease, and given the lack of appropriate treatment for ZIKV infection, there is an urgent need to develop an efficient vaccine against DENV and ZIKV. Notably, whereas several ZIKV vaccine candidates are currently in clinical trials, all these vaccine candidates have been designed to induce neutralizing antibodies as the primary mechanism of immune protection. Given the difficulty to elicit simultaneously high levels of neutralizing antibodies against the different DENV serotypes, and the potential impact of pre-existing subneutralizing antibodies induced upon DENV infection or vaccination on ZIKV infection and disease, additional or alternative strategies to enhance vaccine efficacy, through T cell immunity, are now being considered. In this review, we summarize recent discoveries about cross-reactive B and T cell responses against DENV and ZIKV and propose guidelines for the development of safe and efficient T cell vaccines targeting both viruses.

Keywords: Zika virus; dengue virus; T cell epitopes; vaccination

1. History

Zika virus (ZIKV) is a Flavivirus transmitted by *Aedes* species mosquitoes. It is a single positive-stranded RNA virus closely related to yellow fever virus (YFV), dengue virus (DENV) and West Nile virus (WNV) [1]. First isolated in Uganda in 1947 [2], it remained confined to several regions in Africa and Asia from that time until the early 2000s. In 2007, however, it caused an explosive outbreak for the first time outside of Africa and Asia, on Yap Island, Federated States of Micronesia [3,4], followed by subsequent outbreaks with higher numbers of cases in 2013–2014 in French Polynesia and other South Pacific Islands and more recently in the Americas [5–9]. Although initially believed to only cause mild disease, the 2013–2014 and 2015 outbreaks in French Polynesia and Brazil clearly revealed that ZIKV causes neurological complications, such as Guillain-Barré syndrome in adults and microcephaly in infants born to ZIKV-infected women [10–13]. Phylogenetic studies indicated the presence of two lineages of ZIKV, the African and Asian lineages, the latter being responsible for the recent major outbreaks in French Polynesia and South America [14,15]. Notably, it was suggested that the enhanced infectivity of the Asian lineage of ZIKV was due to a spontaneous mutation in the gene coding for Non-Structural Protein 1 (NS1) leading to its higher secretion in the serum and infectivity to

mosquitoes [16], which could explain its recent re-emergence in the Americas [14,15] despite its relative absence in South East Asia. More strikingly, several amino acid substitutions in the proteome or more specifically in the precursor membrane (prM) protein with possible functional implications for ZIKV biology and pathogenesis have been identified from ZIKV outbreak strains in South America [17,18].

In addition to the high infectivity of the Asian lineage in the Americas, one of the most important concerns today is related to the high level of DENV seroprevalence in areas where ZIKV is circulating [19]. This is particularly important given the structural similarities between ZIKV and DENV [20–22], and the existence of cross-reactive immune responses associated with disease pathogenesis [23–27]. Nevertheless, while it is now well established that a secondary infection with a heterologous DENV serotype represents a risk factor for the development of severe dengue disease, because of serotype cross-reactive or sub-neutralizing antibodies which can mediate antibody dependent enhancement (ADE) [28], it remains to be determined whether a previous DENV infection can also increase the risk of developing a more severe ZIKV disease in humans, as suggested by studies in mice [26]. Likewise, while ZIKV-immune plasma can enhance DENV infection in immune-deficient mice [24], the role of ZIKV immunity in protection or enhancement of dengue disease in humans is still unknown.

In this review, we address the most recent findings regarding the adaptive immune response against ZIKV, focusing on the effect of DENV pre-existing immunity on ZIKV infection, the underlying idea being to identify immunological parameters predictive of increased susceptibility or protection against ZIKV infection and disease. In this respect, we will review the current state of knowledge on the impact of anti-DENV antibodies on ZIKV infection and disease, and then summarize the recent data on the potential role of T cells in DENV and ZIKV immunity, with the aim to promote a long lasting immune protection against these two viruses.

2. Antibody Cross-Reactivity between Zika and Dengue Viruses

The high level of cross-reactivity among flaviviruses, especially DENV and ZIKV which share 54–59% sequence identity in the E protein [20,29,30], and their co-circulation in the same endemic regions have complicated serological approaches to discriminate between these two viral infections. In most cases, reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR)-based assays within a week post-infection, in combination with serological binding assays to recombinant proteins and functional neutralization assays in vitro, either by Plaque Reduction Neutralization Test (PRNT) or Flow-Cytometry-Based Neutralization Assay have been developed to distinguish between ZIKV and DENV infections [23,24,31–34].

Upon primary DENV infection, different types of antibodies have been found in polyclonal human sera: serotype-specific antibodies with strong neutralizing activity against the homologous DENV serotype, and cross-reactive antibodies with weak neutralizing activity and strong enhancing potential against heterologous DENV serotypes [35,36]. In secondary DENV infections, both type-specific and cross-reactive neutralizing antibodies, as well as cross-reactive enhancing antibodies to the other DENV serotypes, are elicited [37]. Following multiple DENV infections, the polyclonal response has been shown to contain mainly cross-reactive antibodies that recognize the different DENV serotypes, these antibodies being potentially associated with a more durable cross-protective immunity [37,38].

Upon ZIKV infection, it has been shown that the quality and type of antibody response depends on previous infection with DENV, with a more restricted specificity against ZIKV in DENV naïve individuals [24,25]. Using a panel of monoclonal antibodies (mAbs) derived from ZIKV-infected individuals with or without previous DENV immunity, it was shown notably that the antibody response against ZIKV includes envelope domain III (EDIII)-specific antibodies with strong neutralizing activity against ZIKV, as well as envelope domains I and II (EDI/II)-specific antibodies with high degree of cross-reactivity against the E protein of all four DENV serotypes and low neutralizing potential against ZIKV [24]. Thus, just like how EDI/II-specific and cross-reactive antibodies induced after DENV infection can enhance DENV and ZIKV infection [23,39–43], EDI/II

cross-reactive antibodies raised by ZIKV infection can also potently enhance DENV and ZIKV infection [24,27]. Interestingly, not all cross-reactive antibodies are enhancing, as shown in a recent study where memory B cell clones derived from different ZIKV-infected individuals could produce antibodies that neutralize both ZIKV and DENV serotype 1 (DENV1) [44]. In this case, cross-reactivity was shown to result from a previous DENV1 infection and the clonal expansion of memory B cells specific of an EDIII epitope of ZIKV and DENV1 and neutralize both types of viruses. This observation provides the first evidence for a ZIKV-neutralizing antibody response that derives from pre-existing immunity to DENV. However, the low frequency of these cross-reactive memory B cells within the polyclonal population of circulating memory B cells raises the question of the impact of such responses in the immune protection against ZIKV infection. In this sense, it would be helpful to determine whether multiple DENV infections could boost such memory B cells with a broad spectrum of neutralization, in the same manner as the DENV1-induced cross-neutralizing response [44].

At the polyclonal level, it was confirmed that while a primary ZIKV infection could induce predominantly ZIKV-specific antibodies that poorly cross-react with the four DENV serotypes, a ZIKV infection in individuals with previous DENV infections results in the production of both ZIKV-specific and DENV-cross-reactive antibodies [45]. Interestingly, depletion of these DENV-cross-reactive antibodies did not affect the level of anti-ZIKV neutralizing antibodies, suggesting that ZIKV-specific neutralizing antibodies are produced after ZIKV infection regardless of previous DENV immunity [45].

Thus, while it is clear that DENV infections can induce the production of cross-reactive antibodies that recognize the four DENV serotypes, and to a lesser extent ZIKV, in most cases, they do not induce durable, high-level ZIKV cross-neutralizing antibodies [45].

Similarly, upon primary or secondary DENV infections, it is now well established that the level of DENV-specific neutralizing antibodies decay rapidly in the absence of re-exposure, or more slowly in endemic settings [46–49], and individuals with high neutralizing antibody titers have lower probability of symptomatic infections, in comparison with individuals with low neutralizing antibody titers [49]. In this sense, a positive correlation was clearly established between the low level of pre-existing anti-DENV antibodies and the severity of secondary dengue disease in humans, with a higher risk of severe dengue with anti-DENV antibody titers of 1:21 to 1:80 and a stronger protection against symptomatic dengue disease observed with higher antibody levels [19,50]. More recently and finally, while type-specific neutralizing responses were initially thought to elicit life-long immunity against homologous reinfections [51,52], there is now clear evidence that homologous reinfection can occur in the presence of serotype-specific neutralizing antibodies, leading to symptomatic disease [53,54]. While in some cases these homotypic reinfections have been observed more than 10 years after the initial infection [53], in other cases, such reinfections were identified with a shorter time interval of 1 to 2 years between the successive infections [54]. In both situations, the specific level of pre-existing anti-DENV antibodies provides an explanation for the homologous serotype reinfection and symptomatic disease observed in individuals from different endemic regions [53,54]. Although it is too early to determine whether the same correlation applies to ZIKV infection, it seems likely that the decay in the level of ZIKV-specific neutralizing antibodies in the absence of re-exposure to this virus should affect the outcome of future ZIKV infection and disease.

3. T Cell Responses against DENV and Prospects for a Vaccine

Although the exact role of T cells during dengue virus infection and disease is still a matter of debate [55], there is currently a growing body of evidence supporting a protective role for T cells in dengue virus infection, both in human and mouse studies [56,57].

Briefly, similarly to the ADE phenomenon hypothesis associated to cross-reactive antibodies, it was proposed that DENV-specific T cells could play a detrimental role during secondary dengue infection. In this "original antigenic sin" scenario, an expansion of cross-reactive T cells with higher avidity to the previous infecting serotype would mask the specific T cell response against secondary infection, and would result in less efficient elimination of DENV-infected cells [58–60]. These cross-reactive

T cells, stimulated upon a secondary infection with a different serotype, also displayed quantitative and qualitative differences in their response to the cross-reactive epitope [61], with higher ratios of Tumor Necrosis Factor alpha (TNF- α) to Interferon gamma (IFN- γ)-producing CD4 T cells [62], suboptimal degranulation but high cytokine production [63], or more specifically impaired IFN- γ production [64].

However, in spite of these studies, the direct demonstration of a pathogenic role of DENV-specific T cells in patients experiencing natural secondary dengue infection is still missing, and recent reports do not support a causative role for cross-reactive T cells in the pathogenesis of dengue hemorrhagic fever during secondary infections [65,66]. Indeed, increased frequencies of DENV-specific CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells were detected in school children who subsequently experienced subclinical infection, in comparison with symptomatic secondary DENV infections [67]. In addition, protection or susceptibility to severe dengue disease has been associated with the expression of certain Human Leukocyte Antigen (HLA) molecules [68-73] and a beneficial function of CD8⁺ T cells against DENV infection was demonstrated after depletion of the CD8 T-cell compartment in interferon- α receptor knock-out mice $(ifnar^{-/-})$ [74]. More strikingly, a strong correlation was established between protection against severe dengue and a polyfunctional memory CD8⁺ T cell response with a high magnitude in healthy dengue-immune individuals [75]. Finally and more recently, we observed a higher activation of Natural Killer (NK) cells and T cells in asymptomatic dengue viral infection; different T cell populations proliferate more and have an activated phenotype, with increased pathogen recognition, signal transduction and higher cytotoxic activity in asymptomatic DENV infected individuals compared to individuals with symptoms during DENV infection [76].

While CD4⁺ T cell responses are mainly directed toward the structural proteins capsid (C) and envelope (E) and the non-structural protein NS1, similarly to DENV-specific B cells that target prM, E and NS1, most CD8 T cell epitopes reside in the non-structural proteins NS3, NS4B and NS5, and to a lesser extent in the structural protein E [60,75,77–80].

Besides the identification of DENV-specific T cell epitopes recognized by activated T cells, these studies contributed to identifying correlates of protection, as the result of an efficient T cell activation by immunodominant peptides restricted by certain HLA alleles, and a robust and polyfunctional CD4 or CD8 response [75,81–85]. This is true, for example, for the HLA-B*0702 and -B*3501 class I molecules, and the HLA-A*0101 and -A*2402 associated with a high and a low CD8 T-response frequency and magnitude, respectively [75]. The same goes for the HLA-DRB1*0401 or -DRB1*0802 class II alleles, which are associated with an increased resistance or susceptibility to severe dengue disease, respectively, and the phenotype of responding cytotoxic CD4 T cells [81].

4. Identification ZIKV-Specific and DENV/ZIKV Cross-Reactive T Cells

In contrast to a large number of studies on T cell responses to DENV infection, to date, relatively little is known regarding the analysis of T cell responses to ZIKV infection.

First predictions of ZIKV T cell antigens were conducted by modelling potential epitopes that could bind to different HLA class I or class II alleles, from the ZIKV proteome [86–88], and by identifying short peptides targeted by DENV-specific CD8⁺ T cells with conserved sequences between DENV and ZIKV [89], with the underlying assumption that these epitopes should stimulate cross-reactive T cells after sequential DENV and ZIKV infection.

While such sequence conservation between several immunogenic CD8⁺ T cell peptides from DENV and the corresponding ZIKV sequence was highlighted in the E, NS1, NS3 and NS5 proteins [89], a study revealed that memory T cells against NS1 r E proteins were poorly cross-reactive, even in donors previously infected by DENV [24].

To identify first the dominant epitopes of ZIKV recognized by CD8⁺ T cells in the context of human HLA class I molecules, and to clarify the protective role of CD8⁺ T cells in ZIKV infection, different mouse models have been used. Type I interferon receptor-deficient mice expressing human HLA class I molecules (HLA-B*0702 or HLA-A*0101), which are susceptible to DENV and ZIKV

infection, enabled identification of ZIKV peptides that are targeted by CD8⁺ T cells, and to show that dengue or Zika virus infections can induce the development of cross-reactive CD8⁺ T cells that are protective against ZIKV infection [90]. In HLA class II transgenic mice, CD4 immunodominant epitopes have also been mapped from ZIKV Envelope, and from non-structural proteins NS1, NS3 and NS5, among which several peptides in the envelope revealed cross-reactivity with other flaviviruses [91] (Figure 1).



Figure 1. Schematic representation of class I- and class II-restricted cross-reactive Zika virus (ZIKV) epitopes identified in humans and transgenic mice. The ZIKV genome is not to scale. E: Envelope; HLA: Human Leukocyte Antigen; M: Protein M; NS: Non-Structural Proteins; pr: Precursor; Tg: Transgenic; UTR: Untranslated Region.

In another mouse model, which lacks the type I interferon receptor in a subset of myeloid cells [92], adaptive transfer of ZIKV-immune CD8⁺ T cells was shown to inhibit primary ZIKV infection and replication [93]. Likewise, in *ifnar*^{-/-} and in wild-type mice, adoptive transfer and depletion</sup>experiments have demonstrated that DENV-immune CD8⁺ T cells, but not DENV-immune sera can mediate cross-protective responses against ZIKV infection [94]. Although a correlation was previously established in mice and rhesus monkeys between the level of neutralizing antibodies induced upon ZIKV vaccination and the immune protection against ZIKV challenge [95,96], these studies highlight the essential role of CD8⁺ T cells in providing a protective immunity, in the presence or not of pre-existing DENV immunity, a finding that could help define future strategies of vaccine against DENV and ZIKV [97]. Finally, wild-type immunocompetent mice, *ifnar*^{-/-} mice and Interferon Alpha Receptor (IFNAR)-depleted $rag1^{-/-}$ mice, have helped to characterize the phenotype of responding T cells after ZIKV infection and to demonstrate the protective effect of CD8⁺ T cells against ZIKV infection in various organs, including the brain and testes [98–100]. However, while these studies clearly demonstrate a major role for CD8⁺ T cells in controlling ZIKV infection, they all relied on experiments performed in mice with an altered immune system, a model that supports DENV or ZIKV infection but does not reflect the human situation. In addition, these mouse models do not take into account the human innate immune response against these flaviviruses, more specifically the NK cells that kill infected cells through the recognition of viral peptides in the context of HLA-C*0102 [101]. In summary, even though HLA transgenic mice expressing a single HLA allele do not mimic the human situation, the identification of immunodominant epitopes in these transgenic mice constitutes an important step towards preclinical evaluation of T-cell based vaccines.

For this purpose, to formally identify ZIKV-derived peptides in humans, and to determine whether a previous DENV infection can activate cross-reactive T cells, functional studies have been performed using human Peripheral Blood Mononuclear Cells (PBMC) collected from ZIKV endemic areas. From blood donors from different countries in Central and South America, the majority of the CD8⁺ T cell responses in DENV seronegative individuals were shown to be directed against structural proteins, whereas in DENV seropositive donors, a large proportion of CD8⁺ T cell responses were directed against the non-structural proteins with cross-reactivity for peptides in NS2A, NS3, and NS5 [102] (Figure 1). Strikingly, cross-reactive CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells recognized peptides with identical or highly conserved sequences between DENV and ZIKV, with a higher magnitude of response, showing that DENV-specific memory CD8⁺ T cells can enhance the T cell responses to ZIKV.

In light of the low protection observed in individuals DENV-seronegative at the time of vaccination with Dengvaxia, which lacks DENV non-structural proteins and fails to induce a competent T cell

response [103], and taking into account the role of CD8⁺ T cells in preventing ADE [104,105] it is now becoming obvious that efficient vaccine candidates against DENV and ZIKV should be formulated to include CD4 and CD8 T cell epitopes, either alone, or in combination with B cell epitopes.

Based on the recent identification of these T cell epitopes derived from ZIKV, work is currently ongoing to define a minimal antigen, which includes the most immunodominant peptides recognized by cross-reactive T cells, and which can induce a long lasting immune protection against DENV and ZIKV infection and disease.

5. Conclusions

Our understanding of the immune response to ZIKV has dramatically increased in the last years through in vitro studies with polyclonal and monoclonal antibodies from ZIKV-infected individuals, and through the identification of the epitopes inducing a strong memory and cross-reactive T cell response. While several animal models that could mimic the human situation have been developed to clarify the beneficial or detrimental role of the different immune mediators in disease protection, further phenotypic analyses of ZIKV-specific T cells, in asymptomatic or symptomatic donors will help define correlates of protection in natural immunity and vaccination against ZIKV infection and disease.

Acknowledgments: The authors would like to acknowledge the Ecole Doctoral BioSPC (Université Paris Diderot) and the Colombian Department of Science, Technolomgy and Innovation (COLCIENCIAS) for the doctoral scholarship program (Nb. 679) of F.G.D. The authors acknowledge also support from the "Integrative Biology of Emerging Infectious Diseases" Labex (Laboratoire d'excellence) grant ANR Num. ANR-10-LABX-62-IBEID (French Governement's "Investissements d'Avenir" program), the European Commission Seventh Framework Program (PF7/2007-2013) for the DENFREE project under Grant Agreement n° 282 378 and Prix Duquesne.

Author Contributions: C.R., F.G.D., E.S.-L. and A.S. provided valuable scientific discussion and expertise in the field of flavivirus virology. C.R. wrote the manuscript.

Conflicts of Interest: The authors declare no conflicts of interest. The founding sponsors had no role in the design of the study; in the collection, analyses, or interpretation of data; in the writing of the manuscript, and in the decision to publish the results.

References

- Kuno, G.; Chang, G.J.; Tsuchiya, K.R.; Karabatsos, N.; Cropp, C.B. Phylogeny of the genus Flavivirus. *J. Virol.* 1998, 72, 73–83. [PubMed]
- Dick, G.W.; Kitchen, S.F.; Haddow, A.J. Zika virus. I. Isolations and serological specificity. *Trans. R. Soc. Trop. Med. Hyg.* 1952, 46, 509–520. [CrossRef]
- Duffy, M.R.; Chen, T.-H.; Hancock, T.; Powers, A.M.; Kool, J.L.; Lanciotti, R.S.; Pretrick, M.; Marfel, M.; Holzbauer, S.; Dubray, C.; et al. Zika virus outbreak on Yap Island, Federated States of Micronesia. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 2009, 360, 2536–2543. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Lanciotti, R.S.; Kosoy, O.L.; Laven, J.J.; Velez, J.O.; Lambert, A.J.; Johnson, A.J.; Stanfield, S.M.; Duffy, M.R. Genetic and serologic properties of Zika virus associated with an epidemic, Yap State, Micronesia, 2007. *Emerg. Infect. Dis.* 2008, 14, 1232–1239. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Cao-Lormeau, V.M.; Roche, C.; Teissier, A.; Robin, E.; Berry, A.-L.; Mallet, H.-P.; Sall, A.A.; Musso, D. Zika virus, French polynesia, South pacific, 2013. *Emerg. Infect. Dis.* 2014, 20, 1085–1086. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 6. Campos, G.S.; Bandeira, A.C.; Sardi, S.I. Zika virus outbreak, Bahia, Brazil. *Emerg. Infect. Dis.* 2015, 21, 1885–1886. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Dupont-Rouzeyrol, M.; O'Connor, O.; Calvez, E.; Daurès, M.; John, M.; Grangeon, J.-P.; Gourinat, A.-C. Co-infection with Zika and dengue viruses in 2 patients, New Caledonia, 2014. *Emerg. Infect. Dis.* 2015, 21, 381–382. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Zanluca, C.; de Melo, V.C.A.; Mosimann, A.L.P.; dos Santos, G.I.V.; dos Santos, C.N.D.; Luz, K. First report of autochthonous transmission of Zika virus in Brazil. *Mem. Inst. Oswaldo Cruz* 2015, 110, 569–572. [CrossRef] [PubMed]

- Pacheco, O.; Beltrán, M.; Nelson, C.A.; Valencia, D.; Tolosa, N.; Farr, S.L.; Padilla, A.V.; Tong, V.T.; Cuevas, E.L.; Espinosa-Bode, A.; et al. Zika virus disease in Colombia—Preliminary report. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 2016. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Oehler, E.; Watrin, L.; Larre, P.; Leparc-Goffart, I.; Lastère, S.; Valour, F.; Baudouin, L.; Mallet, H.P.; Musso, D.; Ghawche, F. Zika virus infection complicated by Guillain-Barre syndrome—Case report, French Polynesia, December 2013. *Eurosurveillance* 2014, *19*, 20720. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Cao-Lormeau, V.M.; Blake, A.; Mons, S.; Lastère, S.; Roche, C.; Vanhomwegen, J.; Dub, T.; Baudouin, L.; Teissier, A.; Larre, P.; et al. Guillain-Barre Syndrome outbreak associated with Zika virus infection in French Polynesia: A case-control study. *Lancet* 2016, 387, 1531–1539. [CrossRef]
- 12. Cauchemez, S.; Besnard, M.; Bompard, P.; Dub, T.; Guillemette-Artur, P.; Eyrolle-Guignot, D.; Salje, H.; van Kerkhove, M.D.; Abadie, V.; Garel, C.; et al. Association between Zika virus and microcephaly in French Polynesia, 2013–15: A retrospective study. *Lancet* **2016**, *387*, 2125–2132. [CrossRef]
- Soares De Araujo, J.S.; Teixeira Regis, C.; Silva Gomes, R.G.; Riberio Tavares, T.; Rocha dos Santos, C.; Melo Assunção, P.; Nóbrega, R.V.; Alves Pinto, D.F.; Dantas Bezerra, B.V.; da Silva Mattos, S. Microcephaly in north-east Brazil: A retrospective study on neonates born between 2012 and 2015. *Bull. World Health Organ.* 2016, 94, 835–840. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 14. Enfissi, A.; Codrington, J.; Roosblad, J.; Kazanji, M.; Rousset, D. Zika virus genome from the Americas. *Lancet* **2016**, *387*, 227–228. [CrossRef]
- 15. Musso, D.; Gubler, D.J. Zika Virus. Clin. Microbiol. Rev. 2016, 29, 487–524. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Liu, Y.; Liu, J.; Du, S.; Shan, C.; Nie, K.; Zhang, R.; Li, X.-F.; Zhang, R.; Wang, T.; Qin, C.-F.; et al. Evolutionary enhancement of Zika virus infectivity in *Aedes aegypti* mosquitoes. *Nature* 2017, 545, 482–486. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Metsky, H.C.; Matranga, C.B.; Wohl, S.; Schaffner, S.F.; Freije, C.A.; Winnicki, S.M.; West, K.; Qu, J.; Baniecki, M.L.; Gladden-Young, A.; et al. Zika virus evolution and spread in the Americas. *Nature* 2017, 546, 411–415. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Yuan, L.; Huang, X.-Y.; Liu, Z.-Y.; Zhang, F.; Zhu, X.-L.; Yu, J.-Y.; Ji, X.; Xu, Y.-P.; Li, G.; Li, C.; et al. A single mutation in the prM protein of Zika virus contributes to fetal microcephaly. *Science* 2017, 358, 933–936. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 19. Katzelnick, L.C.; Coloma, J.; Harris, E. Dengue: Knowledge gaps, unmet needs, and research priorities. *Lancet Infect. Dis.* **2017**, *17*, e88–e100. [CrossRef]
- 20. Barba-Spaeth, G.; Dejnirattisai, W.; Rouvniski, A.; Vaney, M.-C.; Medits, I.; Sharma, A.; Simon-Lorière, E.; Sakuntabhai, A.; Cao-Lormeau, V.-M.; Haouz, A.; et al. Structural basis of potent Zika-dengue virus antibody cross-neutralization. *Nature* **2016**, *536*, 48–53. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 21. Sirohi, D.; Chen, Z.; Sun, L.; Klose, T.; Pierson, T.C.; Rossmann, M.G.; Kuhn, R.J. The 3.8 A resolution cryo-EM structure of Zika virus. *Science* **2016**, 352, 467–470. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Xu, X.; Song, H.; Qi, J.; Liu, Y.; Wang, H.; Su, C.; Shi, Y.; Gao, G.F. Contribution of intertwined loop to membrane association revealed by Zika virus full-length NS1 structure. *EMBO J.* 2016, 35, 2170–2178. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 23. Priyamvada, L.; Quicke, K.M.; Hudson, W.H.; Onlamoon, N.; Sewatanon, J.; Edupuganti, S.; Pattanapanyasat, K.; Chokephaibulkit, K.; Mulligan, M.J.; Wilson, P.C.; et al. Human antibody responses after dengue virus infection are highly cross-reactive to Zika virus. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **2016**, *113*, 7852–7857. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 24. Stettler, K.; Beltramello, M.; Espinosa, D.A.; Graham, V.; Cassotta, A.; Bianchi, S.; Vanzetta, F.; Minola, A.; Jaconi, S.; Mele, F.; et al. Specificity, cross-reactivity, and function of antibodies elicited by Zika virus infection. *Science* **2016**, *353*, 823–826. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 25. Andrade, D.V.; Harris, E. Recent advances in understanding the adaptive immune response to Zika virus and the effect of previous flavivirus exposure. *Virus Res.* **2017**. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 26. Bardina, S.V.; Bunduc, P.; Tripathi, S.; Duehr, J.; Frere, J.J.; Brown, J.A.; Nachbagauer, R.; Foster, G.A.; Krysztof, D.; Tortorella, D.; et al. Enhancement of Zika virus pathogenesis by preexisting antiflavivirus immunity. *Science* **2017**, *356*, 175–180. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 27. Rogers, T.F.; Goodwin, E.C.; Briney, B.; Sok, D.; Beutler, N.; Strubel, A.; Nedellec, R.; Le, K.; Brown, M.E.; Burton, D.R.; et al. Zika virus activates de novo and cross-reactive memory B cell responses in dengue-experienced donors. *Sci. Immunol.* **2017**, *2*. [CrossRef] [PubMed]

- 28. Halstead, S.B. Dengue antibody-dependent enhancement: Knowns and unknowns. *Microbiol. Spectr.* **2014**, 2. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 29. Priyamvada, L.; Hudson, W.; Ahmed, R.; Wrammert, J. Humoral cross-reactivity between Zika and dengue viruses: Implications for protection and pathology. *Emerg. Microbes Infect.* **2017**, *6*, e33. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Xu, X.; Vaughan, K.; Weiskopf, D.; Grifoni, A.; Diamond, M.S.; Sette, A.; Peters, B. Identifying Candidate Targets of Immune Responses in Zika Virus Based on Homology to Epitopes in Other Flavivirus Species. *PLoS Curr.* 2016, 8. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Thomas, S.J.; Nisalak, A.; Anderson, K.B.; Libraty, D.H.; Kalayanarooj, S.; Vaughn, D.W.; Putnak, R.; Gibbons, R.V.; Jarman, R.; Endy, T.P. Dengue plaque reduction neutralization test (PRNT) in primary and secondary dengue virus infections: How alterations in assay conditions impact performance. *Am. J. Trop. Med. Hyg.* 2009, *81*, 825–833. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 32. De Alwis, R.; de Silva, A.M. Measuring antibody neutralization of dengue virus (DENV) using a flow cytometry-based technique. *Methods Mol. Biol.* **2014**, *1138*, 27–39. [PubMed]
- Calvo, E.P.; Sanchez-Quete, F.; Duran, S.; Sandoval, I.; Castellanos, J.E. Easy and inexpensive molecular detection of dengue, chikungunya and zika viruses in febrile patients. *Acta Trop.* 2016, 163, 32–37. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 34. Aubry, M.; Teissier, A.; Huart, M.; Merceron, S.; Vanhomwegen, J.; Roche, C.; Vial, A.-L.; Teururai, S.; Sicard, S.; Paulous, S.; et al. Zika virus seroprevalence, French Polynesia, 2014–2015. *Emerg. Inf. Dis.* **2017**, *23*, 669–672. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 35. De Alwis, R.; Smith, S.A.; Olivarez, N.P.; Messer, W.B.; Huynh, J.P.; Wahala, W.M.P.B.; White, L.J.; Diamond, M.S.; Baric, R.S.; Crowe, J.E.; et al. Identification of human neutralizing antibodies that bind to complex epitopes on dengue virions. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **2012**, *109*, 7439–7444. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 36. Halstead, S.B. Neutralization and antibody-dependent enhancement of dengue viruses. *Adv. Virus Res.* 2003, 60, 421–467. [PubMed]
- Patel, B.; Longo, P.; Miley, M.J.; Montoya, M.; Harris, E.; de Silva, A.M. Dissecting the human serum antibody response to secondary dengue virus infections. *PLoS Neglect. Trop. Dis.* 2017, *11*, e0005554. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Olkowski, S.; Forshey, B.M.; Morrison, A.C.; Rocha, C.; Vilcarromero, S.; Halsey, E.S.; Kochel, T.J.; Scott, T.W.; Stoddard, S.T. Reduced risk of disease during postsecondary dengue virus infections. *J. Infect. Dis.* 2013, 208, 1026–1033. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Beltramello, M.; Williams, K.L.; Simmons, C.P.; Macagno, A.; Simonelli, L.; Ha Quyen, N.T.; Sukupolvi-Petty, S.; Navarro-Sanchez, E.; Young, P.R.; de Silva, A.M.; et al. The human immune response to dengue virus is dominated by highly cross-reactive antibodies endowed with neutralizing and enhancing activity. *Cell Host Microbe* 2010, *8*, 271–283. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 40. Dejnirattisai, W.; Jumnainsong, A.; Onsirisakul, N.; Fitton, P.; Vasanawathana, S.; Limpitikul, W.; Puttikhunt, C.; Edwards, C.; Duangchinda, T.; Supasa, S.; et al. Cross-reacting antibodies enhance dengue virus infection in humans. *Science* **2010**, *328*, 745–748. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 41. Smith, S.A.; Zhou, Y.; Olivarez, N.P.; Broadwater, A.H.; de Silva, A.M.; Crowe, J.E., Jr. Persistence of circulating memory B cell clones with potential for dengue virus disease enhancement for decades following infection. *J. Virol.* **2012**, *86*, 2665–2675. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Dejnirattisai, W.; Supasa, P.; Wongwiwat, W.; Rouvinski, A.; Barba-Spaeth, G.; Duangchinda, T.; Sakuntabhai, A.; Cao-Lormeau, V.-M.; Malasit, P.; Rey, F.A.; et al. Dengue virus sero-cross-reactivity drives antibody-dependent enhancement of infection with zika virus. *Nat. Immunol.* 2016, 17, 1102–1108. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 43. Priyamvada, L.; Cho, A.; Onlamoon, N.; Zheng, N.-Y.; Huang, M.; Kovalenkov, Y.; Chokephaibulkit, K.; Angkasekwinai, N.; Pattanapanyasat, K.; Ahmed, R.; et al. B cell responses during secondary dengue virus infection are dominated by highly cross-reactive, memory-derived plasmablasts. *J. Virol.* **2016**, *90*, 5574–5585. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 44. Robbiani, D.F.; Bozzacco, L.; Keeffe, J.R.; Khouri, R.; Olsen, P.C.; Gazumyan, A.; Schaefer-Babajew, D.; Avila-Ros, S.; Nogueira, L.; Patel, R.; et al. Recurrent potent human neutralizing antibodies to Zika virus in Brazil and Mexico. *Cell* **2017**, *169*, 597–609. [CrossRef] [PubMed]

- Collins, M.H.; McGowan, E.; Jadi, R.; Young, E.; Lopez, C.A.; Baric, R.S.; Lazear, H.M.; de Silva, A.M. Lack of durable cross-neutralizing antibodies against Zika virus from dengue virus infection. *Emerg. Infect. Dis.* 2017, 23, 773–781. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 46. Puschnik, A.; Lau, L.; Cromwell, E.A.; Balmaseda, A.; Zompi, S.; Harris, E. Correlation between dengue-specific neutralizing antibodies and serum avidity in primary and secondary dengue virus 3 natural infections in humans. *PLoS Neglect. Trop. Dis.* **2013**, *7*, e2274. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 47. Corbett, K.S.; Katzelnick, L.; Tissera, H.; Amerasinghe, A.; Dharshan de Silva, A.; de Silva, A.M. Preexisting neutralizing antibody responses distinguish clinically inapparent and apparent dengue virus infections in a Sri Lankan pediatric cohort. *J. Infect. Dis.* **2015**, *211*, 590–599. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Clapham, H.E.; Rodriguez-Barraquer, I.; Azman, A.S.; Althouse, B.M.; Salje, H.; Gibbons, R.V.; Rothman, A.L.; Jarman, R.G.; Nisalak, A.; Thaisomboonsuk, B.; et al. Dengue virus (DENV) neutralizing antibody kinetics in children after symptomatic primary and postprimary DENV infection. *J. Infect. Dis.* 2016, 213, 1428–1435. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Katzelnick, L.C.; Montoya, M.; Gresh, L.; Balmaseda, A.; Harris, E. Neutralizing antibody titers against dengue virus correlate with protection from symptomatic infection in a longitudinal cohort. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 2016, *113*, 728–733. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Katzelnick, L.C.; Gresh, L.; Halloran, M.E.; Mercado, J.C.; Kuan, G.; Gordon, A.; Balmaseda, A.; Harris, E. Antibody-dependent enhancement of severe dengue disease in humans. *Science* 2017, 358, 929–932. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 51. Sabin, A.B. Research on dengue during World War II. *Am. J. Trop. Med. Hyg.* **1952**, *1*, 30–50. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Halstead, S.B.; Casals, J.; Shotwell, H.; Palumbo, N. Studies on the immunization of monkeys against dengue.
 I. Protection derived from single and sequential virus infections. *Am. J. Trop. Med. Hyg.* 1973, 22, 365–374.
 [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 53. Forshey, B.M.; Reiner, R.C.; Olkowski, S.; Morrison, A.C.; Espinoza, A.; Long, K.C.; Vilcarromero, S.; Casanova, W.; Wearing, H.J.; Halsey, E.S.; et al. Incomplete protection against dengue virus type 2 re-infection in Peru. *PLoS Neglect. Trop. Dis.* **2016**, *10*, e0004398. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 54. Waggoner, J.J.; Balmaseda, A.; Gresh, L.; Sahoo, M.K.; Montoya, M.; Wang, C.; Abeynayake, J.; Kuan, G.; Pinsky, B.A.; Harris, E. Homotypic dengue virus reinfections in Nicaraguan children. *J. Infect. Dis.* **2016**, *214*, 986–993. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 55. Culshaw, A.; Mongkolsapaya, J.; Screaton, G.R. The immunopathology of dengue and Zika virus infections. *Curr. Opin. Immunol.* **2017**, *48*, 1–6. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 56. Rivino, L. T cell immunity to dengue virus and implications for vaccine design. *Expert Rev. Vaccines* **2016**, *15*, 443–453. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 57. Katzelnick, L.C.; Harris, E. Participants in the Summit on Dengue Immune Correlates of P Immune correlates of protection for dengue: State of the art and research agenda. *Vaccine* **2017**, *35*, 4659–4669. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 58. Mongkolsapaya, J.; Dejnirattisai, W.; Xu, X.-N.; Vasanawathana, S.; Tangthawornchaikul, N.; Chairunsri, A.; Sawasdivorn, S.; Duangchinda, T.; Dong, T.; Rowland-Jones, S.; et al. Original antigenic sin and apoptosis in the pathogenesis of dengue hemorrhagic fever. *Nat. Med.* **2003**, *9*, 921–927. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Yachi, P.P.; Ampudia, J.; Zal, T.; Gascoigne, N.R. Altered peptide ligands induce delayed CD8-T cell receptor interaction—A role for CD8 in distinguishing antigen quality. *Immunity* 2006, 25, 203–211. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 60. Duangchinda, T.; Dejnirattisai, W.; Vasanawathana, S.; Limpitikul, W.; Tangthawornchaikul, N.; Malasit, P.; Mongkolsapaya, J.; Screaton, G. Immunodominant T-cell responses to dengue virus NS3 are associated with DHF. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **2010**, *107*, 16922–16927. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 61. Bashyam, H.S.; Green, S.; Rothman, A.L. Dengue virus-reactive CD8⁺ T cells display quantitative and qualitative differences in their response to variant epitopes of heterologous viral serotypes. *J. Immunol.* **2006**, 176, 2817–2824. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 62. Mangada, M.M.; Rothman, A.L. Altered cytokine responses of dengue-specific CD4⁺ T cells to heterologous serotypes. *J. Immunol.* **2005**, *175*, 2676–2683. [CrossRef] [PubMed]

- 63. Mongkolsapaya, J.; Duangchinda, T.; Dejnirattisai, W.; Vasanawathana, S.; Avirutnan, P.; Jairungsri, A.; Khemnu, N.; Tangthawornchaikul, N.; Chotiyarnwong, P.; Sae-Jang, K.; et al. T cell responses in dengue hemorrhagic fever: Are cross-reactive T cells suboptimal? *J. Immunol.* **2006**, *176*, 3821–3829. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 64. Zivny, J.; DeFronzo, M.; Jarry, W.; Jameson, J.; Cruz, J.; Ennis, F.A.; Rothman, A.L. Partial agonist effect influences the CTL response to a heterologous dengue virus serotype. *J. Immunol.* **1999**, *163*, 2754–2760. [PubMed]
- 65. Weiskopf, D.; Angelo, M.A.; Bangs, D.J.; Sidney, J.; Paul, S.; Peters, B.; de Silva, A.D.; Lindow, J.C.; Diehl, S.A.; Whitehead, S.; et al. The human CD8⁺ T cell responses induced by a live attenuated tetravalent dengue vaccine are directed against highly conserved epitopes. *J. Virol.* **2015**, *89*, 120–128. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 66. Weiskopf, D.; Cerpas, C.; Angelo, M.A.; Bangs, D.J.; Sidney, J.; Paul, S.; Peters, B.; Sanches, F.P.; Silverea, C.G.T.; Costa, P.R.; et al. Human CD8⁺ T-cell responses against the 4 dengue virus serotypes are associated with distinct patterns of protein targets. *J. Infect. Dis.* 2015, 212, 1743–1751. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 67. Hatch, S.; Endy, T.P.; Thomas, S.; Mathew, A.; Potts, J.; Pazoles, P.; Libraty, D.H.; Gibbons, R.; Rothman, A.L. Intracellular cytokine production by dengue virus-specific T cells correlates with subclinical secondary infection. *J. Infect. Dis.* **2011**, 203, 1282–1291. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Loke, H.; Bethell, D.B.; Phuong, C.X.T.; Dung, M.; Scheinder, J.; White, N.J.; Day, N.P.; Farrar, J.; Hill, A.V.S. Strong HLA class I-restricted T cell responses in dengue hemorrhagic fever: A double-edged sword? *J. Infect. Dis.* 2001, 184, 1369–1373. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Stephens, H.A.; Klaythong, R.; Sirikong, M.; Vaughn, D.W.; Green, S.; Kalayanaooj, S.; Endy, T.P.; Libraty, D.H.; Nisalak, A.; Innis, B.L.; et al. HLA-A and -B allele associations with secondary dengue virus infections correlate with disease severity and the infecting viral serotype in ethnic Thais. *Tissue Antigens* 2002, 60, 309–318. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 70. Sierra, B.; Alegre, R.; Pérez, A.B.; García, G.; Sturn-Ramirez, K.; Obasanjo, O.; Aguirre, E.; Alvarez, M.; Rodriguez-Roche, R.; Valdés, L.; et al. HLA-A, -B, -C, and -DRB1 allele frequencies in Cuban individuals with antecedents of dengue 2 disease: Advantages of the Cuban population for HLA studies of dengue virus infection. *Hum. Immunol.* **2007**, *68*, 531–540. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 71. Nguyen, T.P.; Kikuchi, M.; Huong, V.T.Q.; Ha, D.Q.; Thuy, T.T.; Tham, V.D.; Tuan, H.M.; Tuong, V.V.; Nga, C.T.P.; Dat, T.V.; et al. Protective and enhancing HLA alleles, HLA-DRB1*0901 and HLA-A*24, for severe forms of dengue virus infection, dengue hemorrhagic fever and dengue shock syndrome. *PLoS Neglect. Trop. Dis.* **2008**, *2*, e304.
- 72. Coffey, L.L.; Mertens, E.; Brehin, A.-C.; Fernandez-Garcia, M.D.; Amara, A.; Després, P.; Sakuntabhai, A. Human genetic determinants of dengue virus susceptibility. *Microbes Infect.* **2009**, *11*, 143–156. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 73. Malavige, G.N.; Rostron, T.; Rohanachandra, L.T.; Fernando, N.; Dharshan de Silva, A.; Liyanage, M.; Ogg, G. HLA class I and class II associations in dengue viral infections in a Sri Lankan population. *PLoS ONE* 2011, 6, e20581. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Yauch, L.E.; Zellweger, R.M.; Kotturi, M.F.; Qutubuddin, A.; Sidney, J.; Peters, B.; Prestwood, T.R.; Sette, A.; Shresta, S. A protective role for dengue virus-specific CD8⁺ T cells. *J. Immunol.* 2009, *182*, 4865–4873. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 75. Weiskopf, D.; Angelo, M.A.; de Azeredo, E.L.; Sidney, J.; Greenbaum, J.A.; Fernando, A.N.; Broadwater, A.; Kolla, R.V.; de Silva, A.D.; de Silva, A.M.; et al. Comprehensive analysis of dengue virus-specific responses supports an HLA-linked protective role for CD8⁺ T cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 2013, *110*, E2046–E2053. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 76. Simon-Lorière, E.; Duong, V.; Tawfik, A.; Ung, S.; Ly, S.; Casadémont, I.; Prot, M.; Courtejoie, N.; Bleakley, K.; Buchy, P.; et al. Increased adaptive immune responses and proper feedback regulation protect against clinical dengue. *Sci. Transl. Med.* 2017, 9. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 77. Livingston, P.G.; Kurane, I.; Dai, L.C.; Okamoto, Y.; Lai, C.J.; Men, R.; Karaki, S.; Takiguchi, M.; Ennis, F.A. Dengue virus-specific, HLA-B35-restricted, human CD8⁺ cytotoxic T lymphocyte (CTL) clones. Recognition of NS3 amino acids 500 to 508 by CTL clones of two different serotype specificities. *J. Immunol.* **1995**, *154*, 1287–1295. [PubMed]

- Kurane, I.; Zeng, L.; Brinton, M.A.; Ennis, F.A. Definition of an epitope on NS3 recognized by human CD4⁺ cytotoxic T lymphocyte clones cross-reactive for dengue virus types 2, 3, and 4. *Virology* 1998, 240, 169–174. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 79. Rivino, L.; Kumaran, E.A.P.; Jovanovic, V.; Nadua, K.; Teo, E.W.; Pang, S.W.; Teo, G.H.; Hao Gan, V.C.; Lye, D.C.; et al. Differential targeting of viral components by CD4⁺ versus CD8⁺ T lymphocytes in dengue virus infection. *J. Virol.* **2013**, *87*, 2693–2706. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Rivino, L.; Tan, A.T.; Chia, A.; Kumaran, E.A.; Grotenbreg, G.M.; MacAry, P.A.; Bertoletti, A. Defining CD8⁺ T cell determinants during human viral infection in populations of Asian ethnicity. *J. Immunol.* 2013, 191, 4010–4019. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 81. Weiskopf, D.; Bangs, D.J.; Sidney, J.; Kolla, R.V.; de Silva, A.D.; de Silva, A.M.; Crotty, S.; Peters, B.; Sette, A. Dengue virus infection elicits highly polarized CX3CR1⁺ cytotoxic CD4⁺ T cells associated with protective immunity. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **2015**, *112*, E4256–E4263. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Zeng, L.; Kurane, I.; Okamoto, Y.; Ennis, F.A.; Brinton, M.A. Identification of amino acids involved in recognition by dengue virus NS3-specific, HLA-DR15-restricted cytotoxic CD4⁺ T-cell clones. *J. Virol.* 1996, 70, 3108–3117. [PubMed]
- 83. Okamoto, Y.; Kurane, I.; Leporati, A.M.; Ennis, F.A. Definition of the region on NS3 which contains multiple epitopes recognized by dengue virus serotype-cross-reactive and flavivirus-cross-reactive, HLA-DPw2-restricted CD4⁺ T cell clones. *J. Gen. Virol.* **1998**, *79*, 697–704. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 84. Simmons, C.P.; Dong, T.; Chau, N.V.; Phuong Dung, N.T.; Bich Chau, T.N.; Thu Thao, L.T.; Dung, N.T.; Hien, T.T.; Rowland-Jones, S.; Farrar, J. Early T-cell responses to dengue virus epitopes in Vietnamese adults with secondary dengue virus infections. *J. Virol.* **2005**, *79*, 5665–5675. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Nascimento, E.J.; Mailliard, R.B.; Khan, A.M.; Sidney, J.; Sette, A.; Guzman, N.; Paulaitis, M.; de Melo, A.B.; Cordeiro, M.T.; Gil, L.V.G.; et al. Identification of conserved and HLA promiscuous DENV3 T-cell epitopes. *PLoS Neglect. Trop. Dis.* 2013, 7, e2497. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Alam, A.; Ali, S.; Ahamad, S.; Malik, M.Z.; Ishrat, R. From ZikV genome to vaccine: In silico approach for the epitope-based peptide vaccine against Zika virus envelope glycoprotein. *Immunology* 2016, 149, 386–399. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Dar, H.; Zaheer, T.; Talha Rehman, M.; Ali, A.; Javed, A.; Ayub Khan, G.; Mujtaba Babar, M.; Waheed, Y. Prediction of promiscuous T-cell epitopes in the Zika virus polyprotein: An in silico approach. *Asian Pac. J. Trop. Med.* 2016, *9*, 844–850. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Usman Mirza, M.; Rafique, S.; Ali, A.; Munir, M.; Ikram, N.; Manan, A.; Salo-Ahen, O.M.H.; Idrees, M. Towards peptide vaccines against Zika virus: Immunoinformatics combined with molecular dynamics simulations to predict antigenic epitopes of Zika viral proteins. *Sci. Rep.* 2016, *6*, 37313. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 89. Rivino, L.; Lim, M.Q. CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T-cell immunity to Dengue—Lessons for the study of Zika virus. *Immunology* **2016**, *150*, 146–154. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 90. Wen, J.; Weihao Tang, W.; Sheets, N.; Ellison, J.; Sette, A.; Kim, K.; Shresta, S. Identification of Zika virus epitopes reveals immunodominant and protective roles for dengue virus cross-reactive CD8⁺ T cells. *Nat. Microbiol.* 2017, 2, 17036. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 91. Reynolds, C.J.; Sulyeman, O.M.; Ortega-Prieto, A.M.; Skelton, J.K.; Bonnesoeur, P.; Blohm, A.; Carregaro, V.; Silva, J.S.; James, E.A.; Maillère, B.; et al. T cell immunity to Zika virus targets immunodominant epitopes that show cross-reactivity with other Flaviviruses. *Sci. Rep.* **2018**, *8*, 672. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 92. Zust, R.; Toh, Y.-X.; Valdés, I.; Cerny, D.; Heinrich, J.; Hermida, L.; Marcos, E.; Guillén, G.; Kalinke, U.; Shi, P.-Y.; et al. Type I Interferon signals in macrophages and dendritic cells control dengue virus infection: Implications for a new mouse model to test dengue vaccines. *J. Virol.* 2014, *88*, 7276–7285. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 93. Elong Ngono, A.; Vizcarra, E.A.; Tang, W.W.; Sheets, N.; Joo, Y.; Kim, K.; Gorman, M.J.; Diamond, M.S.; Shresta, S. Mapping and role of the CD8⁺ T cell response during primary Zika virus infection in mice. *Cell Host Microbe* 2017, 21, 35–46. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 94. Wen, J.; Elong Ngono, A.; Regla-Nava, J.A.; Kim, K.; Gorman, M.J.; Diamond, M.S.; Shresta, S. Dengue virus-reactive CD8⁺ T cells mediate cross-protection against subsequent Zika virus challenge. *Nat. Commun.* 2017, *8*, 1459. [CrossRef] [PubMed]

- Larocca, R.A.; Abbink, P.; Peron, J.P.S.; Zanotto, P.M.A.; Iampietro, M.J.; Badamchi-Zadech, A.; Boyd, M.; Ng'ang'a, D.; Kirilova, M.; Nityanandam, R.; et al. Vaccine protection against Zika virus from Brazil. *Nature* 2016, 536, 474–478. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 96. Abbink, P.; Larocca, R.A.; de la Barrera, R.A.; Bricault, C.A.; Moseley, E.T.; Boyd, M.; Kirilova, M.; Li, Z.; Ng'ang'a, D.; Nanayakkara, O.; et al. Protective efficacy of multiple vaccine platforms against Zika virus challenge in rhesus monkeys. *Science* **2016**, *353*, 1129–1132. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 97. Lima, N.S.; Rolland, M.; Modjarrad, K.; Trautmann, L. T Cell immunity and Zika virus vaccine development. *Trends Immunol.* **2017**, *38*, 594–605. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 98. Huang, H.; Li, S.; Zhang, Y.; Han, X.; Jia, B.; Liu, H.; Liu, D.; Tan, S.; Wang, Q.; Bi, Y.; et al. CD8⁺ T cell immune response in immunocompetent mice during Zika virus infection. *J. Virol.* 2017, 91. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Pardy, R.D.; Rajah, M.M.; Condotta, S.A.; Taylor, N.G.; Sagan, S.M.; Richer, M.J. Analysis of the T cell response to Zika virus and identification of a novel CD8⁺ T cell epitope in immunocompetent mice. *PLoS Pathog.* 2017, 13, e1006184. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 100. Winkler, C.W.; Myers, L.M.; Woods, T.A.; Messer, R.J.; Carmody, A.B.; McNally, K.L.; Scott, D.P.; Hasenkrug, K.J.; Best, S.M.; Peterson, K.E. Adaptive immune responses to Zika virus are important for controlling virus infection and preventing infection in brain and testes. *J. Immunol.* 2017, *198*, 3526–3535. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 101. Naiyer, M.M.; Cassidy, S.A.; Magri, A.; Cowton, V.; Chen, K.; Mansour, S.; Kranidioti, C.; Mbiribindi, B.; Rettman, P.; Harris, S.; et al. KIR2DS2 recognizes conserved peptides derived from viral helicases in the context of HLA-C. *Sci. Immunol.* 2017, 2. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 102. Grifoni, A.; Pham, J.; Sidney, J.; O'Rourke, P.; Paul, S.; Peters, B.; Martini, S.R.; de Silva, A.D.; Ricciardi, M.J.; Magnani, D.M.; et al. Prior Dengue virus exposure shapes T cell immunity to Zika virus in humans. *J. Virol* 2017, 91. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 103. Halstead, S.B. Which Dengue Vaccine Approach Is the Most Promising, and Should We Be Concerned about Enhanced Disease after Vaccination? There Is Only One True Winner. C.S.H. Perspect. Biol. 2017. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 104. Zellweger, R.M.; Eddy, W.E.; Tang, W.W.; Miller, R.; Shresta, S. CD8⁺ T cells prevent antigen-induced antibody-dependent enhancement of dengue disease in mice. *J. Immunol.* 2014, 193, 4117–4124. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 105. Zellweger, R.M.; Tang, W.W.; Eddy, W.E.; King, K.; Sanchez, M.C.; Shresta, S. CD8⁺ T cells can mediate short-term protection against heterotypic dengue virus reinfection in mice. *J. Virol.* 2015, *89*, 6494–6505. [CrossRef] [PubMed]



© 2018 by the authors. Licensee MDPI, Basel, Switzerland. This article is an open access article distributed under the terms and conditions of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY) license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).